

58 / 2 / 2023 > INSTITUTE OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS PRAGUE

Czech Journal of International Relations Mezinárodní vztahy The Czech Journal of International Relations (CJIR) is a peer-reviewed academic journal that publishes scholarly work in international relations and related disciplines. Originally established as Mezinárodní vztahy in 1966 by the Institute of International Politics and Economics (Prague), the predecessor of the Institute of International Relations Prague, Mezinárodní vztahy was the first and, for a long time, the only scholarly journal in the fields of political science and international relations in Czechoslovakia and the Czech Republic. After 1989, the journal adopted rigorous academic standards and played a crucial role in establishing the Czech and Slovak discipline of international relations. Starting in 2023, the journal is published entirely in English.

Editorial Board: Ioannis Armakolas, Pavel Barša, Jozef Bátora, Dimitar Bechev, Florian Bieber, Oldřich Bureš,

Ondřej Císař, Jan Drahokoupil, Petr Drulák, Rick Fawn, Elizaveta Gaufman, Simona Guerra, Linus Hagström, Tim Haughton, Ondřej Horký-Hlucháň, Jan Karlas, James Ker-Lindsay, Petr Kopecký, Vincenc Kopeček, Dan Marek, Markéta Pitrová, Karolina Pomorska, Jan Růžička, Monika Sus, Ann Towns, Milada Anna Vachudova, Šárka Waisová, Tomáš Weiss, Štěpánka

Zemanová

Chairman of

the Editorial Board: Viacheslav Morozov

Editorial Team: Editor-in-Chief: Michal Kolmaš, kolmas@iir.cz

Deputy Editor-in-Chief: Jan Kovář, kovar@iir.cz Editor, Academic Event Manager: Jan Daniel, daniel@iir.cz

Editor, Academic Event Manager: Jan Damer, damer@m.

Book Review Editor: Daniel Šitera, sitera@iir.cz

Redaction: Jan Hrubín

Articles published in the journal are indexed and abstracted in the following databases: Web of Science (ESCI), Scopus, ERIH PLUS, Central and Eastern European Online Library (C.E.E.O.L.), Political Science Complete (EBSCO), CSA Worldwide Political Science Abstracts (ProQuest), the International Bibliography of the Social Sciences (ProQuest), International Political Science Abstracts / Documentation Politique Internationale (SAGE), the Czech National Bibliography (National Library of the Czech Republic), World Affairs Online (Fachinformationsverbund Internationale Beziehungen und Länderkunde) and the Directory of Open Access Journals (DOAJ).



Texts published in Czech Journal of International Relations (CJIR) are available under the licence Creative Commons Attribution-NoDerivatives 4.0 accessible at http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nd/4.0/

Disclaimer: All information, opinions and views in articles published in the Czech Journal of International

Relations (CJIR) are of the individual authors, not the Editorial Board or the journal's

publisher, the Institute of International Relations Prague (IIR).

Editorial address: Nerudova 3, 118 50 Prague 1.

Editor's office

Telephone number: +420 251 108 140

Web: cjir.iir.cz

Contact the editors for subscriptions and orders.

Sales department telephone number: +420 251 108 107, email: eshop@iir.cz

Published by the Institute of International Relations Prague (IIR), www.iir.cz

169 179

(Rudolf Fürst)

Library of this issue

# Research Articles

Illia Ilin, Olena Nihmatova The "Brotherly People" Metaphor and the Russian-Ukrainian Irredentist War: A Corpus-Based Study	,
Keith Prushankin	
Neoliberalism or Else: The Discursive Foundations of Neoliberal Populism in the Czech Republic	43
Forum:	
Climate Impacts of the Ukraine War	
Michal Kolmaš Climate Impacts of the Ukraine War	75
John Vogler EU Climate and Energy Security after 24 February 2022	8:
Jon Birger Skjærseth The War in Ukraine and EU Climate Leadership	93
Oleksandra Kovalevska, Mats Braun The EU's Green Peace Narrative and Russia: Russia's War in Ukraine in the EU's Climate Narrative	107
Miriam Prys-Hansen, Simon Kaack India, the Inevitable? How the War in Ukraine Shapes EU-India Energy Relations	12
Ulv Hanssen, Florentine Koppenborg More Weapons than Windmills: Japan's Military and Energy Policy Response to Russia's Attack on Ukraine	133
Chad M. Briggs, Miriam Matejova Hybrid Warfare in Ukraine and its Impact on Climate Politics	149
Book Review	
Wahar Jeghalla M. How China Fecanad Shock Therapy: The Market Peform Dehate	

1st edition. London and New York: Routledge, 2021, 342 pages, ISBN 978-1-138-59219-3.

58/2/2023 IIR ≻ CJIR

# Research Articles

# The "Brotherly People" Metaphor and the Russian-Ukrainian Irredentist War: A Corpus-Based Study

ILLIA ILIN	V. N. Karazin Kharkiv National University, Ukraine
E-MAIL	i.v.illin@karazin.ua
ORCID	http://orcid.org/0000-0003-3945-212X
OLENA NIHMATOVA	Federation of Auditors, Accountants and Financiers of the Agro-Industrial Complex of Ukraine
E-MAIL	nigma2804@gmail.com
ORCID	http://orcid.org/0000-0002-0268-9556
ABSTRACT	The article examines the "brotherly people" metaphor in the context of the Russian-Ukrainian war and the concept of irredentism. Such kinship/family metaphors are closely associated with colonialism and expansionism. Using a corpus analysis of Russian sources on and Anglophone studies of irredentism published in the period of 1923–2022, this article reveals that these metaphors are an important aspect not only of the scientific conceptualization of irredentism but also of the ideological justification of irredentist wars in both Russian and world history. The comparative analysis of the usage of the "brotherly people" metaphor in the political, academic and non-academic corpora in the Russian language allowed us to capture its ideological content, which justifies the aggression of Russia against Ukraine. The study showed the full semantic range of the "brotherly people" metaphor in the large Russian corpora while connecting it to Russian irredentism: from assertions of cultural, historical and ethnic unity with, support for and assistance for the "brotherly people" to the delegitimization of Ukrainian statehood and the separate ethnic identity of the "brotherly people", and the desire to "protect" them through annexations.
KEYWORDS	metaphor, brotherly people, irredentism, Russian-Ukrainian war, corpus linguistics, kinship/family metaphors, war, nationalism
DOI	https://doi.org/10.32422/mv-cjir.504
PUBLISHED ONLINE	7 March, 2023

58/2/2023 IIR ≻ CJIR

### INTRODUCTION

In international relations, kinship/family metaphors are often used to establish and designate mutual obligations, historical ties, and ethnic and cultural affinities, and/or to articulate hierarchical, colonizing, expansionist policies. As Morten Andersen and Benjamin de Carvalho argue, "kinship metaphors with paternalistic undertones have been used historically to legitimize colonial endeavours and racist international politics" (ANDERSEN -DE CARVALHO 2018: 21). For example, in the 19th century the metaphor of the "family of nations" was popular among advanced Western countries: the "countries-fathers," the civilized countries, were presented as guarantors of paternal care, an instrument for re-educating the "countries-children", the undeveloped, "barbaric" colonized countries. In this discourse the "countries-fathers" are supposed to civilize the "countries-children", and the "countries-children" are obliged to obey, renouncing their right to sovereignty (IBID.: 34-38). Also, since the 17th century British and Americans saw themselves as representatives of the "countries-fathers" in relation to the "countries-children", e.g., the Native American tribes of North America. The Indians accepted the language of the family metaphor but understood family relationships differently compared to the British and Americans. The latter treated the family as a hierarchical, patriarchal unit with clear roles and obligations: to obey one and dominate another; the Creek Indian tribes viewed the family as an equal relationship between its members, who support and protect each other (HOUGH 1999: 65-66, 74). Ultimately, the different understandings of the family became one of the sources of the conflict between these nations.

Here is another connotation of this metaphor. After World War II, the relationship between Indonesia and Malaysia was imagined through the "brotherly people" metaphor. However, while Indonesia considered itself the latter's older brother, Malaysia tried its best to avoid playing the role of a younger brother. Indonesia dominated Malaysia's cultural and linguistic space, and wanted to influence its foreign policy, while Malaysia nurtured its nationalism. The relationship did not, however, follow a strictly antagonistic logic, since amid the danger of a Chinese invasion in the 1960s, the Malaysians promoted stronger ties with Indonesia (LIOW 2003: 26-30, 61, 260-275). The "brotherly people" metaphor was also employed in a positive way during the Civil War in Russia by Soviet authorities, while constructing

a sense of unity between different nations. As Joshua Sanborn argue, "[f] raternity was a wonderfully useful concept, incorporating all the aspects of nation that state officials desired and reinforcing the popular slogan of equality without significantly lessening maneuvers of power and domination" (Sanborn 2001: 105). However, despite this positive context, fraternity soon showed its hierarchical connotations: "as Ukrainian nationalists (and Russian peasants) would soon grow tired of hearing, within any fraternal system there is room for older brothers and younger brothers, leaders and followers" (Sanborn 2001: 105).

In some cases, kinship and family metaphors served as a rationale for a mobilization of nationalistic feelings and ideas, as well as for an aggressive country's annexation of the territory of a neighboring country inhabited by people who had some kind of affinity with it (LIOW 2003: 58). The practice of such a mobilization is signified by the notion of irredentism, which is defined as an annexation of territory based on the idea of ethnic and cultural affinity. Here are a few examples of this phenomenon: pan-Turkism, pan-Slavism and pan-Greek movements in the late 19<sup>th</sup> and early 20<sup>th</sup> century, the annexation of Czechoslovakia by Germany under the guise of protecting the Sudeten Germans in the late 1930s, the pan-Serbian policy of Slobodan Milošević in the 1990s, etc. In all of these cases, the goal was to reunite in one state the presumably unfairly severed parts of a large ethnos, and the corresponding family-kin metaphors were used.

Metaphors help one to imagine something unknown, some kind of practice or idea, through sensory, palpable, and more understandable images, practices and ideas. Metaphors also shape attitudes toward certain practices (KÖVECSES 2015: 2, 5, 20, 51–52). The family/kinship metaphor is the clearest and most palpable sensual image that helps one to conceive the relationships between countries through the relationships between family members. In today's world, Russia makes use of expansionist rhetoric and practices. In Russia, the ideas of the expansionist "Russian World" are represented through the use of the "brotherly people" metaphor and the imperative to "protect" the Russian-speaking population (Khaldarova 2021; A'BECKETT 2012).

This study aims to determine that the "brotherly people" metaphor is an ideological tool that can be used by the ruling elite to justify war, and also provides an opportunity to encourage the given country's population to participate in a war of aggression, considering that the Russian

aggression against Ukraine from 2014 on is studied as an example of irredentism (DIRIBA 2021; AMBROSIO 2016). Therefore, it is important to examine the meaning of the "brotherly people" metaphor and the practices of its use in Russian texts. In addition, we should inquire into the extent to which this metaphor is widespread in other irredentist conflicts. This paper is organized as follows. We proceed by first highlighting the relevance of the topic vis-a-vis the existing literature, and then describing the methodology of the corpus approach, data collection and operationalization. In the next section we present the results, and then we discuss them in the context of the existing literature.

### LITERATURE REVIEW

# From the metaphorical kinship of the Russian and Ukrainian nations to the Russian expansionism

Several studies have examined the "brotherly people" metaphor used in Russia in relation to Ukrainians. Irina Khaldarova reviewed Channel One's (a major state media outlet in the Russian Federation) coverage from 2012–2014 to show the evolution of the image of Ukrainians: from a "little brother" to the "Ukrainian-fascist-nationalist-enemy" nexus. Interestingly, initially the Euromaidan participants in 2014 were equated with fascist right-wing radicals, and then the pro-Ukrainian position was largely equated with the fascist position in general. At the same time, pro-Russian Ukrainians, namely, those in the Donbass, were regarded as oppressed Russian-speaking Ukrainians, and victims of genocide at the hands of the neofascist Kyiv government (KHALDAROVA 2021: 13-16). Summarizing her research, Khaldarova notes the following: "prior to Euromaidan, Ukrainians were portrayed as a 'little brother', dependent on Russia's guidance and support, but with shared origins and values. This narrative, emphasizing Ukraine as a fraternal but subordinate partner, was part of Russia's response to the identity crisis that was caused by the fall of the Soviet Union and aimed at reinforcing Russia's position among neighbouring and post-Soviet countries. The transformation of this image began with the narrative of betrayal, wherein any political choice that did not favour Russia was interpreted as irrational or misguided" (IBID.: 16).

Ludmilla A'Beckett conducted research of the use of "brotherly" metaphors in two of Russia's most popular newspapers – *Argumenty i Fakty* (Arguments and Facts [AiF]), and *Komsomol'skaia Pravda* (Comsomol Truth),

as well as the independent media channel *Echo of Moscow* during 2004–2010. A'Beckett notes that the "brotherly nations" metaphor "often becomes a carrier of Russian expansionist efforts exemplified by trade wars, separatist activities, military operations and various forms of political pressure" (A'BECKETT 2012: 172). The independent policy of the sovereign post-Soviet countries is considered a betrayal and a sign of ingratitude, but interference in their affairs by the Russians is called "brotherly care" (IBID.: 173, 181). Hence, brotherhood always implies a hierarchy – an older and a younger brother (IBID.: 178) – in which "Russia plays a leading role while Ukraine, Belorussia, Bulgaria, and Georgia are immature 'little brothers'" (IBID.: 190).

Briefly summarizing the works of these scholars, it can be noted that the "brotherly people" metaphor in Russia has the following meanings in relation to Ukraine: 1) the shared ethnic origins and values of Ukrainians and Russians, with an emphasis on the idea that the Ukrainian population cannot exist without the support of Russia; 2) delegitimizing the independent policies of sovereign post-Soviet countries; 3) Russia meddling with Ukraine's domestic politics, because in this case, brotherhood, for Russians, always implies a hierarchy and Ukraine's dependence on Russia; 4) representing pro-Russian Ukrainians as victims of the Kyiv regime who must be protected and thus implementing the practice of Russian expansionism against Ukraine as a whole.

It is worth pointing out that these authors, on the one hand, used limited samples of Russian sources, e.g., sources of the same type, and perhaps the scholars have not taken into account the additional meanings and connotations of the "brotherly people" metaphor. On the other hand, they did not consider the spread of the "brotherly people" metaphor on a global scale, and made no connection between it and the practice of irredentism.

# Toward the Concept of Irredentism

David Siroky and Christopher Hale define this concept as follows: "irredentism is a governmental decision that subtracts from one state and adds to another on the basis of shared ethnicity" (SIROKY - HALE 2017: 117). In 2013 John Nagle could still argue that irredentism is a thing of the past, as few countries pursue a policy of national unification, but if they do, it is through peaceful means such as cross-border institutions. It is important to emphasize that Nagle defined irredentism as "a sense of loss arising from the belief that

territory has been wrongfully taken away from a nation in the past. The task of irredentist movements is to take action to expedite [the] rightful restoration of the lost land and people" (NAGLE 2013: 295). Furthermore, Nagle believed that the relationship between an ethnically similar population of a kin state and the so-called "mother country" (where the ethnos in question is the one which constitutes the state) is not devoid of ambivalence and asymmetry, and these features prevent the exercise of irredentism (IBID.: 219).

An aggressor country's annexation of another country's territory based on an ethnic affinity with it is not the norm in modern history, however, see (NAGLE 2013: 295). However, the situation has changed since 2014 (HENSEL - MACAULAY 2015). The Russian annexation of Crimea and parts of the Luhansk and Donetsk regions of Ukraine in 2014 was the first instance of its kind in Europe since the beginning of the twenty-first century. This event represents a renewal of the practice of irredentism (DIRIBA 2021; AMBROSIO 2016; KÖSE 2016). Russia threatens to set a precedent that would destabilize "long-established norms against conquest which have been predominant in the international system in the 70 years since World War II" (HENSEL ET AL. 2022); i.e., Russia could become an example for other potentially irredentist countries. Similar irredentist conflicts can arise between India and Pakistan, China and Taiwan, Israel and its Arab neighbors, Central Asian post-Soviet countries, and North and South Korea (WOODWELL 2005: 347).

Let's define the causes of irredentism, which could help us to identify the ideological meanings of irredentist metaphors:

- irredentist policies are pursued by dictatorships and military juntas (NAGLE 2013: 296; WOODWELL 2005: 79); authoritarian countries initiate irredentist policies for purely internal reasons e.g. to win the support of the people, or to compensate for the lack of economic privilege of the dominant ethnic majority through the idea of ethnic reunification (SIROKY HALE 2017: 122-123, 125); this is precisely the state of affairs in Russia (IBID.: 124), and it also involves the threat of separatism within Russia, as the population of Central Asia and the Caucasus could secede (IBID.);
- 2) the ruling elite is seeking to gain the support of the majority by mobilizing nationalist sentiments and conducting an

annexation (NAGLE 2013: 293; SIROKY - HALE 2017: 120); a nationalist mobilization of the population and a desire to protect their co-ethnics (WOODWELL 2005: 79, 81); the ruling elite seeks to retain power through a war of aggression, especially if a kin state has an opposing political system (IBID.: 333; SIROKY - HALE 2017: 120); the ruling elite have fears about internal and external security (GANGULY 1996: 8, 9);

- a) newly emerged states arising from a collapse of a multinational state, face the risk of an intervention from a strong mother country (NAGLE 2013: 293); irredentist states try to do so before the postcolonial ethnically kindred population in the kin state develops an identity of its own (HENSEL MACAULAY 2015);
- 4) the ethnic minority in the kin state is represented as a victim

  (WOODWELL 2005: 79; HENSEL MACAULAY 2015; GANGULY 1996: 8, 9);
- the deterioration of international norms that support sovereignty and territorial integrity (WOODWELL 2005: 333);
- 6) the military readiness and the influence of the military on the internal politics of the mother country, while the kin state is in poor economic and political shape (WOODWELL 2005: 334, 337).

The irredentist ideology is already embedded in the first four causes of irredentism. If we consider that kinship and familial metaphors are used in justifications of irredentism, then the following reasons could provide a basis for identifying the meanings of these metaphors:

- 1) the idea of ethnic unity and reunification;
- 2) the desire to protect members of an ethnically kindred populace of a kindred country who are presented as victims of the current political regime there;
- 3) delegitimization of a kin state with a different political system;
- 4) a critique of the national identity and ideology of an ethnically kindred population in a kin state.

Based on the fact that the Russian-Ukrainian war is referred to as irredentist (DIRIBA 2021; AMBROSIO 2016), we compared the ideological meanings extracted from the causes of irredentism with the meanings of the "brotherly people" metaphor in Khaldarova (2021) and A'Beckett (2012) (SEE TABLE 1).

TABLE 1: COMPARING THE IDEOLOGICAL MEANINGS OF IRREDENTISM AND THE "BROTHERLY PEOPLE" METAPHOR

Ideological meanings of the "brotherly people" metaphor in Khaldarova and A'Beckett	Ideological meanings extracted from the causes of irredentism
the shared ethnic origins and values of Ukrainians and Russians, emphasizing that the Ukrainian population cannot exist without the support of Russia	the idea of ethnic unity and reunification
meddling with Ukraine's domestic politics, because brotherhood, for Russians, always implies a hierarchy and Ukraine's dependence on Russia	a critique of the national identity and ideology of an ethnically kindred population in a kin state
delegitimization of the independent policies of sovereign post-Soviet countries	delegitimization of a kin state with a different political system
representing pro-Russian Ukrainians as victims of the Kyiv regime who must be protected and thus implementing the practice of Russian expansionism against Ukraine as a whole	the desire to protect members of an ethnically kindred populace of a kindred country who are presented as victims of the current political regime there

According to Table 1, the comparison of the meanings of the "brotherly people" metaphor with the ideological meanings extracted from the causes of irredentism indicates that the meanings are semantically similar. Based on the semantic similarity of the meanings of the "brotherly people" metaphor and the ideological meanings of the causes of irredentism, as well as the understanding of Russia's war with Ukraine as irredentist in the scientific literature, we can assume that the "brotherly people" metaphor, as explored by Khaldarova  $\overline{(2021)}$  and A'Beckett  $\overline{(2012)}$ , served as an ideological justification for the Russian irredentism in Ukraine. Contemporary science allows us to test this hypothesis with the help of corpus linguistics by examining a large number of texts.

# Corpus Linguistics and Conceptual Analysis

Corpus linguistics is the linguistic discipline that allows for "the complete and systematic investigation of linguistic phenomena on the basis of linguistic corpora using concordances, collocations, and frequency lists" (STEFANOWITSCH 2020: 54). It is important to understand the terms used in this definition. The corpus is a collection of texts chosen for studying the state and diversity of a language; a corpus study reveals regularities and patterns, persistent word usages, and new semantic relationships. A concordance is a collection

of all the uses of a word form, each in its context; concordance helps one to quickly form an understanding of the contexts of a particular word, and to highlight its stable connections with other words. Collocation is the stable coexistence of two or more words at a short distance from each other in the text; collocations allow one to identify semantic relationships between words (idioms). A frequency list is a list of the most frequent words in the text (it is also possible to observe the distribution of words in the corpus to understand the representativeness of their frequency); the frequency list provides an opportunity to assess the main topics of the corpus (SINCLAIR 1991: 9, 32, 170, 30; BAKER 2006: 48-49). Clusters are also used in the context of corpus linguistics. They point out frequent word combinations (starting from 2 words). In addition, it is possible to use part-of-speech tagging for the corpus study, as well as lemmatization, which converts all words to their dictionary form — nominative case and singular.

Corpus linguistics is not only a quantitative discipline, since any results yielded by it need to be interpreted. Corpus linguistics helps one to test or refute hypotheses and intuitions, or to create other hypotheses to re-check them. Paul Baker has shown how corpus linguistics can be used to study discourses, i.e., the statements which produce their subject, practices, and structures that shape people's lives in society (hence there are political discourses, tourist discourses, advertising discourses, medical discourses, etc.). Thus, corpus linguistics can show how discourses are constructed in a language: what words, metaphors, etc. are used, what meanings they carry, what consequences they lead to, what kind of social subject they create, etc. (BAKER 2006: 3-4).

To understand this or that discourse, one should create a corpus or use an already created corpus, and then certain words and word combinations could be searched for using the specified tools. Corpus linguistics offers a way to limit empirically unverifiable intuitions and unwarranted superimpositions of interpretations by revealing objective characteristics of texts (BAKER 2006: 92). Corpus linguistics is also used for descriptive studies of concepts, their history, connotations of their meaning, their construction, etc. (ALFANO 2018; BETTI ET AL. 2019; BELLER - BENDER

2017: 13-15; WILLIAMS 2021).

The purpose of the study: to expand the meaning of the "brotherly people" metaphor through an analysis of Russian corpora and demonstrate that this metaphor, as used in Russia in relation to Ukraine, has irredentist meanings and was used to justify the Russian-Ukrainian war.

# Objectives:

- 1. To determine the meanings of the "brotherly people" metaphor in relation to Ukraine in Russian society based on several corpora of Russian texts.
- 2. To identify to what extent this "brotherly people" metaphor is widespread in other cases of irredentism through a corpus analysis of irredentism studies.

#### **METHODS**

# The meaning of the "brotherly people" metaphor in the Russian corpora

The first objective of the study was accomplished in two stages:

- the creation of corpora of information about Ukraine and the Ukrainian people from texts published by Russians in Russia.
- 2. the analysis of the use of the "brotherly people" metaphor in these corpora.

These stages are described in the following.

### The creation of the Russian corpora

During the course of the study, four corpora were created. These four corpora were named Corpus A, Corpus B, Corpus C, and Corpus D, respectively. Figure 1 provides information about the data sources used to create the corpora for the study.

FIGURE 1: DESCRIPTION OF THE DATA SOURCES WHICH WERE USED TO CREATE THE CORPORA

Corpus A	Corpus B	Corpus C	Corpus D
source: academic and popular science texts in Russian from Google Academy	source: a representative web-corpus of the Russian language at "Sketch Engine" – "Russian Web 2011 (ruTenTen11)"	source: a representative web-corpus of the Russian language on the Leeds University website	source: texts on the website of the President of the Russian Federation
the search period: 1991-2022	time frame – 2011	time frame - 1999-2014	time frame – 2000–2022 (till August)
size: 2.8 million words in total	size: 14.5 billion words in total	size: about 400 million words in total	size: 660,000 words in total

Corpus A was created manually from Russian academic texts (3.2 million words). These materials were downloaded via Google Academy website links on March 23, 2022. The search was made using the keywords "independent Ukraine people post-Soviet" ("nezavisimaya Ukraina narod postsovetskaya") to get sources related to independent Ukraine. The search period is "1991–2022". A total of 223 sources were used to create Corpus A (for a complete list of the sources, see Appendix 1). All the PDF and DJVU original files were converted to txt to create Corpus A, and were then merged into a single file. Reference lists have been removed in their entirety. Concordances with the word combination "Ukrainian people" were lemmatized (without additional cleaning).

Corpus B was created using the existing, representative corpus of the Russian language located on the website "Sketch Engine" – "Russian Web 2011 (ruTenTen11)" (Sketch Engine n.d.). The total number of words in this corpus is 14.5 billion. Corpus B was generated from the representative corpus with the word combination "Ukrainian people". The result was that the number of concordances was more than 11,000, but only 10,000 could be downloaded in the limited access mode (with a pre-established context size). The concordances were lemmatized (without additional cleaning).

Corpus C was created by using the existing, representative Russian language corpora located on the Leeds University website (Leeds University n.d.): these were the "Russian National Corpus" (50 million words, 2010), "Russian Newspapers" (70 million words, 2001–2004), the "Russian Internet Corpus" (sites, blogs) (160 million words), "Russian Livejournal" (blogs), and the "Russian Business Corpus" (Business Literature Corpus). The overall time range of the texts in these corpora is 1999–2014. Corpus

C was generated from the representative corpus of the modern Russian language with the word combination "Ukrainian people" (with the context of 25 words on the right and left). Concordances were lemmatized (without additional cleaning).

Corpus D was created manually by searching for the texts in Russian on the website of the President of the Russian Federation (Kremlin n.d.) which contained the word "bratskiy" (brotherly) and then examining them to identify its meaning and to which countries the word is applied most often. The fragments with the word "brotherly" being used in reference to countries and in relation to Putin's statements were then manually extracted from the whole corpus (660,000 words) by generating concordances. The corpus was lemmatized. The word "brotherly" was used for the search in Corpus D due to the specific research purposes and the impossibility of an effective word search based on the standard search technologies of Google and the website of the President of the Russian Federation.

All text files within the corpora were lemmatized by TagAnt  $\overline{\text{(ANTHONY)}}$  and uploaded to AntConc software  $\overline{\text{(ANTHONY 2022A)}}$ .

#### The operationalization of Corpora A, B, C, and D

The second stage of the study was aimed at exploring the meaning of the "brotherly people" metaphor in the context of discussions of the Ukrainian people. For this purpose, two-word clusters (bigrams) were generated for corpora A, B, and C: any adjective on the left + the noun "narod" (people) on the right. For corpora B and C, additional two-word clusters were generated: any adjective on the left + "ukrainsk\*" (Ukrainian) (repetitions or irrelevant statements were not taken into account). Part-of-speech tagging was applied to the corpora.

In Corpus D, clusters with the word "bratskiy" (brotherly) were generated to search for the word on the right (to identify what other countries the corresponding metaphor was applied to), and similarly, clusters with any adjective on the left + "narod" (people) on the right were also generated and used to perform searches. The clusters were generated in this corpus to identify which nations were considered as "brotherly", so that we could understand how frequently this word was used in relation

to Ukraine. This operation was performed only for Corpus D, since it contains the texts of the Russian president, who sets the foreign policy of his country in relation to the post-Soviet countries.

By generating clusters and reading concordances with the word "bratskiy" (brotherly) in all the corpora it was possible to learn more about the context of the use of this word, and to identify how the Ukrainian people are characterized from the point of view of the Russians in the context of the "brotherly people" metaphor. To structure this information, we created topics that reflect the meanings of the Ukrainian people from the point of view of the Russian population and Putin in the context of the "brotherly people" metaphor. Examples of concordances for the topics were added after our summary of them (with the number of concordances in brackets).

The study compared all four corpora against each other based on the percentage of concordances for each topic. The semantic focus in each corpus was identified based on the prevalence of two particular topics in the corpus, which corresponds to more than 50% of the concordances.

# Identifying the prevalence of the "brotherly people" metaphor in other cases of irredentism

The second task of the study was addressed in two stages:

- 1. The creation of a corpus of academic works with the word form "irredent\*" in the title.
- 2. Studying the use of the "brotherly people" metaphor in the corpus.

Below is a description of these steps.

#### The creation of Corpus E

We performed a search using Google Scholar, JStor, ProQuest Theses and Dissertations and archive.org for English-language texts with "irredent\*" in their titles (this operation was carried out in the period of June 16–19, 2022). Searching for the word "irredent\*" in the titles of the texts, on the

one hand, limited the number of downloaded works, but, on the other hand, provided more accurate and meaningful information about the concept we are interested in.

Thus, Corpus E was formed, consisting of 156 sources: 125 articles, 27 dissertations, and 4 books published between 1923 and 2022 (for a complete list of the sources, see Appendix 2). The size of the corpus was 3.8 million words. The corpus was then manually cleaned of reference lists, notes, tables of contents, acknowledgements, and abstracts. Then the final size of the corpus was 2.8 million words.

#### The operationalization of Corpus E

We posed questions to the corpus and used certain operations of corpus analysis to answer them. Our main question was this: "How frequently is the kinship-family 'brotherly people' metaphor used by irredentist states/ organizations?" To answer this question, we searched for the word forms of "brother" and used the "collocation" tool for identifying words related to the word "brother", which refers to the ethnic dimension of relations between peoples.

### **Results**

## The "brotherly people" metaphor in Corpus A (the academic corpus)

In Corpus A, the adjective "bratskiy" (brotherly) occurs a total of 178 times. The adjective "bratskiy" (brotherly) in connection with the noun "narod" (people) occurs 65 times. The adjective "bratskiy" (brotherly) together with the adjective "ukrainskiy" (Ukrainian) occurs only 4 times. 52 relevant concordances were identified and sorted into 7 topics, which reflect the meanings of "brotherly" from the perspective of Russian researchers in the context of their understanding of the relations between Russia and Ukraine. The topics are ranked according to their frequency below (SEE TABLE 2).

TABLE 2: TOPICS WITH MEANINGS OF "BROTHERLY PEOPLE" IN RELATION TO UKRAINIANS IN CORPUS A

No	Topic	Number of concordances	% of the total number
1	Unbrotherly behavior of the brotherly people	16	30,77
2	Brotherly people – integration and unification with the Russian people	16	30,77
3	Support and assistance	7	13,46
4	The Soviet myth of the three brotherly peoples	4	7,69
5	Dimensions of unity among brotherly peoples	4	7,69
6	One People	3	5,77
7	Protection of the Russian-speaking population	2	3,85
Total		52	100

Let us summarize the concordances with the word "brotherly". Topic 1 focused upon several connotations. The ideal state of brotherhood can be imagined by thinking of the example of the union of Russia and Belarus. Ukraine must support its comprehensive integration and cooperation with the brotherly Russia. Furthermore, it is emphasized that the "brotherly" Ukraine has no reason not to maintain a close relationship with Russia because it is historically proven that Ukraine has achieved outstanding success in many sectors only in an alliance with Russia, and the reunification of the countries will contribute to the cultural communication between the brotherly peoples. Ukraine has great importance for Russia in the economic, political, cultural, military, and human dimensions. The latter has sought to restore the union of brotherly peoples, and to reintegrate the former "brotherly peoples" through the creation of the CIS, the CSTO, the Union State with Belarus, and the Eurasian Union. Russia, in fact, sees its historical role in accomplishing this, as it did something similar in 1654. Stepan Bandera's (the leader of the Ukrainian nationalists in the mid-20<sup>th</sup> century) apologists do not understand that without a brotherly union of the eastern Slavic peoples, the Ukrainian nation cannot exist.

"The prospect of Russian-Ukrainian integration will be of particular relevance, as it is a complex and ambiguous process, but its nature will largely determine the fate of the two brotherly peoples. In addition, the question of choosing the direction and form of the integration interaction between Russia and Ukraine will be of crucial importance for the entire post-Soviet space" (22).

"The USSR did not follow the path of building a nation-state. Instead of that during the last 23 years, Russian authorities have been making new attempts to reintegrate the former 'brotherly people'. This goal led them to create the CIS, the union state of Russia and Belarus and, finally, the Eurasian Union" (51).

Topic 2 centered on the meaning of the non-brotherly behavior of Ukraine from the point of view of Russian scientists. In the context of the "brotherly people" metaphor, the existence of distinct, separate peoples and their respective states is not encouraged. Russians and Ukrainians are considered members of one "brotherly family," which the Ukrainian authorities are trying to destroy. Presumably, Ukrainian propaganda constructs a distinct identity for Ukraine, its own history that is separate from that of Russia, and also a unique nationality: Ukrainian. Ukrainian authorities sought to distance Ukraine from Russia, and as a result, the image of the latter turned from that of a "brotherly people" into that of an "aggressor state" and an "enemy." Nationalism is flourishing in Ukraine, which is the antithesis of the "brotherly people" idea. Scholars argue that the real reason for this state of affairs is European integration, which has divided the Ukrainian and Russian people. At the same time, Ukraine insidiously uses the metaphor of "brotherly people" so that Russia can pay for its European integration with cheap gas. Ukraine and Russia are two Russian states formed after 1991, but the obtaining of separate statehoods by the peoples of the former "brotherly family," will lead, in the best case, to economic ruin and, in the worst case, to war.

"The aim of the state and the Verkhovna Rada of Ukraine is to defend the interests of the respective political elites, but they completely ignore the shared historical and cultural roots of the two brotherly peoples in favor of pseudo-liberal and nationalist aspirations" (6).

"The threat of almost total physical annihilation of Russian Ukraine and the creation of an enemy state in place of the former 'brotherly republic'".

"At the end of the 19th century, the Western Ukrainians were bombarded with powerful propaganda, which gave them the idea that the Ukrainians are a distinct nation, different from the brotherly Russian people, that the Russian Tsar, with cunning and deception, sought to colonize Ukraine, that the existence of an 'independent' Ukrainian state is possible only under the patronage of the Germans" (79).

Russian scholars use the "brotherly people" metaphor to indicate that Ukraine's shared history with and territorial proximity to Russia imply that Russia always supported and assisted and will continue to support Ukraine (Topic 3).

"Putin's annual press conference, referring to the signing of the agreement with Ukraine, stated: 'And if we really say that this is a brotherly people and a brotherly country, then we must act as a close relative and support the Ukrainian people in this difficult situation" (49).

Curiously, the Soviet idea of "brotherly peoples" is considered ambiguous: on the one hand, it implies separate brotherly peoples (hence, "separatism"), and on the other, it entails their unity (integration, unification, unity) (Topic 4).

"The thesis of a brotherly Eastern Slavic nation of Ukrainians and Russians has been hammered into our minds, and already for most of our fellow citizens, the existence of two brotherly but different peoples has become an axiom" (100).

There is a firm understanding of the unity of the brotherly peoples in terms of their shared civilizational identity: they both share the Orthodox faith, a common history, and certain traditions (Topic 5).

"In the public opinion the two countries [Russia and Ukraine] are evolving in a process of centuries of shared history. They are greatly influenced by the historical and cultural traditions of the two brotherly peoples" (26).

Russian scholars also use the "brotherly people" metaphor to indicate the need to (re)integrate two territorially neighboring, ethnically and culturally related peoples into a union state, since they are essentially the same people (Topic 6).

"It is time to understand this: we are not just 'brotherly Slavic peoples'; we are one great Russian people. And our 'mova' ['language' in Ukrainian] is just a dialect of one Russian language" (90).

There are calls to defend the oppressed Russian-speaking population in Ukraine as a brotherly people (Topic 7).

"Unanimously vote to grant the President of the Russian Federation the right to use armed force to prevent rampant banditry and protect the Russian-speaking population in a brotherly country" (108).

Thus, this metaphor has concrete political implications, as it rules out the extra-Russian existence of the "brotherly people" and constitutes Russia's dominant role in maintaining the brotherly relations.

## The "brotherly people" metaphor in Corpus B

In Corpus B, the adjective "bratskiy" (brotherly) in connection with the noun "narod" (people) occurs 32 times. The adjective "bratskiy" (brotherly) occurs very often in combination with the adjective "ukrainskiy" (Ukrainian), forming a stable and frequent collocation (110 concordances). In total, the adjective "brotherly" occurs 245 times. There are only 66 relevant concordances. All the occurrences are grouped into 4 topics in the context of understanding the relationship between Russia and Ukraine (SEE TABLE 3).

TABLE 3: TOPICS WITH MEANINGS OF "BROTHERLY PEOPLE" IN RELATION TO UKRAINIANS IN CORPUS B

No	Topic	Number of concordances	% of the total number
1	Dimensions of unity among brotherly peoples	27	40,9
2	Unbrotherly behavior of the brotherly people	25	37,8
3	Support and assistance	12	18,1
4	Acceptance of the Ukrainians' independent way of life	2	3
Total		52	66

Let us summarize the concordances with the word "brotherly". Topic 1 focused upon several connotations. Ukraine and Russia are regarded as "brotherly peoples" in terms of their shared history: they jointly fought in battles and underwent a reunification in the 17<sup>th</sup> century, which sealed forever the destinies of the two peoples. There are even occasional statements that Ukrainians and Russians are essentially one people. In this regard, Ukrainians have a spontaneous desire for unification with the brotherly Russian people and also resist NATO, though the political elite of Ukraine wants to align the country with it to profit from it, even at the expense of the values that unite Russians and Ukrainians. Russia is always ready to

extend a helping hand to Ukraine, develop good-neighborly relations with it, and fight against fascism on Ukrainian soil.

"The reunification of Ukraine and Russia marks a turning point in the life of the Ukrainian people; it determines their further historical development and forever joins together the fates of the brotherly Ukrainians and Russians" (50).

"[I] share with the governor the joy of a positive attitude towards the fraternal Ukrainian people, who are essentially one people with us. There remains, of course, a slightly negative connotation of that unpleasant moment" (35).

According to Topic 2, the nationalists are the main project of the Ukrainian ruling elite against Russia. They separate the destinies of the two brotherly peoples. The United States is an ally of the Ukrainian authorities, who have appointed their leaders (e.g., Viktor Yushchenko, Yulia Tymoshenko) to pursue anti-Russian policies that sow discord between Ukrainians and Russians. Thus, in Ukraine the Nazi is recognized as a hero (a reference to Bandera), and the Holodomor in 1932–1933 is considered a genocide. A different interpretation of World War II is being imposed, a persecution of Russian-language speakers is taking place, and an apartheid regime has arisen. At the same time, the cheapness of energy has allowed the Russophobic elite in Ukraine to remain in power and has given Ukrainian capitalists a fortune.

"Russia was outraged, but its outrage was very well concealed. When in front of the eyes of the brotherly Ukrainian people a Nazi is recognized as a hero, when the persecution of the language begins, and in essence an apartheid regime arises" (15).

"It is not Yushchenko's will that should be reflected, but the will of the Ukrainian people. Then we can congratulate Bush and his Condoleezza [Rice] – their plan to split the brotherly people has completely succeeded" (112).

"The problem lies not in the attitude towards the Russian language and the Russian nationality on the part of the brotherly Ukrainian people, but in the attitude of the Ukrainian government toward our country and the Russian people" (168). According to Topic 3, Russia is always ready to lend a helping hand to Ukraine, develop good-neighborly relations with it, and fight fascism on Ukrainian soil.

"The Ukrainian people are mighty and invincible, for they have fought the enemy and will continue to do so in close friendship with the great brotherly Russian people, together with all the great Russian people. For a century, they have been providing brotherly assistance to their sister country, Ukraine" (155).

"In the 90's and early 2000's Russia provided the brotherly Ukrainian people with low gas prices, on which they earned a fortune" (22).

It is noteworthy that Russians, when discussing the Russian authorities, sometimes consider the declaration of brotherly relations with the Ukrainian people as a lie designed to cover up the imperialistic policy of the Russian state.

"So that the brotherhood – the allegedly friendly to policy toward Ukraine, the strategic partnership and the 'brotherly' relationships with the Ukrainian people – should be perceived as a false declaration, serving only as a cover for his imperial policy" (162).

At the same time, some Russians express sympathy and support for the Maidan, that is, for the Ukrainian people who decided to take their destiny into their own hands, as well as for the uprisings against the corrupt Kuchma regime and the massive election fraud in 2004.

"On the occasion of the Orange Revolution, I was really on the Maidan; I am proud that our brotherly Ukrainian people rebelled against the corrupt Kuchma regime and the mass falsification in the elections of 2004" (49).

Therefore, the "brotherly people" metaphor is used in the "Sketch Engine" corpus to denote shared historical roots, joint military actions, and mutual assistance, as well as to indicate the unbrotherly behavior of the Ukrainian authorities — namely an independent foreign policy, a non-Russian reading of history, and an anti-Russian ideology. On the other hand, in particular, there are several positive comments in this corpus about

the desire of the Ukrainian people to fight corruption. These statements recognize the autonomy and national dignity of Ukrainians.

### The "brotherly people" metaphor in Corpus C

In Corpus C, the adjective "bratskiy" (brotherly) occurs infrequently in connection with the noun "narod" (people). Sixteen concordances of this sort were generated. However, the adjective "bratskiy" (brotherly) is often found in combination with the adjective "ukrainskiy" ("Ukrainian"), and thus this combination forms a stable and frequent collocation (20 concordances). In total, the adjective "brotherly" occurs 70 times. There are only 23 relevant concordances. All the occurrences are grouped into 5 topics in the context of understanding the relationship between Russia and Ukraine (SEE TABLE 4).

TABLE 4: TOPICS WITH MEANINGS OF "BROTHERLY PEOPLE" IN RELATION TO UKRAINIANS IN CORPUS C

No	Торіс	Number of concordances	% of the total number
1	Dimensions of unity among brotherly peoples	7	30,4
2	Unbrotherly behavior of the brotherly people	6	26,09
3	Acceptance of the Ukrainians' independent way of life	5	21,7
4	Support and assistance	3	13,04
5	Brotherly people – integration, unification	2	8,7
Total		52	23

Let us summarize the concordances with the word "brotherly". According to Topic 1, Ukrainians and Russians are united by a shared history and spiritual heritage. There is no history of Ukraine that would be separate from that of the brotherly Russian people, but all three brotherly peoples (with Belarusians being the third) came from the same root, which is why most Ukrainians are in favor of restoring close brotherly relations with Russia.

"350 years [after the Pereiaslav Agreement between the Ukrainian Cossacks and the Russian Tzar] is a very important milestone in the interaction of the two brotherly peoples. 'We have created a lot together; we have lived through a lot,' he noted" (21).

"Friendship with Ukraine, which is close to us historically, culturally and spiritually, the preservation of a special relationship between the brotherly Russian and Ukrainian people, is strategically much more important for our country than the establishment of a fair gas price from January 1" (52).

Topic 2 is focused on the nationalistic anti-Russian policies of Yushchenko and Tymoshenko, which lead to the degradation of the brotherly Ukrainian people. Ukraine's flirting with the West is painfully perceived in Russia, and Russians are ready to support the protests against the nationalist government of Ukraine.

"It is very difficult to restore law and order in the country after such crooks as Timoshenko and Yushchenko, provocateurs who conducted a nationalist anti-Russian policy and lead to the degradation of the brotherly Ukrainian people" (13).

"The special attitude of Russian people regarding Ukraine, the perception of the Ukrainian people and their culture as brotherly, inevitably causes a particularly painful reaction, a specific kind of jealousy, in relation to Ukraine 'flirting' with the West" (65).

At the same time, in Topic 3 there are words of support for Euromaidan as a symbol of civil resistance and the desire of Ukrainians to realize their long-held dream — to live by the Ukrainian law and not by shadow rules. Russia's inconsistent policy is criticized, namely the high price of gas for the Ukrainians as a brotherly nation. It is pointed out that Moscow must learn to forgive Ukraine for its otherness by allowing its brotherly people to think, act, and live differently. In one instance, we read about the fact of the inconsistency with the official doctrine about the brotherly Ukrainian people dreaming of a reunification with Russia.

"Moscow must learn to forgive Ukraine for its dissimilarity, as well as other countries. The same goes for Georgia. Accept the idea that a brotherly nation can think, act and live differently" (27).

"On March 12, activists from the Kirov cell of the Essence of the Time' held a series of solitary pickets in support of the brotherly people of Ukraine. They talked about the utmost lawlessness that the current illegal Ukrainian authorities are responsible for" (35).

Topic 4 expresses the need for the two countries' closer economic integration. The texts illustrate their current cooperation, which included a discount on gas prices and Russia's willingness to provide a loan to Ukraine.

"It is important to maintain and enhance the good tradition of our good neighborliness and cooperation, to strengthen the mutually beneficial equal partnership between the two states. We heartily wish our compatriots, the entire brotherly Ukrainian people, success and prosperity" (1).

"The majority of Ukrainian people are categorically in favor of restoring close brotherly relations with Russia. The misfortune of Ukraine is that the 15 percent 'minority' suffer from Russophobia and impose their will on the 80 percent" (50).

Topic 5 articulates a desire for the revival of a union state with the Belarusian and Ukrainian peoples. It is emphasized that the majority of the Ukrainian people support the restoration of close brotherly relations with Russia.

"I am sure that with this great victory, and faith in the ideal of truth, goodness and justice, we will revive the union state. Brotherly Belarus is with us, the hardworking Ukrainian people are with us, and the whole great Soviet country is with us. The bright idea of socialism is with us" (58).

Thus, the "brotherly people" metaphor in Corpus C is represented by the ideas of unity and the impossibility of a separation of the Ukrainian people from the triune Russian people; it also implies economic assistance to the Ukrainian people, as well as, what is remarkable, sympathies for the democratic transformation in Ukraine, and, what is non-remarkable, dissatisfaction with the non-brotherly policies of the Ukrainian authorities. Less frequent are ideas about the reunification of the brotherly peoples.

## The "brotherly people" metaphor in Corpus D

This corpus was used to check in relation to which countries and peoples the word "brotherly" was used most frequently. It was done to see whether the application of this word to Ukraine has any particular significance. There are 21 words that are frequently used in relation to the adjective "bratskiy" (brotherly).

The words that are frequently combined in clusters with the word "bratskiy" are "Ukraina" (Ukraine) ("ukrainskiy" [Ukrainian] [9 times], "Ukraina" [Ukraine] [5 times]), "Belorusiya" (Belarus) ("belorusskiy" [Belarusian] [8 times], "Belorussiya" [Belarus] [1 time]), "Azerbaydzhan" (Azerbaijan) ("azerbaydzhanskiy" [Azerbaijani] [4 times]), and "Kazakhstan" (Kazakhstan) ("kazakhstanskiy" [Kazakhstani] [2 times], "Kazakhstan" [Kazakhstan] [1 time]). The word "bratskiy" (brotherly) is also associated with Serbia (2 times), and Armenia and Yugoslavia – once time each.

There are 146 uses of the adjective "bratskiy" (brotherly) in total in Corpus D. The most frequently mentioned countries in connection with this word are the following (listed in order from the most to the least often mentioned): Ukraine – 41 mentions, Belarus – 27, Kazakhstan – 19, Armenia – 6, Azerbaijan – 5, Serbia – 4, Bulgaria – 3. As for the annexed territories, the corresponding figures for them are as follows: South Ossetia – 1, Abkhazia – 2, Crimea – 3, L/DPR – 3. Thus, Ukraine is the country or territory mentioned most frequently in connection with the adjective "bratskiy" (brotherly) in this corpus. All occurrences of the word "bratskiy" (brotherly) are grouped into 5 topics in the context of understanding the relationship between Russia and Ukraine (SEE TABLE 5).

TABLE 5: TOPICS WITH MEANINGS OF "BROTHERLY PEOPLE" IN RELATION TO UKRAINIANS IN CORPUS D

No	Topic	Number of concordances	% of the total number
1	Dimensions of unity with the brotherly Ukrainian people	30	61.2
2	Unbrotherly behavior of the brotherly Ukrainian people	9	18.3
3	One people	5	10.2
4	Annexation of Ukrainian territories	3	6.1
5	Support and assistance	2	4
Total		52	100

Let us summarize the concordances with the word "brotherly". Topic 1 focuses on describing the commonalities between the brotherly peoples of Russia and Ukraine in terms of their shared historical roots, joint battles, traditions, and values. Ukraine is understood through the unity of the two brotherly peoples because it is the closest country to Russia and its language is very similar to Russian. According to the Russian leader, the brotherly peoples have good-neighborly relations and actively cooperate and ensure each other's stability and security.

"I am confident that our common course to deepen [the] bilateral strategic partnership will receive further constructive development and allow us to bring the brotherly people of our country even closer [to us]. The people of Russia and Ukraine are firmly linked by shared spiritual and cultural roots" (23).

"Shared historical roots and centuries-old brotherly relations have always been a solid foundation for [the] close economic and cultural cooperation between our people. It is important that today the Russian-Ukrainian partnership has received..." (93).

"I have said many times that Ukrainian[s] and Russian[s] are brotherly people. [A]nd even more: I even believe that they are one people in fact, with its own peculiarity..." (84).

Topic 2 centered around Ukraine's unbrotherly attitude. Putin points to the deviation from the pro-Russian course of the Ukrainian authorities, the pursuit of irresponsible policies by the "comprador" Ukrainian political regime that has caused misfortune for Ukrainians, the unwillingness of Ukraine to integrate into the Eurasian Economic Community, and the presence of nationalist sentiments that betray the brotherhood between the Russian and Ukrainian peoples.

"What is happening in Ukraine – and [to] Ukrainians[;] even in today's tragic conditions, I want to say that this is a brotherly people. First, it emerged in the 19<sup>th</sup> century, Ukrainian nationalism..." (82).

"Speaking of which, the example of our neighbor, the brotherly country of Ukraine, clearly shows that irresponsible politicians cause a lot of trouble and losses" (91).

In connection with Topic 3, the Russian leader criticizes Ukrainian nationalists because Ukrainians and Russians are one nation.

"And we consider Ukraine, and the Ukrainian people really brotherly, if [...] not part of the one Russian people. There though Russian nationalists don't like it, and Ukrainian nationalists don't like it" (133).

In relation to Topic 4, Putin supports pro-Russian separatist movements, protecting Russian-speaking Ukrainians from the nationalist, irresponsible policies of the Ukrainian authorities. The Crimea peninsula, which was occupied by Russia in 2014, is also mentioned in connection with this. "Returning Crimea" to Russia is considered as a "restoring of historical justice" and "returning to one's native home." Putin asserts the need to support the LPR and the DPR, which resist the anti-Russian policies in Ukraine.

"Despite all the tragedy that we are witnessing now, especially in the southeast, the Ukrainian people will always be and remain the closest brotherly people to us. We are connected by ethnic, spiritual, religious, historical affinities" (133).

"Love for one's homeland is one of the most powerful [and] sublime feelings. It [was] fully manifested in the fraternal support of the residents of Crimea and Sevastopol when they firmly decided to return to their ancestral home" (140).

However, on the other hand, Putin claims that Russia supports Ukraine and its sovereignty (Topic 5).

"It is well known that Russia not only supported Ukraine and other brotherly republics of the former Soviet Union in their quest for sovereignty, but also contributed significantly to this process at the turn of the 1990s" (97).

Thus, the "brotherly people" metaphor is used in Putin's corpus mainly to denote shared historical roots, traditions, and values and the current cooperation between the countries, but also annexations of territories in case of resistance to the Russian idea of the unity of brotherly peoples and a lack of commitment to the pro-Russian policies in Ukraine.

### SUMMARY OF CORPORA A-D

We created Table 6 for all the corpora to show the frequency of the topics in each corpus and to highlight the semantic focuses in them.

TABLE 6: THE FREQUENCY OF TOPICS IN CORPORA A-D

		Concordances per topic (in %)			
No	Topics	Corpus A	Corpus B	Corpus C	Corpus D
1	Dimensions of unity with the brotherly Ukrainian people	7.69	40.9	30.4	61.2
2	Unbrotherly behavior of the brotherly Ukrainian people	30.77	37.8	26.09	18.3
3	Support and assistance	13.46	18.1	13.04	4.0
4	Brotherly people – integration, unification	30.77	-	8.7	-
5	One people	5.77	-	-	10.2
6	Acceptance of the Ukrainians' independent way of life	-	3.0	21.7	-
7	The Soviet myth of the three brotherly peoples	7.69	-	-	-
8	Protection of the Russian-speaking population	3.85	-	-	-
9	Annexation of Ukrainian territories	-	-	-	6.1

According to Table 6, all 4 corpora contain mentions of topics 1, 2, and 3. Along with the positive semantics of the metaphor, there is a cluster of topics that delegitimize the statehood of Ukraine. It is important to pay attention to this combination, which indicates, as we assume, irredentist sentiments about Ukraine in Russia.

The "brotherly people" metaphor refers to the two countries' shared ethnic roots, history and traditions, as well as Russia's support for Ukraine and vice versa, but there is also a delegitimization of the Ukrainian authorities and the national and cultural identity of Ukrainians. Russians criticize the Ukrainian people for their non-brotherly behavior, their right to self-determination and independence, and their distinct history, language, culture, and foreign and domestic policies.

The semantic focus of Corpus A lies in the unbrotherly behavior of Ukrainians (30.77%), along with statements about the need for their integration and unification with the Russian people (30.77%). The semantic focus of Corpora B, C and D is the same and consists of emphasizing the unity of the brotherly peoples (B - 40.9%, C - 30.4%, D - 61.2%) and the non-brotherly behavior of the Ukrainian people (B - 37.8%, C - 26.9%, D - 18.3%). On this basis, we can conclude that the semantic focuses of

all the corpora are similar, which implies that the Ukrainian people, who are perceived as brotherly, pursue through their nationalist authorities a non-brotherly, anti-Russian policy, contradicting the historical, cultural, and ethnic ties and affinities between the two peoples.

An important feature of Corpora B and C is a new topic – the recognition of the right to independence of Ukrainians. This topic is most frequent in Corpus C (21.7%) and least common in Corpus B (3%). This can be explained by the fact that in Corpus C the time range of the texts is larger (1999–2014) than in Corpus B (only 2011). These results can also be considered as quite expected, given the partly non-state origins of the sources in the web corpora; i.e., they are free from state propaganda. According to Table 6, only Corpus A and D contain the topic "One People" (A - 5.77%, D - 10.2%) along with "expansionist" topics: Corpus A underlines the need to protect the Russian-speaking population in Ukraine (3.85%), and Corpus D directly justifies the annexation of territories with a Russian-speaking population (6.1%).

### Operationalizing Corpus E

We pose the following question in regard to Corpus E: how often is the "brotherly people" metaphor used by irredentist states/organizations? Let us start by searching for the word "brother" and its forms. Here are the results: "brother" (277), "brotherhood" (37), "brotherly" (16), "brothers" (8), "brotherhoods" (1). The most frequent collocation for the word form "brother" is the word "ethnic" (45), which corresponds to the "brotherly people" metaphor.

A total of 301 concordances were generated for the words "brothers," "brother," and "brotherly", which were considered as relevant word forms. From our reading of the concordances, we can say that the word forms "brotherly," "brother," and "brothers" were used as metaphors that served as a common motif and justification for irredentist politics and ideology from the first half of the nineteenth century. A total of 35 cases of irredentist claims using the "brotherly people" metaphor (made by non-state entities and also with no political consequences) were found in the history of irredentism from 1860 to 2010 (for the table with all the cases, see Appendix 3). According to Markus Kornprobst, there were 108

irredentas in the period of 1848–2000 (2008), Appendix II. If we take only the cases mentioned by Kornprobst, then the "brotherly people" metaphor was used in 10 irredentas out of 108 in total. However, if one adds to this list the irredentas Georgia and Ukraine, then one comes up with 12 irredentas with the "brotherly people" metaphor out of 110 irredentas in total. However, it should be taken into account that there are no studies in Corpus E focused specifically on the analysis of irredentist metaphors. This is one of the limitations of the current study.

In some cases, this metaphor appears to refer to an ethnically oppressed nation wishing to create its own single nation state by seceding from an empire (e.g., Italy seceding from the Austrian Empire):

"Primarily, it [irredentism] was used to describe independence political movements functioning in the 19th and 20th centuries in Italy. Their participants, Irredentists[,] demanded Trieste, Trident, Dalmatia, and Istria to be incorporated to Italy. In reality, the territories inhabited by Italian language people, called unredeemed brothers, were expected by them to be seceded from Switzerland and Austria-Hungary. In other words, Irredentists aimed at the integration of all the territories inhabited by Italian language ethnic groups in the one state, Italy," concordance 106; (NEDASHKOVSKAYA 2016).

There are also cases where the metaphor refers to the given empire's policy toward neighboring, ethnically close countries and territories (e.g., the Ottoman Empire and Greece):

"A characteristic expression of these sentiments was voiced by Halil Bey, <...> on assuming the presidency of the newly-elected Ottoman Chamber on 19 May 1914, he delivered an eloquently irredentist speech: I address myself, from this high pulpit, to my nation. <...> I ask our teachers, journalists, poets and all our intellectuals to remind continuously our present generation and the future ones, via their lessons, writings and moral influence, that beyond the frontiers there are brethren to be liberated and bits of the Fatherland to be redeemed," concordance 146 (LANDAU 1995).

There are examples of new countries that emerged after the end of colonial rule and made territorial claims based on a single ethnicity being

divided into several newly formed countries (e.g., Somalia in relation to Ethiopia):

"The situation appears to have been exacerbated by leaders who built upon pan-Somali hypernationalism in order to achieve certain domestic goals such as uniting the clans. Such leaders were also convinced that the existence of their Somali brethren in the Ogaden was at stake. Thus the perceived security issue of the Ogadenis became a symbol for creating a Somali ethnic identity, which Somali leaders were skillful at manipulating," 216 (CARMENT 1993).

Interestingly, the "brotherly people" metaphor is used as one of the grounds for the conceptualization of irredentism, partially losing its metaphoricity, but denoting ethnically close groups:

"In limiting oneself to irredentism that focuses on peoples and particularly the notion of ethnic brethren (defined as ethnic irredentism), three problems result. At the most basic level, an exclusive focus on ethnic brethren inherently assumes and suggests that nations are given entities and are constituted by people who necessarily share a common lineage," 4 (MCMAHON 1998).

"Indeed, even before the emergence of nationalist ideologies, many states, or groups of states, attempted to justify expansionist policies by employing the argument of redeeming territory or liberating their brethren," 61 (YAGGIOGLU 1996).

The theoretical use of the "brotherly people" metaphor in the conceptualization of irredentism could be interpreted as indirect evidence of the prevalence of this metaphor as an ideological means of justifying irredentism. Thus, the "brotherly people" metaphor gave justification for the need for a violent territorial change, increasing the territory of one country at the expense of another by pointing to a similar ethnic composition.

### CONCLUSION

The corpus approach in this study refined the analyses of the "brotherly people" metaphor by Khaldarova (2021) and A'Beckett (2012) and supplemented it with additional meanings based on a large number of texts from various Russian sources (web corpora of non-academic Russian texts, an academic corpus and a corpus of texts by Putin). In all 4 of the Russian

corpora, namely Corpora A, B, C and D, the "brotherly people" metaphor indicates a hierarchical, abusive, patriarchal relationship in which, despite the declared unity, the superiority of the Russian people/state is assumed, and it is thus assumed to have the supreme "familial" right to interfere in the domestic and foreign policy of a neighboring kin state, and use violence if the latter refuses to follow Russian-centric policies. We specified the meanings of the "brotherly people" metaphor in the academic corpus, the two web corpora, and the corpus with the texts of the Russian leader.

The two web corpora of non-academic Russian texts (Corpus B and Corpus C) mostly have statements echoing the language of the Russian authorities and scholars (Corpus A and Corpus D) by employing such topics as "dimensions of unity with the brotherly Ukrainian people", "unbrotherly behavior of the brotherly Ukrainian people", and "support and assistance". At the same time, ordinary Russians express support for the independent identity of Ukrainians in several fragments. This fact has not been revealed in the aforementioned studies of this metaphor. However, such support is insignificant due to the low number of such statements.

The Russian leader (Corpus D) overemphasizes brotherly ties, ethnic unity, and cultural affinities, paying attention to the spiritual factor in relations between peoples. At the same time, he speaks out about protecting the alleged victims of ethnically kindred populations and pursues the annexation of Ukrainian territories. It turns out that Putin uses the "brotherly people" metaphor to express the ethnonational idea and reinforces it with expansionist and irredentist policies.

Russian scholars (Corpus A) rather approach Ukraine in an economic context and believe that Ukraine cannot exist without Russia, but must integrate with it and that Ukraine's domestic and foreign policies must change for it to do so. That is, the subtext of the use of this metaphor in this corpus also has an irredentist, expansionist character, but with a predominance of economic and political measures, while this character is also to a lesser extent expressed in direct territorial claims and the desire to protect the "brotherly people".

The study of the "brotherly people" metaphor was placed in the context of foreign policy and international relations, namely the context

of irredentism. This allowed us to combine the two subjects of study: metaphors as a means of political communication, and irredentism as a socio-political phenomenon.

The use of kinship-family metaphors has been a fairly common ideological tool to justify irredentism over the last 150 years. A "brotherly people" metaphor helps to demonstrate the contingent nature of countries' borders and the possibility of changing borders between countries due to the ethnic affinity of peoples living in different countries. This metaphor is used as one of the foundations for the conceptualization of irredentism, partly losing its metaphoricity, but denoting ethnically close groups. The use of the "brotherly people" metaphor in the conceptualization of irredentism could be interpreted as indirect evidence of the prevalence of this metaphor as an ideological means of justifying irredentist policy.

The corpus approach allowed us to capture the full semantic range of the "brotherly people" metaphor in the large Russian corpora while connecting it to irredentism: from assertions of cultural, historical and ethnic unity, and support and assistance for the "brotherly people" to the delegitimization of the kin nation's statehood and the separate ethnic identity of the "brotherly people", and the desire to "protect" it through territorial expansion.

Consequently, the "brotherly people" metaphor in Russia's case serves as an ideological manifestation, a sensuous and concrete illustration of relations between peoples, embodies the particular political demands of one state towards another, and also suggests an expansionist practice based on ethnonationalism. From the point of view of the irredentist Russian state, the "brotherly people" metaphor forms a perfectly logical whole: an acknowledgment of the unity, kinship and affinity between peoples implies their unification and integration, but if the "brotherly people" do not recognize their fraternal responsibilities, then this metaphor leads to the delegitimization of an independent kin nation's statehood, an undermining of its sovereignty, and further to the stronger nation's desire to "protect" the allegedly oppressed population in the kin state through expansionism. This particular understanding of brotherhood does not imply equality, mutual obligations, or independence of the brotherly peoples. It is a framework of co-dependent, abusive relations, in which the

Russian people are considered the supreme steward and the ruler, and the Ukrainian people only have to meet the requirements of brotherhood imposed upon them.

The spread of the "brotherly people" metaphor in Russian society led to the politicization of the ethnic issue, as well as the affective mobilization of the Russian population around the idea of the reunification of the Russian people. The majority of the Russian population positively perceives the irredentism towards the Ukrainian people, as they view it through the prism of the idea of saving a brotherly people. The "brotherly people" metaphor and the waging of a hybrid, "cold" and then "hot", full-scale war of aggression are two elements on the surface of the same whole.

#### REFERENCES

A A'Beckett, Ludmilla (2012): The Play of Voices in Metaphor Discourse: A Case Study of "NATIONS ARE BROTHERS". Metaphor and Symbol, Vol. 27, No. 2, pp. 171–194, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/10926488.2012.665797">https://doi.org/10.1080/10926488.2012.665797</a>.

Alfano, Mark (2018): Digital Humanities for History of Philosophy: A Case Study on Nietzsche. In: Levenberg, Lewis – Neilson, Tai – Rheams, David (eds.): Research Methods for the Digital Humanities. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 85–101, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-96713-4\_6">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-96713-4\_6</a>.

Ambrosio, Thomas (2016): The Rhetoric of Irredentism: The Russian Federation's Perception Management Campaign and the Annexation of Crimea. *Small Wars & Insurgencies*, Vol. 27, No. 3, pp. 467–490, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/09592318">https://doi.org/10.1080/09592318</a> 2016.1151653>.

Andersen, Morten S. – de Carvalho, Benjamin (2018): The Family of Nations: Kinship as an International Ordering Principle in the Nineteenth Century. In: Haugevik, Kristin – Neumann, Iver B. (eds.): *Kinship in International Relations*. Routledge, pp. 21–42.

Anthony, Lawrence~(2022a): AntConc~(Version~4.1.2)~[Computer~Software].~Tokyo, Japan:~Waseda~University, <a href="https://www.laurenceanthony.net/software">https://www.laurenceanthony.net/software</a>.

Anthony, Lawrence (2022b): TagAnt (Version 2.0.5) [Computer Software]. Tokyo, Japan: Waseda University, <a href="https://www.laurenceanthony.net/software">https://www.laurenceanthony.net/software</a>>.

Baker, Paul (2006): Using Corpora in Discourse Analysis. London: Continuum.

Beller, Sieghard – Bender, Andrea (2017): Theory, the Final Frontier? A Corpus-Based Analysis of the Role of Theory in Psychological Articles. *Frontiers in Psychology*, Vol. 8, pp. 1–16, <a href="https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00951">https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00951</a>.

Betti, Arianna – van den Berg, Hein – Oortwijn, Yvette – Treijtel, Caspar (2019): History of Philosophy in Ones and Zeros. In: Fischer, Eugen – Curtis, Mark (eds.): Methodological Advances in Experimental Philosophy. Bloomsbury Academic, pp. 295–332, <a href="https://doi.org/10.5040/9781350069022.ch-011">https://doi.org/10.5040/9781350069022.ch-011</a>.

Carment, David (1993): The International Politics of Ethnic Conflict: The Interstate Dimensions of Secession and Irredenta in the Twentieth Century, a Crisis-Based Approach. Montreal: Department of Political Science, McGill University.

- D Diriba, Blen M. (2021): The Global Security Challenges of Irredentism: The Case of Russia & Ukraine (2014 Present). Birkbeck, UOL, Department of Politics, <a href="https://www.academia.edu/45618878/The\_Global\_Security\_Challenges\_of\_Irredentism\_The\_Case\_of\_Russia\_and\_Ukraine\_2014\_Present\_>">.
- G Ganguly, Rajat (1996): The Role of Ethnic Kin States in Secessionist Movements: A Comparative Study of Secessionist Movements in South Asia. Doctoral dissertation. New Orleans (LA): Tulane University.
- H Hensel, Paul Macaulay, Christopher (2015): Shared Ethnic Groups and Interstate Territorial Conflict. Denton (TX): University of North Texas, <a href="http://www.paulhensel.org/Research/jop15.pdf">http://www.paulhensel.org/Research/jop15.pdf</a>>.

Hensel, Paul – Owsiak, Andrew – Wiegand, Krista – Mitchell, Sara (2022): Russia's Land Grabs in Ukraine Could Break the International Order. *The Washington Post*, 4. 3. 2022, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2022/03/04/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2022/03/04/</a> putin-sovereignty-ukraine-irredentism/>.

Hough, Jill S. (1999): Fathers and Brothers: Familial Diplomacy of the Creek Indians and Anglo-Americans, 1733 to Removal. Davis (CA): University of California.

K Khaldarova, Irina (2021): Brother or 'Other'? Transformation of Strategic Narratives in Russian Television News during the Ukrainian Crisis. Media, War & Conflict, Vol. 14, No. 1, pp. 3–20, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/1750635219846016">https://doi.org/10.1177/1750635219846016</a>.

Kornprobst, Martin (2009): Irredentism in European Politics: Argumentation, Compromise and Norms. Cambridge University Press, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511575495">https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511575495</a>>.

Köse, İsmail (2016): Russia's New Irredentist Foreign Policy Approach & Energy Card. Karadeniz Araştırmaları Enstitüsü Dergisi, Vol. 2, No. 2, pp. 42–63.

Kövecses, Zoltan (2015): Where Metaphors Come from: Reconsidering Context in Metaphor. Oxford University Press, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780190224868.001.0001">https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780190224868.001.0001</a>.

Kremlin (n.d.): President of Russia. Kremlin, <a href="http://en.kremlin.ru/">http://en.kremlin.ru/</a>>.

L Landau, Jacob M. (1995): Pan-Turkism: From Irredentism to Cooperation. Bloomington (IN): Indiana University Press.

Leeds University (n.d.): A Collection of Russian Corpora. Leeds: Leeds University, <a href="http://corpus.leeds.ac.uk/ruscorpora.html">http://corpus.leeds.ac.uk/ruscorpora.html</a>>.

Liow, Joseph C. (2003): The Kinship Factor in International Relations: Kinship, Identity Construction, and Nation Formation in Indonesia-Malaysia Relations. London: London School of Economics and Political Science

- M McMahon, Patrice C. C. (1998): The Quest for Unity: Divided Nations and Irredentist Ambitions. New York (NY): Columbia University.
- N Nagle, John (2013): Does Having a Kin State Lessen the Likelihood of Minorities Engaging in Secessionist Mobilization? An Analysis of the Moderating Influence of Kin States. Nationalism and Ethnic Politics, Vol. 19, No. 3, pp. 287–309, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/13537113.2013.818355">https://doi.org/10.1080/13537113.2013.818355</a>.

Nedashkovskaya, Michelle P. (2016): Finding Information Warfare in Diaspora Politics: Irredentism and Diasporic Susceptibility to Psychological Operations. Senior Thesis. Princeton (NJ): Princeton University.

Sanborn, Joshua (2001): Family, Fraternity, and Nation-building in Russia, 1905–1925.
In: Suny, Ronald Grigor – Martin, Terry (eds.): A State of Nations: Empire and Nation-making in the Age of Lenin and Stalin. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 93–110.

 $Sinclair, John \, (1991): {\it Corpus, Concordance, Collocation.} \, Oxford \, University \, Press.$ 

Siroky, David S. – Hale, Christopher W. (2017): Inside Irredentism: A Global Empirical Analysis. *American Journal of Political Science*, Vol. 61, No. 1, pp. 117–128, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12271">https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12271</a>.

S

Sketch Engine (n.d.): Sketch Engine - Russian Web 2011 (ruTenTen11), <a href="https://www.sketchengine.eu/">https://www.sketchengine.eu/</a>>.

Stefanowitsch, Anatol (2020): Corpus Linguistics: A Guide to the Methodology. Berlin: Language Science Press, <a href="https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.3735822">https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.3735822</a>.

Williams, Robert W. (2021): W.E.B. Du Bois on Democracy and Its Companion Ideas: Concordancing Their Intricacies, <a href="http://www.webdubois.org/lectures/ncp-sa2021.html">http://www.webdubois.org/lectures/ncp-sa2021.html</a>>.

 $Woodwell, Douglas~(2005): \textit{Nationalism in International Relations: Norms, Foreign Policy,} \\ \textit{and Enmity.} \ New \ Haven~(CT): Yale \ University.$ 

Yagcioglu, Dimostenis (1996): Irredentism: An Inevitable Tendency of Ethnic Nationalism (Some Initial Thoughts, Some Tentative Conclusions), <a href="https://www.academia.edu/download/6281769/DIMOSTENIS\_YAGCIOGLU\_-\_Irredentism\_-1996.pdf">https://www.academia.edu/download/6281769/DIMOSTENIS\_YAGCIOGLU\_-Irredentism\_-1996.pdf</a>>.

#### NOTE

The authors gratefully acknowledge the two anonymous reviewers for their insightful comments on the manuscript.

#### BIOGRAPHY

Illia Ilin is an Associate Professor at the Department of Theoretical and Practical Philosophy named after Prof. J. B. Schad at V. N. Karazin Kharkiv National University, Ukraine. His main research focuses are the philosophical problem of reading (Althusser, Marx, Latour) and the elaboration of the corpus approach to reading.

Olena Nihmatova has a PhD in Economics, and is currently an independent scholar. She is actively adapting corpus linguistics for marketing studies. Previously, she worked at Lugansk National Agrarian University (Ukraine) and defended her thesis about the development of the organic market in Ukraine, which employed a Marxist approach.

# Neoliberalism or Else: The Discursive Foundations of Neoliberal Populism in the Czech Republic

KEITH PRUSHANKIN	Freie Universität Berlin, Federal Republic of Germany			
E-MAIL	Keith.prushankin@fu-berlin.de			
ORCID	http://orcid.org/0000-0002-3867-4671			
ABSTRACT	This article examines the linkage of markets and democracy in the post-1989 Czech transition as a neoliberal populist discourse that delegitimized alternatives to the market as a return to authoritarianism. Using Laclau's concept of equivalential linkages, I analyze Václav Klaus' texts surrounding the voucher privatization program to determine how he formulated this linkage and communicated it to the public. Framing markets as natural, essential, and fundamentally Czech, Klaus constructed the people as a virtuous community of market individuals while othering those who opposed markets as communist holdouts and, elitists. Klaus further legitimized marketization through identification with international neoliberal projects and thinkers. Through his moralized and dichotomized discourse, Klaus communicated to the public that there could be no freedom without markets, nor markets without freedom: a circular formulation that continues to influence Central and Eastern European political economy.			
KEYWORDS	neoliberalism, post-communism, Czech Republic, Václav Klaus, discourse, populism			
DOI	https://doi.org/10.32422/mv-cjir.431			
PUBLISHED ONLINE	9 February, 2023			

58/2/2023 IIR ≻ CJIR

43

### INTRODUCTION

Prior to 1989, the Communist Party of Czechoslovakia (KSČ) justified its rule by presenting it as a technocratic government in the service of the people, wherein faith in the scientific doctrine of Marxism-Leninism would ensure favorable outcomes (BUŠTÍKOVÁ - GUASTI 2019; KIM 2022). The dissidents of 1989, condemned by the KSČ as elitists, focused on overthrowing one-party rule in the name of human rights and democracy, seeking an order in which the people, not a technocratic elite, would be sovereign. Many citizens saw the events of 1989 as a "renewal" of socialism with a human face, the past attempt to democratize socialism that was crushed by the Warsaw Pact's 1968 invasion (Krapfl 2013: 105-106). While two thirds of the people did not know what 'market economics' meant, according to an April 1990 survey (KOPEČEK 2010), neoliberalism became interlinked with democracy two years later, when Václav Klaus' Civic Democratic Party (ODS) won a parliamentary majority and a mandate to enact their vision of building a market system based on neoliberal principles in the Czech lands. Klaus justified his implementation of neoliberalism as a rational decision of a technocratic expert whose real world knowledge placed him above both communists and the humanistic dissidents (BUŠTÍKOVÁ - GUASTI 2019). How did Klaus, himself a neoliberal technocrat, justify another technocratic project by linking it to democracy and a desire for political change? How did the neoliberal reformers overpower the humanistic ideas for a Czechoslovak perestroika (KRAPFL 2019)?

This paper explains the discursive linkages between market economics and democracy as a form of neoliberal populism. Using the Laclauian concept of the equivalential linkage, I argue that Klaus' linkage of markets and democracy as inseparable concepts constitutes a discursive conjuncture (GUARDINO 2017) that artificially fused markets and democracy through a discourse of neoliberal populism. This article begins by placing the contribution in neoliberal populism literature. And examining Klaus' ideology, I argue that Klaus utilized the populist constructs of the people versus elite dichotomy, moralized politics, and anti-elitism to justify the neoliberal transition. I then analyze Klaus' writings and speeches in which he advanced the linked market-democratic ideology, identifying the equivalential linkages of markets and democracy. I conclude with a brief

discussion of the long-term effects of the related voucher privatization and the market-democratic linkage.

### VÁCLAV KLAUS AND CZECH NEOLIBERAL POPULISM

The adoption of a neoliberal economic order in Czechoslovakia (after 1993) the Czech Republic) was never a guarantee. In November and December 1989, a broad public opinion survey asked Czechoslovaks about their preferred path for the future of their country. A majority favored socialism or some combination of socialism and markets (41 and 52 percent, respectively, and three percent favored a purely capitalist path) (LIPOLD 1999; KRAPFL 2019). In December 1989, only 22 percent of the Czechoslovak population supported complete privatization (SKALNIK LEFF 1997). Indeed as Krapfl relates, shortly after the collapse of KSČ control, "workers throughout Czechoslovakia began democratizing state enterprises in accordance with their understandings of socialism and democracy" (KRAPFL 2013: 218). Alternatives to neoliberalism and the KSČ called for workers' self-management and the democratization of the economy alongside a democratic political system and a rejection of the "absurd accumulation of property and power in the hands of a narrow oligarchy" that was present in economies elsewhere in the capitalist world (RAMEŠ 2020: 80). A group of Slovak economists called for "the realization of a pluralist system in socialism, in confidence that the working class [would] remain at the forefront of the progressive movement" (KRAPFL 2013: 106). Many attended the 1990 May Day marches carrying red flags (Krapfl 2019). These are hardly the actions of a citizenry of Friedmanite neoliberals. In a survey of Czech public opinion 19 years after the revolution, "a majority of the respondents (58%) felt that the main reasons for the Velvet Revolution were political change [sic], rather than economic considerations (10%)" (Lyons - Bernardyová 2011: 1731). The November protesters targeted bureaucracy, arbitrariness, and a sense of unfairness, not socialist economics (KRAPFL 2013). At the dawn of the 1990s, the dissidents who found themselves with a government and an economy to manage needed a workable and publicly acceptable set of policies with which to build their new state. Capitalizing on the public's frustration with the still-powerful KSČ nomenklatura (KRAPFL 2019), the then-finance minister Václav Klaus seized the opportunity to irreversibly transform Czech political economy in accordance with the neoliberalism that had at the dawn of the 1990s gained prominence across the Western world. In spite of support from the firm and factory cells of the Civic Forum (OF), leading economists in the OF government began to see workers' self-management as an obstacle to the core goal of transferring enterprises to private hands. A subsequent law passed in April 1990 eliminated the last vestiges of self-management from the Czechoslovak economy (RAMEŠ 2020). Against this backdrop, the ascendant Klaus utilized a discourse of neoliberal populism to construct a discourse that cast the Czech people as a community of market individuals (GUARDINO 2018) struggling against corrupt and outside 'others' to build what was natural and correct, namely the market economy, to attain freedom. Portrayals of neoliberal behaviors such as investing, risk-taking, and entrepreneurship were portrayed by investment funds and state advertisers as natural and socially beneficial, and as an embrace of the country's future as a normal society (BABIČKA 2022).

Neoliberalism is a highly contested term with multiple competing definitions – from an economic theory explaining the development of capitalism since the 1970s (EAGLETON-PIERCE 2016) and a means for ordering sociological relations (COOPER 2020) to a "catch-all for something negative" (ROWLANDS—RAWOLLE 2013: 260) or a "political swear word" (HARTWICH 2011). For the purposes of this paper, I utilize a minimal definition of neoliberalism as envisioned by Friedrich Hayek (2001 [1944]) and Milton Friedman (1962), among others; a political economy based on the primacy of the market in the determination of value and the allocation of resources. For the efficient functioning of the market, the state machinery acts as a bulwark against political activity that risks disrupting the market logic. Biebricher (2015) demonstrates the utility of such a minimal definition through its lack of ambiguity and its acceptance of the flexibility of neoliberalism as a programmatic concept through its relationship to democratic governance.

The relationship of neoliberalism to democracy poses theoretical problems (BIEBRICHER 2015; SLOBODIAN 2018). This tension is best illustrated through neoliberalism's primacy of the market in ordering life and the fact that the role of the government in neoliberalism is to create the ideal conditions for the market to function. If need be, the government exists to protect the market from civic or political interference, whether well-intentioned or otherwise. This tension appeared in the early days of the Czech transition. Klaus, a deep and self-professed admirer of Friedman, took an orthodox view in line with Friedman's assertion that "in order for men to advocate anything, they must in the first place be able to earn a living" (FRIEDMAN)

1962: 16; KLAUS 1997). This ran contrary to President and erstwhile dissident leader Václav Havel's belief that civic duty must precede the accumulation of material wealth to avoid the corrupting effects of the latter on the former, as he presented a dichotomous view of the fundamental basis of society: a choice between civil society or the market (PONTUSO 2002). Klaus, as this paper shows, constructed the two concepts as inseparable. This intertwining led to the "marketization of democracy," leading to the contradiction between the economic, social, and political inequality fostered by market conditions, and the democratic ideal of equality, and thereby frustrating the fulfillment of liberal democracy's promises (XING 2001: 75-76). It is this situation in Klaus' Czechia that this work aims to explain.

Was Klaus responsible for bringing neoliberalism to the Czech Republic? An oft-repeated idea is that neoliberalism came to the post-socialist countries from the West by means of the Western-led global financial organizations as an essential condition for building a democratic political system (E.G. ASLUND 1994, 1997; SACHS 1995). While these organizations certainly helped facilitate the process through their dispatching of technical advisors and provision of various incentive packages, this argument overlooks the role of the post-socialist reformers themselves. Capitalizing on the trade and reform policies of late socialism (PULA 2018), the "neoliberal" reform elites" (BOHLE - GRESKOVITS 2012), themselves ideological adherents to neoliberalism, turned the region into a "laboratory for economic knowledge," utilizing international expertise adapted to local conditions (BOCKMAN - EYAL 2002). The literature firmly places Klaus among these "neoliberal reform elites", first in his capacity as a prominent member of the Civic Forum, and then in his capacity as Finance Minister and, later, Prime Minister (E.G. BOHLE - GRESKOVITS 2012).

Klaus' role as a neoliberal thinker is broadly evident from his own writings and throughout the scholarly literature. Slobodian and Plehwe (2020: 8) highlight Klaus' Friedmanite formulation of free economics as the basis for political freedom (along with his populist credentials); Bockman and Eyal (2002: 338, 340, 343) refer to Klaus as one of the prominent neoliberal reformers and as a homegrown neoliberal who sought to remove political and bureaucratic blockages to economic reform. Eyal (2000: 74) relates Klaus as the leader of a group of monetarist economists who "advocate[ed] an orthodox public finance approach." Pula (2018: 111, 178) refers to Klaus as a "radical"

*neoliberal*" whose locally engineered voucher privatization program sought to create a domestic market "dominated by small investors." While Klaus has been criticized as not being a true neoliberal for maintaining low unemployment levels, Eyal considers Klaus' approach, criticized as a departure from International Monetary Fund orthodoxy, as a monetarist technology (as opposed to a doctrine): "relatively autonomous from both usage and abstraction, policy and theory [...] a technology for governing economic life" (EYAL 2000: 76). The voucher privatization program illustrates the technological utility of Klaus' monetarist neoliberalism, as it facilitated the self-organized creation of a market without the need for top-down solutions (IBID.: 77). Spurring individual action required shifting popular thinking, a process which Babička (2022: 84) calls a pedagogic attempt to "legitimize neoliberal" reforms as a moral transformation" from communist societal organization into a "nation of free, market-oriented individuals." This paper proceeds along the construction of Klaus' neoliberalism as both a legitimizing tool and a programmatic prescription.

Like neoliberalism, populism is a highly contested term (ROVIRA KALTWASSER 2019). I adopt a minimal definition of populism for the sake of this research, incorporating the conception of populism as an ideational concept. As a "thin ideology," populism divides society into two mutually-antagonistic groups (the pure people and the corrupt elite) and constructs politics as an expression of the general will (MUDDE 2004). The politician can then graft other "thick ideologies" onto the populist frame. In addition to this Manichean discourse (HAWKINS 2009; MUDDE - ROVIRA KALTWASSER 2017), this minimal definition of populism offers the flexibility to apply the concept to cases across historical or cultural contexts, while tying the case to a broader understanding of populism as a phenomenon (ROVIRA KALTWASSER 2019).

The moralization of politics adds significant tension to the dichotomy of the people and the elite, elevating the political struggle to a "part of a cosmic struggle between good and evil" in which "there can be no fence sitters" (HAWKINS 2009: 1043). This definition, adapted to neoliberal populism, constructs a "moralized, emotionally laden construction" of the people and a "valorization" of market relations between the people (GUARDINO 2018: 448). While the concept of the people is flexible, it usually focuses on sovereignty in opposition to an elite that is fundamentally different in character (MUDDE

ROVIRA KALTWASSER 2017). The affinities between neoliberalism and populism, namely their attempts to mobilize individuals against a corrupt and wasteful elite to address economic problems, is a natural consequence of both concepts' approaches to state power, sources of political support and rejection, and the distribution of socioeconomic benefits (WEYLAND 1996). Both reject the role of intermediaries between the people and their government, e.g. civil society, preferring instead to perform politics and economics as direct connections between the people and their leader, and between individuals and the market (WEYLAND 1996).

The construction of the people in neoliberal populism presents an ideological inconsistency. Populism homogenizes the people, glossing over their differences in favor of constructing a unified, mobilized group. Neoliberalism rests on the individual's role as a market subject for whom the collective is an oppressive entity. Da Cruz Queiroz (2021) reconciles libertarian constructions of the collective people as oppressive with the role of the homogeneous people in neoliberal populism by arguing that neoliberalism cloaks the concept of the people in the neoliberal concept of the individual; i.e., the pure people are a community of market individuals simultaneously pursuing their rational economic goals (see below). That pursuit of rational economic goals is the commonality that binds these individuals together in a pure conception of an in-group. According to Guardino, "neoliberal populism constructs a community through market individualism: Neoliberal-populist identity is defined by an imagined commitment to a roughhewn, pragmatic, entrepreneurial, market-oriented identity" (GUARDINO 2018: 452). Neoliberal populism can therefore override ties to a community that is not based in the market by obscuring "values and concerns that might otherwise be understood as held in common by the significant majority" (GUARDINO 2018: 458). In Czechia, this neoliberal conception of community arose in opposition to the revolutionary community based on a commitment to non-violence and the shared experience of November 1989 (KRAPFL 2013).

The neoliberal populist construction of the people casts them as a monolithic group based on individual interest. This seemingly contradictory composition of the people rests on the identity of the people as self-interested individuals. Da Cruz Queiroz argues that by invoking us and we, neoliberal populists are "invoking the prerogatives of the entrepreneur against those who are characterized as being dependent on the state"

(DA CRUZ QUEIROZ 2021: 241). In neoliberalism, the pure, individualized people come together as a community through market individualism. The individual in this community of market individualism is tyrannical in their "commitment to unrestricted individual liberty" (DA CRUZ QUEIROZ 2021: 241), and it is this commitment that enables the neoliberal populist leader to mobilize the people against the interests that the leader constructs as threatening to the people. The community, through market individualism, serves the role of the pure people in the populist dichotomy, signifying a set of ideals that bind the in-group together in opposition to the out-group.

In contrast to the people, the elite in populist discourses are out of touch with the general will of the people and are engaged in corruption at their expense. The elite is "defined on the basis of power" (MUDDE -ROVIRA KALTWASSER 2017: 12), and the composition of the elite can thus change. Populists, once in power, can use their new elite status to condemn "the other elite" (BUŠTÍKOVÁ - GUASTI 2019). Populists are inherently anti-elitist, and thus a claim connecting Klaus with populism would seem inherently incorrect, especially considering the technocratic elitism of neoliberalism and Klaus' belonging to the "neoliberal reform elite" (BOHLE - GRESKOVITS 2012). Either Klaus is a neoliberal elite or a populist but not both. I argue, however, that Klaus can be both because of the nature of the elite and the competing elite discourse. Because the definition of the term elite is based on power relations, populists in power, constituting a new elite, will condemn the previous elite for its elitism (GARLAND 2019). In spite of their being the elite themselves, the KSČ's drumbeat discourse denouncing dissidents as elitist and Klaus' own discourse of neoliberal populism raising his political capital over that of his opponent President Havel carry clear populist framing (BUŠTÍKOVÁ – GUASTI 2019; KRAPFL 2013). A shifting power dynamic places the populist in the rhetorical position of being able to criticize their opponents as elitist, despite exercising power themselves. Presenting himself as an opponent of both the elitist project of state socialism and the intellectual elitism of the dissident movement, Klaus managed to appear as one of the "good elite" (BUŠTÍKOVÁ - GUASTI 2019: 304): an enlightened technocrat advancing the interests of the people. Constructing a dichotomy of civil society against a free society and of the technical experts of the market against "incompetent communists" and "impractical dissidents" constituted a rekindling of the technocratic populism of the KSČ and enabled Klaus to discredit his political opponents (IBID.: 307, 309). This ability

of the populist politician to "instrumentally appeal to followers, to maintain a direct relationship between the leader and the followers, and to exploit existing institutional weaknesses" is present in Klaus' neoliberal populist rhetoric. A personalistic leader will utilize populist tactics to maintain support for "painful, risky neoliberal reforms," often "demonstrat[ing] their charisma[and] intensifying their bond to their mass base" (WEYLAND 2001: 17). To maintain mass support, neoliberal populist leaders may be impelled to take a flexible approach to the application of neoliberal principles as a means of political convenience. In spite of Klaus' advocacy for a market-based organization of society, Klaus departed from his neoliberal ideology at times, retaining social security networks, public healthcare, and public universities without tuition fees and refusing to eliminate rent caps as a means of maintaining public support through the transition (BUŠTÍKOVÁ - GUASTI 2019). Whether Klaus could have removed social welfare systems is doubtful. Support for social welfare is deeply rooted among Czechs, with a tradition dating back to the interwar First Republic and continuing under the KSČ (VEČERNÍK 2008). Social protection is a form of the "intrinsic 'classlessness" of Czech society, which, Večerník (2008: 498) contends, dates back to the 15th century Hussite movement and persisted through successive regime changes through habituation. Rabušic and Sirovátka (1999) similarly cite public opinion surveys that show a trend toward egalitarianism among Czechs throughout the transition period. Klaus, in confronting this entrenched social welfare, likely recognized that attempting to shift Czechia toward a Thatcherite model of welfare would prove detrimental to his market reform program. While his refusal to cut back social services arguably calls Klaus' credentials as an orthodox neoliberal into question, it demonstrates his flexibility in communicating and framing his policy to an electorate initially beset with a heavy skepticism for market economics.

There is some debate about the applicability of neoliberal populism to the Czech transition. Weyland (1999) offers two arguments to this effect: that populists in Central and Eastern Europe did not have an enemy against which to orient themselves, which is a factor necessary in populism, and that the strong parliamentary system in Czechia prevented the rise of a strong populist leader. Klaus' emergence as an "unknown technocratic economist" (SAXONBERG 1999: 392) and subsequent development into a charismatic leader capable of overshadowing his rival Havel through his ability to generate a strong emotional attachment of the people to him, challenges

this. His exceptional rhetorical skill in connecting with the people, and his "peculiar sense of mission comprising belief both in the movement and in [himself] as the chosen instrument to lead the movement to its destination" is reminiscent of Hugo Chavez as he sought to build a new era in Venezuelan politics by addressing the country's economic problems and the oligarchy he held responsible for them (SAXONBERG 1999: 393; MAINWARING 2012; OSTIGUY 2022). Klaus' neoliberalism, acquired and honed through his time at the Academy of Sciences and the State Bank, during which his duties involved the study of Western economics journals, armed him with a crystalized vision of the world he wanted to build, overpowering Havel's less succinct, more idealistic discourse (SAXONBERG 1999). Buštíková and Guasti (2019) identify the dissident faction led by Havel as the enemy against whom Klaus oriented his populist discourse. Through his efforts to demonstrate his technocratic project's superiority to the dissidents' humanistic political project, Klaus sought to delegitimize his opponents as unsuited to stabilize the uncertain situation in Czechia and prevent the return of the communists to power. While Klaus' monetarist technological approach (EYAL 2000) and ideas on the self-organization of society may seem opposed to populism's leader-organized mass movement, Klaus cast himself as a morally authoritative leader returning the people to the natural and correct order.

## KEY CONCEPTS, METHODOLOGY, AND SOURCE SELECTION

Laclau's (2005) concept of equivalential linkages provides a framework for understanding the linkage of markets and democracy within Klaus' neoliberal populist discourse. The construction of a popular identity that goes into the formation of the homogeneous group relates to the internal split of the crystallization of the popular identity, i.e. the split between a particular demand and the wider universality. As Laclau states, "For a short time after 1989, for instance, the word 'market' signified, in Eastern Europe, much more than a purely economic arrangement: it embraced through equivalential links, contents such as the end of bureaucratic rule, civil freedoms, [and] catching up with the West" (LACLAU 2005: 95). Marketization therefore serves the dual purpose of a particular demand and an empty signifier in the sense of a wider universality. Marketization is the frame onto which its supporters could graft democracy, freedom, and other demands of the Velvet Revolution, thereby establishing an equivalency between the market and those additional values. Terms such as freedom or catching up appear

as an undifferentiated fullness, i.e. without conceptual content. Linking conceptually abstract, empty terms such as freedom or catching up to the West with a conceptually specific concept such as markets grounds the abstract terms in practical, actionable substance (thus, the equivalential link). Paraphrasing Laclau, referring to a set of social grievances, i.e. those referred to by the protesters of November 1989, and attributing the source to the socialist government (containing the structures of political and economic governance), constitutes the people as those harmed by the social grievances, and the elite as those causing the social grievances. The singular element (i.e. markets) facilitates the performative constitution of the equivalential chain, rather than the location of an abstract common feature (IBID.: 97). The discourse can utilize individual terms as representative of a greater, more complex meaning. Žižek (IN IBID.: 104) argues that the "quilting point" represents the point at which the unity of the discursive formation is achieved. As an example he mentions the phrase that "Coke" is America (but America is not the Coca-Cola Company), and through this phrase the construction of a soft drink as a crystalizing signifier for American identity is achieved. In this sense, "the name becomes the ground of the thing" (IBID.: 105). Markets and related terms take a similar, mutually-constitutive role in Klaus' neoliberal populist discourse, with the market representing Czechs, but not all Czechs fitting into the market (recall Guardino's community of market individuals as the definition of the people). Laclau's discussion of the role of the leader informs and justifies the focus on Klaus' discourse in particular. The leader is the individualized representative of the singularity binding the chain of signifiers. The leader thus becomes the symbolic unification of the movement "inherent to the formation of a 'people" (IBID.: 100).

During his term as prime minister, Klaus advanced the cause of neoliberalism in Czechia through editorials, speeches at parliamentary and party events, and other essays and talks that were highly visible in the Czech public discourse of the time. Much of this material is compiled in two published volumes collecting Klaus' speeches to public and expert organizations, opinion pieces for leading newspapers, and written commentary. The first volume, *About the Face of Tomorrow* (*O tvář zítřka*) (1991), is geared toward describing Klaus' economic and political philosophy and his vision for reform. *Why I am a Conservative?* (*Proč jsem konzervativcem?*) (1992) is a similar volume that includes material on the mechanics of the economic

transformation. Additionally, Klaus' personal website, *Klaus.cz*, contains a wealth of material. I selected the texts for this study so as to capture a clear and widely available (for the Czech citizens of the time) outline of the justifications of the neoliberal political economy Klaus sought to build. I examine material from the period of 1989–1993, which covers Klaus' rise to power and the launch and running of the voucher privatization program. The period of voucher privatization represents a critical moment in Czech history because it was the impetus for implementing the transition away from the planned economy and toward the new economy of the post-1989 order. The concept of the critical moment is defined in Yuana et al. (2020: 157) as "particular events" that create new "social realities through changing orders of discourse and the relationship between multiple actors in transition pathways". A contemporary journalist called Klaus' election to the premiership the "second revolution [...] the real revolution", which would impel "the definitive completion of systemic changes begun almost a year ago" (KRAPFL 2013: 29). This paper is not intended to provide an intellectual history of Klaus' political-economic thought, as much of this is already covered elsewhere (E.G. KOPEČEK 2012). This work seeks to explore how Klaus communicated his vision to the electorate at a time when significant insecurity and instability were the dominant moods in Czech society. A "mild hysteria" over fears of a communist return to power provided an opportunity to Klaus to utilize his rhetorical skill to reassure the population that the capitalist economy would stabilize the situation and complete the transformation begun in 1989 (SAXONBERG 1999; KRAPFL 2013: 182, 184).

# "MARKET ECONOMICS WITHOUT ANY ADJECTIVES": KLAUS' NEOLIBERAL POPULISM

In this section, I examine how Klaus constructed his neoliberal populist discourse to link markets and democracy by crystalizing particular demands representing a wider universality. I have organized Klaus' discourse into three categories based on the overarching themes he utilizes to effect the linkage: framing markets as natural law, making linkages with other neoliberal projects, and constructing the transition as an imperative. These serve to dichotomize the Czech people and moralize the transition to a neoliberal economy.

# Natural Law Language

Natural law language in the Klaus discourse dichotomizes the Czech people by presenting their natural state as a community of market individuals. Through the notion of the heartland as defining the people by the absence of what is not wholesome (TAGGART 2000), the discourse constructs market economics as fundamentally healthy, morally good, and civilizationally correct in opposition to unnatural socialist and collectivist values. Klaus highlights this civilizational correctness and ties the market to longstanding civilizational values: "The creed [of conservatism] is to preserve real and proven values, on which our civilization has long stood, and on which we want our civilization to continue standing" (KLAUS 1992: 13). Those "foundational stones" on which conservatism stands are the values that are "unorganized and unplanned in the thousands of years of the development of the person and humanity" (KLAUS 1992: 14). While the neoliberal revolution and the conservative reaction seem mutually contradictory, Klaus saw neoliberalism not as a revolutionary idea, but as a return to the natural state of society before the interruption of the socialists' attempt to change human nature by changing property relations. The connection between Klaus' vision of human values and the behavior of market economics rests in their mutual organization by "unorganized and unplanned" forces. As a means of ordering economics, the market is therefore a natural and deeply engrained means. Klaus' conservatism extends to a time before socialism, and the naturalness of the return to capitalism appears as an antithesis to the unnaturalness of communism. Klaus describes communism as "nothing but a giant experiment," in which Czechs and Slovaks "abandoned [their] most treasured common values, created as the fruits of thousands of years of evolution, embodied in institutions, in lawful behavior, in the market order, in language, in morality, in the structure of settlement. We cancelled private ownership and paralyzed the function of money" (KLAUS 1991: 17).

The market takes a place among the foundational concepts of belonging and identity. Socialism caused an abnormal interruption, an experiment that went wrong that necessitated a return to those traditional values that defined the Czechoslovak people. Therefore, the advent of Czech neoliberalism was at once conservative and revolutionary, securing the future by returning to a lost facet of the past. Market economics appear as a natural law in comparison to other scientific laws and the moral

thinkers who broke through the dominant canon in their realization: "Just as Copernicus managed to break the dogma of the church and newly enlightened [his] age [with] the inconceivable movement of the planets, just as Newton clarified the secret physical laws hidden in the fall of an apple from a tree to the ground, so did Adam Smith ask perhaps the most difficult [question] — he showed the revelation of seemingly non-existing laws in individual human behavior, in human society, in economics" (KLAUS 1991: 23).

Klaus frames Smith's dictum that "we will never tell them about what we need, but rather the advantages that they can get from it" as proof that "society is never built on the best human properties, but rather on the properties of the strongest." This survival of the fittest language feeds into Klaus' design for voucher privatization, in which the most market-savvy individuals would emerge as the new capitalist class that would be able and, according to natural laws, beholden to govern and drive the new market system, which in turn would govern the new Czech society (KLAUS 1991: 24). Such language is difficult to reconcile with the fact that Klaus' voucher privatization was itself a massive distribution of capital to the citizenry, which itself was at odds with the social Darwinist undertones of his rhetoric. According to his colleagues writing after the fact, Klaus' primary concern in the design of voucher privatization was not adherence to ideology, but rather the practical concern of gaining broad support among the population without the necessity to sell off national industries to foreign investors (TŘÍSKA ET AL. 2002: 126; ČTK 2019). While this language is contradictory, Klaus sought to use an artificial distribution of capital in the form of vouchers to effect a social Darwinist process of accumulation. Thus, a pro-market state was necessary to rebuild the natural laws of human behavior within the market.

The framing of market economics as a natural law of humanity further cements the construction of the community through market individualism. The community is built through the activities of the strongest and the most market-savvy, while still appealing to morality through the fairness and impartiality of market mechanisms. Like the appeal to morality, natural law language has a general effect of separating those who accept it from those who reject the market as a natural effect, thereby restricting the definition of the democratic polity. The dichotomization of the nation into pro- and anti-market forces occurs in the construction of marketization as a battle of on multiple fronts: "For Czechoslovakia and

Great Britain, market economics are not — as has been incorrectly argued — only an economic mechanism for ensuring a higher living standard and economic rationality. It is at the same time the foundation, and also necessary condition for the creation of a new moral system, which must replace the false morality of socialist society in the notions built up in their heads about the relationship between individuals and society. The battle for market economics in our country cannot be limited only to the realm of economic processes, but [must] cause deep changes in the thoughts and behavior of people and in the lifestyle of the whole society" (Klaus 1992: 11).

In framing market economics as a black and white battle between the true morality of markets and the false morality of socialism, Klaus further embattles and cements the homogeneity of his market community. This statement is a strong call to action, utilizing terms such as battle to evoke high stakes and the need for drastic action, and the disparaging language about socialists with false moralities [...] built up in their heads creates a fighting mentality in the reader. The need to oppose the wrong forces by supporting the right forces becomes a clear and concise moral equation. That morality further situates the market as a key of the community through market individualism by casting acceptance of markets as a binary, i.e. right or wrong, choice. Only those who accept markets as natural can belong to the community. Again turning to a construction of natural law in constructing the in- and out-groups, Klaus warns against social engineers, who "desire to change the world according to their conceptions" (KLAUS 1992: 17). The implication is that the world naturally exists as a market-based system, and the alien out-group will attempt to make unnatural alterations to that base state. Thus, the world in its natural state exists under the neoliberal-conservative ideological paradigm (i.e. humans are naturally disposed to individualistic solutions and market-based behavior), and therefore the program of neoliberalism cannot be questioned because it is natural, and to oppose it is to oppose human nature. Similarly, in the "Ten Commandments of Systemic Reform", published at the height of privatization in 1993, Klaus acknowledges that his program for shock therapy will cause shocks, but that this is simply factually unavoidable. In calling for shock therapy, Klaus does not equivocate, using expansive and powerful phrases such as "dramatic action," "merciless price and foreign trade liberalization," and the adjective "overwhelming" as he points reform in the ultimate direction of "finding real and therefore responsible and

rationally behaving owners [...] as a final blow to the ambitions of government bureaucrats to control the economy" (KLAUS 1993: 9). This rhetoric continues to advance the dichotomization of the pure people constituting the market community against the corrupt out-group. Terms such as "bureaucrats" evoke the connotation of non-productive and manipulating groups in direct opposition to the industrious, entrepreneurial people.

This naturalistic approach continues from the macro-civilizational level to the micro-level of the individual, identifying the qualities of those who constitute the community of market individuals. Klaus' discourse claims to elevate the individual, freeing them of unnatural constrictions from technocratic and ideological governance, which leads to the unleashing of their potential and the recognition of their natural right to freedom. According to Klaus, conservatism facilitates "individualism and free individuals in the wisdom and competence of the person, which the state must serve and which must control it" (KLAUS 1992: 16). Klaus reinforces the anti-state imagery by calling the state a Hobbesian leviathan, which he cautions against by claiming that it is a threat to individuals that is not recognized with the same urgency as socialism (KLAUS 1991). The people, through market individualism, attain their natural state in spite of the state by trusting the economic processes. Throughout this entire process, Klaus argued that economic reform must necessarily take precedence over policy reform and, echoing Friedman, that rational self-interest would produce the best result (KLAUS 1993).

Klaus does recognize that state action is necessary to establish the framework of the neoliberal system. "Because we well recognize that democracy does not mean anarchy, and because it is also necessary to create mechanisms for uniting different perspectives, it is necessary to create a strong order, a rational system" (KLAUS 1992: 49). That rules-based system is, evidently, embodied in a responsible and market oriented political party (namely Klaus' party ODS). In a speech to the first congress of ODS, Klaus defines the "basic political entity [as] the citizen and for us, this means searching for new dimensions, new measurements of citizenship for the present age, [and] thus [for] citizens' courage and responsibility, citizens' fortitude. The citizen is, for us, the founding constitutive unit of our new democracy." In effecting this reorientation, ODS could effect a reorientation of Czech society to "normally functioning conditions" (KLAUS 1992: 49), with Klaus here referencing the heartland imagery

of markets as natural, and the people as its natural constituents. By framing markets as a natural law, Klaus institutes the moralization of marketization as a "cosmic struggle" with civilizational consequences. Framing markets as coming from historically rooted qualities of the people carries an emotional element, i.e. suggesting that market behavior is in the soul of the people, and a departure from it is unthinkable. Constructing market economics as a natural law delineates the population into two camps: those who accept the natural law and those who do not. Those who reject the evident natural law are immediately discredited, as one who rejects gravity or proclaims that the Earth is flat.

# Linking Language

The construction of the people as a community through market individualism relies on its legitimization through its linkage to exemplars both from Czech history and from the history of neoliberal societies abroad. Klaus strengthens the dichotomization by constructing a common heritage and a common threat, using both concepts to introduce borders between those in the community and those outside it. To strengthen the community's internal cohesion, Klaus makes frequent usage of the linkage between his neoliberal project and that of Margaret Thatcher: "The revolution in Central and Eastern Europe really started in Great Britain with the victory of the Conservative Party in the elections of 1979 and the rise of Margaret Thatcher to the head of the British government" (KLAUS 1992: 11). A pantheon of heroes from the United States including Barry Goldwater, the Founding Fathers, and the philosopher Frank Meyer serve to link Klaus' neoliberal thought and the Czech civilizational transition to a strong ideological anchor: a conservative tradition of market economics in a long-lasting and established capitalist democracy (KLAUS 1992). Klaus uses the established linkage to build coherence among the in-group, providing legitimacy and examples of success. In light of Hayek, Reagan, and Thatcher's explicitly revolutionary conception of neoliberalism, Klaus identifies neoliberalism as conservative in his attempt to legitimize his movement through its linkage with internationally-renowned examples. Linking language uses such examples of legitimacy to further deepen the dichotomy of the pure people and the corrupt elite. "Both types of [conservative] thought [here referring to Hayekism and Friedmanite neoliberalism] have not only a common enemy – collectivism, socialism, Marxism, authoritarianism – but also common ideological roots and

traditions from which they draw and to which they return" (IBID.: 16). This not only demonstrates Klaus' attempt to force ideological consistency into neoliberalism, but also his attempt to construct an image of an implied threat to it, namely collectivist ideologies peddled by "unbelievably self-confident socialist (now leftist) intellectuals" that "destroy individualism [and] destroy the soul" (KLAUS 1991: 16). The reference to moral and spiritual concepts deepens the sense of cosmic struggle (HAWKINS 2009) in defense of cherished ideas and the very base identity of the person. In creating this outside threat to the community, Klaus strengthens the integrity and legitimacy of his market community by providing a clear alternative to the forward march of progress in building the market economy.

Klaus uses linkages to the Thatcherist project in Britain to demonstrate commonalities between the foes of the Czech community of market individuals and that in Britain. Highlighting "left intelligentsia" as seeking to reverse Thatcherism by taking advantage of economic problems, Klaus argues that the economic crisis improved in only two years thanks to the continuation of Thatcher's neoliberal policies. The implication is that Czechs need to be patient and trust the processes of this "unusually inspiring" politician and the system for which she provides an example (KLAUS 1992: 12). There is an implied call to faith in the mechanism of the market that enables it to work itself out, and that it is both inappropriate and harmful for the state to intervene in the process, even with good intentions. Alongside Thatcher in his pantheon of neoliberalism, Klaus places U.S. Senator Barry Goldwater, from whom he borrows a stark quote: "extremism in the defense of freedom is no vice" (IBID.: 14). This quote has two effects. By referencing Senator Goldwater, a prominent American neoliberal, Klaus obtains moral legitimacy in the same way that his appeals to Thatcher confer it. This reference legitimizes the call to action for the extreme measures Klaus planned to implement, and by tying those extreme measures to freedom, a rallying cry of the Velvet Revolution, the moral imperative to implement a neoliberal program is established. This connection of the past struggles of other neoliberals with the current struggle of Czech reformers cements the place of the market community among its historical predecessors and enemies. It is thereby legitimized. Similarly, the connection focuses on the departure from the solidaristic values of Havel and the dissidents to the community of market individuals.

Linkages of the Czech character to neoliberalism serve to deepen and enrich the conceptualization of the community of market individuals versus the anti-market out-group: "I believe in the wealth of our country, which is the wisdom, skill, competence for action, and adaptability of the fifteen million inhabitants of Czechoslovakia" (KLAUS 1991: 16). The factors Klaus outlines are representative of an aptitude in market economics. In outlining these factors, Klaus links market economics to the Czechoslovak character, suggesting the capacity of Czechoslovaks to successfully and naturally engage in market economics. The government is presented as clearly detached from those 15 million inhabitants in a bid to strengthen the appeal of individual participation in the market community: "I do not believe that some wise minister, ministry, government, party, or parliament can use its superior brain capacity – supported by computers of the highest parameters – to substitute for that which the impersonal market can [do]" (IBID.: 16). Klaus constructs the market as rational, thereby assigning rationality to those who accept markets, and irrationality to the out-group. The reference to the wisdom and superior brain capacity of government authorities carries a sarcastic, scathing tone, suggesting the absurdity and irrationality of opposing market mechanisms. Similarly, it evinces the anti-elitist appeal of populism through its implication that the rationality of the market and those who put their faith in it is superior to the (ir)rationality of elites and intellectuals. While Klaus' indictment of government is intended primarily to push readers away from supporting the old system with which Klaus says they have become comfortable, this separation of the people from the government reinforces the key neoliberal values of individual initiative and self-reliance that eventually create a population habituated to an enfeebled government and a lack of social services. This duality of a pure people and a government ranging from sinister to incompetent enriches the Manichean populist framing: the "rough-hewn" market community is clearly present in Klaus' construction of Czechoslovaks' natural aptitude for market-based behavior.

To further link Czech identity to market economics and entrench the dualization of Czech society, Klaus' separation of communism from the Czech experience, first discussed as part of the natural law package, absolves the people from responsibility for its implementation, thereby purifying the market community. The Czech (Czechoslovak) people did not cause the break in the natural development of their civilization because

it is not in their nature to seek and support such ideals. Klaus is careful to specify that "no 'us' could have committed such audacity, because we do not have this type of ambition" (KLAUS 1991: 17). Socialism came to Czechoslovakia because of the "support of left-oriented intellectuals," who are distinctly separate from the organic people and the market community (KLAUS 1992:  $\overline{17}$ ). This framing of socialism as an outside project supported by a narrow clique inside the country serves to absolve the public of a sense of responsibility for their role in the "forty-year experiment," delinking them from socialism and encouraging them to participate in the return to the normal, traditional values of market economics. Klaus believes in the "healthy and fruitful pragmatism of the people and in the strength of the impersonal mechanism of the market" and their ability to carry out that restoration, which, he believes, the market can perform far better than "that undemocratically elected parliament" (KLAUS 1991: 17). Klaus' market community must therefore put its faith in the superhuman perfection of the market in order to attain its birthright: its existence as a productive, entrepreneurial society.

# Imperative Language

Klaus' imperative language presents the adoption of a neoliberal model as the only option open to the Czechoslovak people. By reinforcing the correctness of the system and coupling it to the lack of any other viable options, Klaus creates a unidirectional path for his audience. That path is irreversible and unchangeable because any reversal of or change to it would facilitate the return of the communists and an end to any hopes of further progress toward "rejoining" Europe. Echoing Friedman, Klaus entrenches the community of market individualism by highlighting the distinction between the roles of the government out-group and the in-group in proclaiming that the government's role is that it "may, with its policies, incite and stimulate needed changes in behavior, or, on the other hand, protect, but in no case is it competent or appropriate for providing substitutes for missing decisions on the micro level [i.e. those of firms and individuals]" (KLAUS 1992: 56). Government exists to provide a framework of laws to guide the relations of the micro-level. This further confirms Klaus' construction of the government as separate from the market community, and thus neoliberal relations of the government with the micro-level of individuals provide a barrier against this alien other and the natural organization of people as individuals and firms. From this definition of roles, Klaus indicates two

broad philosophical choices. The first choice is a world in which an ideal of perfection exists, and in which intellectuals may use the state to address and solve problems. Klaus calls this view *etatist*, while calling the second choice *truly democratic* because it recognizes imperfection and the undesirability of finding solutions at any cost. This second method, which rests on the solving of problems outside of the state, Klaus describes as "realistically democratic[...] populist (in the good sense of the word)[...][and] searching for a way to prevent anyone having too much power over decision-making [...] the second view wants real freedom, which cannot be threatened or misused by an unlimitedly powerful dictator, bureaucracy, or thieves [...] The second type dominated in revolutionary America" (KLAUS 1991: 29).

The implication is that neoliberalism by nature protects individual freedom as an impersonal, natural force, and Klaus repeatedly links this concept to the model's evident success in the West by invoking the United States. On the basis of this framing of a civilizational choice, Klaus proposes a "new social contract" for the transition and post-transition period based on the principle that "those who can must with all of their strength attempt to participate in the creation of a market economy, take its fruits and risks, and learn how to win and lose" (KLAUS 1991: 34). Klaus thus makes his philosophical alignment clear: that stratification of people into winners and losers is natural and healthy, and that broad solutions present unacceptable dangers to freedom. Those willing to accept this dichotomization fit into the market community. Those who do not, become part of the outside group, those opposed to the market community through their adherence to alien, un-Czech influences.

The process of privatization is presented as necessary despite the immediate pain it may cause. In responding to "A Letter from an Unsatisfied Farmer," Klaus justifies an unnamed farmer's worries about the loss of subsidies and the opening of the Czech agricultural sector to foreign competition as part of a necessary, if painful, process of joining the community of market individuals. "Economic reform must – besides other things – ensure the applicability of the same rules for everyone because the market introduces an institution which does not accept exceptions, which, without error, reveals performance and non-performance, and which unfeelingly punishes everyone who cannot or does not want to provide such performances and services for which there is a demand" (KLAUS 1992: 76).

This stark portrayal of the operations of the market as a rational, unfeeling, efficient and ultimately moral mechanism sets out further conditionality for belonging to the in-group. Belonging to this community requires total submission and total faith in the process working correctly. To further develop the divide between the in- and out-group, Klaus appeals to public outrage over the special privileges of the "red aristocracy" (KRAPFL 2019: 84) and the broad desire for a fair system. Deepening the conditionality of joining the community of market individuals, Klaus admits to the market's shortcomings, but frames it as the only possibility: "We know that [the market] brings infinitely better results than any alternative system" (KLAUS 1991: 61). Accepting that there will be pain, Klaus defends voucher privatization as his tool of choice for effecting the transition to neoliberal capitalism: "voucher privatization suggested the fastest, most transparent, and most just form of the transfer of state property to private hands, and with it the fastest way of ending the power of ministry bureaucrats over Czechoslovak economics" (KLAUS 1992: 67). To his critics, Klaus offered little more consideration than that he gave to the farmer in his quickness to dismiss criticism of the transition. In addressing the fracturing of the Civic Forum following the Velvet Revolution, Klaus argued, "let us leave the eternally unsatisfied, who will criticize everything, always and everywhere, let us for this reason leave those who measure their dissatisfaction against the slow or insufficient redress of past wrongs and crimes" (KLAUS 1991: 29). The market community is thus exclusive of those who criticize it, and its adherents must accept market logic in order to belong to this new community. The eternally unsatisfied out-group is not worth the trouble of debate and discussion. To those individuals, Klaus presents a choice: "If we want a better living standard, we must allow it to be for those who deserve it with sufficient motivation. Otherwise, we will never make it to Europe" (KLAUS 1992: 22). In linking the adoption of a neoliberal economic model with the "return to Europe," Klaus makes this precondition of achieving an ideational goal inescapable with the adoption of a material one.

Klaus connects these two goals, a rapid voucher privatization and the necessity of alleviating the people's suffering: "Fast privatization is an integral part of economic reforms. Attempts to halt and loosen the process of privatization can lead to the stopping of reforms as such. Privatization is also the best and most pleasant solution to the problems of the old structure which pervade the business sphere and state organs, and which have made us all suffer"

(KLAUS 1992: 50). Failure to act has dire consequences: "Market economics without any adjectives", i.e. market economics in their pure form, are necessary for the Czechoslovak people to embrace a complete stamping out of the communist system, and prevent its return "under a new banner (but with the same ideals)" (KLAUS 1991: 21). Indeed, in spite of his later political concessions, Klaus argued that the maintenance of "a network of social protection...would mean the liquidation of the foundations of market economics" (IBID.: 22). This threat of the lurking communists was nothing new in the post-November discourse, having been inherited from the Civic Forum and the Public Against Violence's portrayal of the communists as "devils[...] [responsible] for all problems that Czechoslovakia faced" (KRAPFL 2013: 25). Klaus' adaptation of the communist threat to the market community crystalized the in- and out-group, and deviation from the neoliberal plan threatened to release the once-deposed specter of communism to destroy the new democracy.

### CONCLUSION

This paper has analyzed Václav Klaus' discourse of market transformation through a neoliberal populist lens, identifying the artificial linkages of markets and democracy. Throughout the discourse, Klaus relied predominantly on the construction of the in-group as a community of market individuals whose faith in natural market mechanisms crystalized their boundaries and defined their fundamental Czech identity. Through appeals to natural law, markets became a piece of the heartland, which borders the community and others its opponents. Through Klaus' casting of Czech society into two opposing camps and moralizing the question of economic development, the battle to build a market economy became a cosmic struggle, complete with heroes and villains, a bright future and an idealized past under the threat of dark and sinister forces. In an atmosphere in which a transition to a neoliberal market economy was neither a guarantee nor the unified plan of an organized revolutionary movement, a powerfully worded and ideologically coherent discourse became a political force. In the absence of viable competing programs for the country's economic future, Klaus framed alternatives to neoliberalization as a regression toward authoritarianism and an abandonment of the democratic gains of 1989. Klaus' neoliberal populist discourse legitimized markets as necessary for the achievement of democracy by compartmentalizing the people into a community of market individuals and their opponents. In doing this, Klaus broke up the revolutionary community of "transcendent solidarity" (KRAPFL 2013: 111) and supplanted it with a neoliberal community of market individuals. An analysis of a discourse of neoliberal populism in the transition of Central and Eastern Europe demonstrates the method of connecting capitalism and democracy that continues to affect the political and economic life of the region by stunting the spectrum of politically acceptable political economy policies (CHELCEA - DRUȚĂ 2016).

The legacy of voucher privatization continues to influence Czech politics. Voucher privatization succeeded in the divestiture of state property and the creation of a domestic capitalist class capable of running private businesses in a market economy, albeit only until the arrival of foreign investors (PULA 2018). The role of the entrepreneur as a builder of the country received another place in the Czech historical mythology, alongside the successful global firms of the interwar First Republic. The former Prime Minister Andrej Babiš frequently draws on images of interwar and privatization entrepreneurs to illustrate the creative potential and entrepreneurial spirit of the Czech people, although he eschews much of Klaus' moralizing language. A darker side to voucher privatization's legacy remains with the enduring perception that many of the corrupt individuals involved in it escaped punishment, or worse, that their corruption was tolerated (ČESKÁ TELEVIZE 2016). In 2019, the Chamber of Deputies issued a statement calling the privatization a process with "a great amount of excesses, errors, and theft, which caused the Czech Republic and its citizens damages to property in the order of hundreds of billions of crowns" (коноит 2019). Klaus, however, calls criticism of the voucher privatization program "politically motivated" (TŘÍSKA ET AL. 2002: 93).

The experience of voucher privatization proves the truth of Klaus' contention that "the fundamental transformation of the whole society in a historically short period is a feasible task" (KLAUS 1996B). By linking the market with democracy through neoliberal populism, Klaus presented an emotionally charged paradigm for the public in which the only alternative to the market was a return to communism. Making a formulation in which the market appeared as a component of Czech identity, Klaus dichotomized society to make acceptance of his economic program a means of belonging in the post-1989 order. In doing so, Klaus transformed a revolution based on the dignity of the individual into one that established a political economy that reduces individuals to the utility of their economic performance.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

Α

В

C.

Appel, Hilary (2000): The Ideological Determinants of Liberal Economic Reform: The Case of Privatization. *World Politics*, Vol. 52, No. 4, pp. 520–549, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/S0043887100020098">https://doi.org/10.1017/S0043887100020098</a>>.

Appel, Hilary – Orenstein, Mitchell A. (2018): From Triumph to Crisis: Neoliberal Economic Reform in Postcommunist Countries. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108381413">https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108381413</a>.

Artner, Annamaria (2018): Can Capitalism Be Truly Democratic? Review of Radical Political Economics, Vol. 50, No. 4, pp. 793–809, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0486613417741722">https://doi.org/10.1177/0486613417741722</a>.

Aslund, Anders (1994): The Case for Radical Reform. *Journal of Democracy*, Vol. 5, No. 4, pp. 63–74, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.1994.0065">https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.1994.0065</a>.

Aslund, Anders (1995): How Russia Became a Market Economy. Washington: The Brookings Institute.

Aslund, Anders (1997): Russia's Economic Transition in the 1990's. London: Pinter.

Babička, Martin (2022): "The Future Is in Your Hands": Temporality and the Neoliberal Self in the Czech Voucher Privatization. *Journal of Contemporary Central and Eastern Europe*, Vol. 30, No. 1, pp. 83–99, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/25739638.2022.2044616">https://doi.org/10.1080/25739638.2022.2044616</a>.

Bican, Jaroslav (2019): Komentář: Ukradly se při privatizaci stovky miliard, nebo jsme přišli o mnohem víc? *Tiscali.cz*, 26. 6. 2019, <a href="https://zpravy.tiscali.cz/ukradly-se-pri-privatizaci-stovky-miliard-nebo-jsme-prisli-o-mnohem-vic-329983">https://zpravy.tiscali.cz/ukradly-se-pri-privatizaci-stovky-miliard-nebo-jsme-prisli-o-mnohem-vic-329983</a>.

Biebricher, Thomas (2015): Neoliberalism and Democracy. *Constellations*, Vol. 22, No. 2, pp. 255–266, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8675.12157">https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8675.12157</a>>.

Bohle, Dorothee – Greskovits, Béla (2012): Capitalist Diversity on Europe's Periphery. Ithaca/London: Cornell University Press, Cornell Studies in Political Economy.

Bockman, Johanna – Eyal, Gil (2002): Eastern Europe as a Laboratory for Economic Knowledge: The Transnational Roots of Neoliberalism. *American Journal of Sociology*, Vol. 108, No. 2, pp. 310–352, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1086/344411">https://doi.org/10.1086/344411</a>.

Brodsky, Jiri (2004): Czech Identity and Returning to Europe. Sien Quarterly, Vol. 1–2, pp. 9–22.

Buštíková, Lenka – Guasti, Petra (2019): The State as a Firm: Understanding the Autocratic Roots of Technocratic Populism. *East European Politics and Societies: and Cultures*, Vol. 33, No. 2, pp. 302–330, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0888325418791723">https://doi.org/10.1177/0888325418791723</a>.

Camdessus, Michel (1994): Supporting Transition in Central and Eastern Europe: An Assessment and Lessons from the IMF's Five Years' Experience. *International Monetary Fund*, 21. 12. 1994, <a href="https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2015/09/28/04/53/spmds9502">https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2015/09/28/04/53/spmds9502</a>.

Česká televize (2016): Geniální, nebo jen sporný tah? Kuponová privatizace dodnes názorově rozděluje. Česká televize, 1. 11. 2016, <a href="https://ct24.ceskatelevize.cz/ekonomi-ka/1947632-genialni-nebo-jen-sporny-tah-pred-ctvrtstoletim-zacala-kuponova-privatizace">https://ct24.ceskatelevize.cz/ekonomi-ka/1947632-genialni-nebo-jen-sporny-tah-pred-ctvrtstoletim-zacala-kuponova-privatizace</a>.

Chelcea, Liviu – Druţă, Oana (2016): Zombie Socialism and the Rise of Neoliberalism in Post-Socialist Central and Eastern Europe. *Eurasian Geography and Economics*, Vol. 57, No. 4–5, pp. 521–544, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/15387216.2016.1266273">https://doi.org/10.1080/15387216.2016.1266273</a>>.

Cirhan, Tomáš – Kopecký, Petr (2020): From Ideology to Interest-Driven Politics: Václav Klaus, Andrej Babiš and Two Eras of Party Leadership in the Czech Republic. In: Gherghina, Sergiu (ed.): Party Leaders in Eastern Europe: Personality, Behavior and Consequences. Cham: Springer International Publishing, pp. 93–119, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-32025-6\_5">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-32025-6\_5</a>.

Cooper, Melinda (2020): Neoliberalism's Family Values: Welfare, Human Capital, and Kinship. In: Plehwe, Dieter – Slobodian, Quinn – Mirowski, Philip (eds.): Nine Lives of Neoliberalism. London/New York: Verso.

58/2/2023

D

Е

G

ČTK (2019): Klaus: Kuponová privatizace byla východiskem z nouze. E15.cz, 1.11. 2019, <a href="https://www.e15.cz/domaci/klaus-kuponova-privatizace-byla-vvchodiskem-z-nouze-1363999">https://www.e15.cz/domaci/klaus-kuponova-privatizace-byla-vvchodiskem-z-nouze-1363999</a>.

Da Cruz Queiroz, Regina Maria (2021): From the Tyranny of the Neoliberal Individual to Neoliberal Populism. *Journal of Political Ideologies*, Vol. 26, No. 3, pp. 240–261, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/13569317.2021.1885589">https://doi.org/10.1080/13569317.2021.1885589</a>>.

De Castro, Tereza – Hnát, Pavel (2017): Czech FDI Performance: Between Global Value Chains and Domestic Reforms. In: Szent-Iványi, Balázs (ed.): Foreign Direct Investment in Central and Eastern Europe: Post-Crisis Perspectives. Cham, Switzerland: Springer Nature, pp. 51–75, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-40496-7\_3">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-40496-7\_3</a>.

De la Torre, Carlos (2000): Populist Seduction in Latin America: The Ecuadorian Experience. Athens: Ohio University Center for International Studies.

Eagleton-Pierce, Matthew (2016): Historicizing the Neoliberal Spirit of Capitalism. In: Springer, Simon – Birch, Kean – MacLeavy, Julie (eds.): *Handbook of Neoliberalism*. Abingdon: Routledge, pp. 17–26.

Eyal, Gil (2000): Anti-Politics and the Spirit of Capitalism: Dissidents, Monetarists, and the Czech Transition to Capitalism. *Theory and Society*, Vol. 29, No. 1, pp. 49–92, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1007086330378">https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1007086330378</a>>.

F Fabry, Adam (2019): Neoliberalism, Crisis and Authoritarian-Ethnicist Reaction: The Ascendency of the Orbán Regime. Competition and Change, Vol. 23, pp. 1–27, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/1024529418813834">https://doi.org/10.1177/1024529418813834</a>.

Friedman, Milton (1962): Capitalism and Freedom. Chicago and London: University of Chicago Press.

Garland, Christian (2019): Taking Back Control of Nothing: Elites Denouncing Elites to Mobilize Populism in the Service of Power – from NAFTA to Trump, Brexit and the EU. Fast Capitalism, Vol. 16, No. 1, pp. 55–68, <a href="https://doi.org/10.32855/fcapital.201901.006">https://doi.org/10.32855/fcapital.201901.006</a>.

Graham, Carol (1998): Voucher Privatization in the Czech Republic. Private Markets for Public Goods: Raising the Stakes in Economic Reform. Washington, D.C.: Brooking Institution Press.

Guardino, Matt (2018): Neoliberal Populism as Hegemony: A Historical-Ideological Analysis of US Economic Policy Discourse. *Critical Discourse Studies*, Vol. 15, No. 5, pp. 444–462, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/17405904.2018.1442361">https://doi.org/10.1080/17405904.2018.1442361</a>.

H Hartwich, Oliver Marc (2009): Neoliberalism: The Genesis of a Political Swearword. CIS Occasional Paper 114.

Hawkins, Kirk A. (2009): Is Chávez Populist? Measuring Populist Discourse in Comparative Perspective. *Comparative Political Studies*, Vol. 42, No. 8, pp. 1040–1067, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0010414009331721">https://doi.org/10.1177/0010414009331721</a>.

 $Hayek, Friedrich \ August \ (2001 \ [1944]): \textit{The Road to Serfdom}. \ Abingdon: Routledge.$ 

Holman, Robert (2001): Prof. R. Holman: Čím pro nás byla kupónová privatizace. *Klaus.cz*, 16. 10. 2001, <a href="https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/908">https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/908</a>>.

I Illner, Michal (1998): The Changing Quality of Life in a Post-Communist Country: The Case of Czech Republic. Social Indicators Research, Vol. 43, No. 1/2, pp. 141–170, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1006822726111">https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1006822726111</a>.

K Klaus, Václav (1991): O tvář zítřka. Prague: Pražská imaginace.

Klaus, Václav (1992): Proč jsem konzervativcem? Prague: TOP Agency.

Klaus, Václav (1993): Ten Commandments of Systemic Reform. Group of 30, Occasional Paper 43.

Klaus, Vaclav (1996a): Projev předsedy vlády České republiky Václava Klause při příležitosti zahájení lipského veletrhu. *Klaus.cz*, 12. 4. 1996, <a href="https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/1276">https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/1276</a>.

Klaus, Vaclav (1996b): Economic Transformation of the Czech Republic: The Challenges That Remain. *Klaus.cz*, 29. 9. 1996, <a href="https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/1827">https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/1827</a>.

Klaus, Vaclav (1997): Projev Václava Klause při udělení čestného doktorátu VŠE Miltonu Friedmanovi. *Klaus.cz*, 23. 4. 1997, <a href="https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/1687">https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/1687</a>>.

Klaus, Václav (2000): Third Way, No Way? Klaus.cz, 26. 1. 2000, <a href="https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/1186">https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/1186</a>.

Klaus, Václav (2001): Několik faktů o české privatizaci. *Klaus.cz*, 22. 2.2001, <a href="https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/83">https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/83</a>.

Klaus, Václav (2007): Remarks at Milton Friedman Memorial Service. *Klaus.cz*, 29.1. 2007, <a href="https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/133">https://www.klaus.cz/clanky/133</a>.

Kohout, Martin (2019): Privatizace byla zločin. Tento pohled je známý a nikam nás neposune. *Denik Referendum*, 22. 7. 2019, https://denikreferendum.cz/clanek/29770-privatizace-byla-zlocin-tento-pohled-je-znamy-a-nikam-nas-neposune>.

Kopeček, Lubomír (2010): Éra nevinnosti: Česká politika 1989–1997. Brno: Barrister & Principal.

Kopeček, Lubomír (2012): Fenomén Václav Klaus. Politická Biografie. Brno: Barrister & Principal.

Krapfl, James (2013): Revolution with a Human Face: Politics, Culture, and Community in Czechoslovakia, 1989–1992. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, <a href="https://doi.org/10.7591/cornell/9780801452055.001.0001">https://doi.org/10.7591/cornell/9780801452055.001.0001</a>>.

Krapfl, James (2019): Czechoslovakia's Year of Decision: From the Socialist Revolution of 1989 to the "Real" Revolution of 1990. In: Puttkamer, Joachim von – Borodziej, Włodzimierz – Holubec, Stanislav (eds.): From Revolution to Uncertainty: The Year 1990 in Central and Eastern Europe. London/New York: Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.

Krupka, Jakub (2014): Nepolitická politika Občanského fóra předznamenala jeho úspěch i pád. *Denik.cz*, 19.11. 2014, <a href="https://www.denik.cz/praha/nepoliticka-politika-obcanskeho-fora-predznamenala-jeho-uspech-i-pad-20141119-hgxh.html">https://www.denik.cz/praha/nepoliticka-politika-obcanskeho-fora-predznamenala-jeho-uspech-i-pad-20141119-hgxh.html</a>.

L Laclau, Ernesto (2005): On Populist Reason. London: Verso.

Leschtina, Jiří (2019): Klausovy povídačky o transformaci. *iRozhlas.cz*, 13. 11. 2019, <a href="https://www.irozhlas.cz/komentare/vaclav-klaus-transformace\_1911132239\_elev">https://www.irozhlas.cz/komentare/vaclav-klaus-transformace\_1911132239\_elev</a>.

Lipold, Jan (1999): Socialismus i na svém sklonku lákal. *iDnes.cz*, 16. 10. 1999, <a href="https://www.idnes.cz/zpravy/domaci/socialismus-i-na-svem-sklonku-lakal.">https://www.idnes.cz/zpravy/domaci/socialismus-i-na-svem-sklonku-lakal.</a> A\_991015\_233753\_domaci\_ond>.

Lyons, Pat – Bernardyová, Alžběta (2011): Satisfied, Skeptical or Simply Indifferent? Current Public Opinion towards the Fall of Communism in the Czech Republic. *Europe-Asia Studies*, Vol. 63, No. 9, pp. 1719–1744, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/09668136.2011.611655">https://doi.org/10.1080/09668136.2011.611655</a>.

Mahutga, Matthew – Bandelj, Nina (2008): Foreign Investment and Income Inequality: The Natural Experiment of Central and Eastern Europe. *International Journal of Comparative Sociology*, Vol. 49, No. 6, pp. 429–454, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0020715208097788">https://doi.org/10.1177/0020715208097788</a>>.

Mainwaring, Scott (2012): From Representative Democracy to Participatory Competitive Authoritarianism: Hugo Chávez and Venezuelan Politics. *Perspectives on Politics*, Vol. 10, No. 4, pp. 955–967, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/S1537592712002629">https://doi.org/10.1017/S1537592712002629</a>>.

Marangos, John (2004): Was Shock Therapy Consistent with Democracy? *Review of Social Economy*, Vol. 62, No. 2, pp. 221–243, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/00346760410">https://doi.org/10.1080/00346760410</a> 001684451>.

Р

R

Mudde, Cas (2004): The Populist Zeitgeist. Government and Opposition, Vol. 39, No. 4, 541–563, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1477-7053.2004.00135.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1477-7053.2004.00135.x</a>.

Mudde, Cas (2007): Populist Radical Right Parties in Europe. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511492037">https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511492037</a>>.

Mudde, Cas – Rovira Kaltwasser, Cristóbal (2017): Populism: A Very Short Introduction. Oxford: Oxford University Press, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/actrade/9780190234874.001.0001">https://doi.org/10.1093/actrade/9780190234874.001.0001</a>.

O Ostiguy, Pierre (2022): The Voice and Message of Hugo Chávez: A Rhetorical Analysis. In: Kock, Christian – Villadsen, Lisa (eds.): Populist Rhetorics: Case Studies and a Minimalist Definition. Cham: Springer International Publishing, pp. 187–216, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-87351-6\_8">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-87351-6\_8</a>>.

Plehwe, Dieter – Slobodian, Quinn – Mirowski, Philip (eds.) (2020): Nine Lives of Neoliberalism. London; New York: Verso.

Pula, Besnik (2018): Globalization under and after Socialism: The Evolution of Transnational Capital in Central and Eastern Europe. Stanford, California: Stanford University Press, <a href="https://doi.org/10.11126/stanford/9781503605138.001.0001">https://doi.org/10.11126/stanford/9781503605138.001.0001</a>.

Rabušic, Ladislaw – Sirovátka, Tomáš (1999): Czech Welfare State and Its Legitimacy. Polish Sociological Review, Vol. 2, No. 126, pp. 239–263.

Radio Wave (2019): Kuponová privatizace. V Česku dodnes bolí rány z rychlé ekonomické transformace. *Radio Wave*, 23. 8. 2019, <a href="https://wave.rozhlas.cz/kuponova-privatizace-v-cesku-dodnes-boli-rany-z-rychle-ekonomicke-transformace-8078249">https://wave.rozhlas.cz/kuponova-privatizace-v-cesku-dodnes-boli-rany-z-rychle-ekonomicke-transformace-8078249</a>.

Rameš, Václav (2020): Spory o podobu vlastnické transformace v Československu v 90. letech. Ph.D. Diss., Charles University.

Rovira Kaltwasser, Cristóbal (2019): How to Define Populism? Reflections on a Contested Concept and Its (Mis)Use in the Social Sciences. In: Fitzi, Gregor — Mackert, Jürgen — Turner, Bryan S. (eds.): Populism and the Crisis of Democracy. London/New York: Routledge.

Rowlands, Julie – Rawolle, Shaun (2013): Neoliberalism Is Not a Theory of Everything: A Bourdieuian Analysis of Illusio in Educational Research. Critical Studies in Education, Vol. 54, No. 3, pp. 260–272, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/17508487.2013.830631">https://doi.org/10.1080/17508487.2013.830631</a>.

Sachs, Jeffrey (1995): Consolidating Capitalism. Foreign Policy, No. 98, pp. 50–64, <a href="https://doi.org/10.2307/1148957">https://doi.org/10.2307/1148957</a>>.

Saxonberg, Steven (1999): Václav Klaus: The Rise and Fall and Re-emergence of a Charismatic Leader. *East European Politics and Societies*, Vol. 13, No. 2, pp. 391–418, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0888325499013002020">https://doi.org/10.1177/0888325499013002020</a>.

Shafik, Nemat (1993): Making a Market: Mass Privatization in the Czech and Slovak Republics. Washington D.C.: The World Bank. Policy Research Paper No. 1231.

 $Shafik, Nemat (1994): Mass Privatization in the Czech and Slovak Republics. {\it Finance and Development}, 1.1.1994, <a href="https://www.elibrary.imf.org/view/journals/022/0031/004/article-A006-en.xml">https://www.elibrary.imf.org/view/journals/022/0031/004/article-A006-en.xml</a>.$ 

Sil, Rudra (2017): The Battle Over Flexibilization in Post-Communist Transitions: Labor Politics in Poland and the Czech Republic, 1989–2010. *Journal of Industrial Relations*, Vol. 59, No. 4, pp. 420–443, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0022185617705684">https://doi.org/10.1177/0022185617705684</a>>.

Skalnik Leff, Carol (1997): The Czech and Slovak Republics: Nation Versus State. Boulder, Colorado: Westview Press.

Slobodian, Quinn (2018): Globalists: The End of Empire and the Birth of Neoliberalism. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, <a href="https://doi.org/10.4159/9780674919808">https://doi.org/10.4159/9780674919808</a>>.

T Taggart, Paul (2000): Populism. Buckingham: Open University Press.

Tříska, Dušan – Klaus, Václav – Holman, Robert – Rudlovčák, Vladimír – Hrubý, Michal – Mládek, Jan – Loužek, Marek (2002): *Kupónová privatizace: Sborník textů*. Prague: CEP – Centrum pro ekonomiku a politiku.

Stuckler, David – King, Lawrence – McKee, Martin (2009): Mass Privatisation and the Post-Communist Mortality Crisis: A Cross-national Analysis. *The Lancet*, Vol. 373, No. 9661, pp. 399–407, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60005-2">https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60005-2</a>.

Večerník, Jiří (2004): Who Is Poor in the Czech Republic? The Changing Structure and Faces of Poverty after 1989. *Sociologický časopis*, Vol. 40, No. 6, pp. 807–833, <a href="https://doi.org/10.13060/00380288.2004.40.6.03">https://doi.org/10.13060/00380288.2004.40.6.03</a>.

Večerník, Jiří (2008): Social Policy in the Czech "Republic": The Past and the Future of Reforms. *East European Politics and Societies and Cultures*, Vol. 22, No. 3, pp. 496–517, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0888325408315830">https://doi.org/10.1177/0888325408315830</a>>.

Weyland, Kurt (1996): Neopopulism and Neoliberalism in Latin America: Unexpected Affinities. *Studies In Comparative International Development*, Vol. 31, No. 3, pp. 3–31, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02738987">https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02738987</a>.

Weyland, Kurt (1999): Neoliberal Populism in Latin America and Eastern Europe. Comparative Politics, Vol. 31, No. 4, pp. 379–401, <a href="https://doi.org/10.2307/422236">https://doi.org/10.2307/422236</a>.

Weyland, Kurt (2001): Clarifying a Contested Concept: Populism in the Study of Latin American Politics. *Comparative Politics*, Vol. 34, No. 1, pp. 1–22, <a href="https://doi.org/10.2307/422412">https://doi.org/10.2307/422412</a>.

Weyland, Kurt. (2017): A Political-Strategic Approach. In: Rovira Kaltwasser, Cristobal – Taggart, Paul – Espejo, Paulina Ochoa – Ostiguy, Pierre (eds.): *The Oxford Handbook of Populism*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 48–73, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780198803560.013.2">https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780198803560.013.2</a>.

Wolchik, Sharon L. (1990): Czechoslovakia's "Velvet Revolution." *Current History*, Vol. 89, No. 551, pp. 413–437, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1525/curh.1990.89.551.413">https://doi.org/10.1525/curh.1990.89.551.413</a>.

Wyss, Johana. (2021): Exploring Populism through the Politics of Commemoration. Europe-AsiaStudies, Vol. 73, No. 9, pp. 1683–1702, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/09668136.2021.1991279">https://doi.org/10.1080/09668136.2021.1991279</a>>.

X Xing, Li. (2001): The Market-Democracy Conundrum. Journal of Political Ideologies, Vol. 6, No. 1, pp. 75–94, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/13569310125320">https://doi.org/10.1080/13569310125320</a>.

Yuana, Suci Lestari – Sengers, Frans – Boon, Wouter – Haier, Marten – Raven, Rob (2020): A Dramaturgy of Critical Moments in Transition: Understanding the Dynamics of Conflict in Socio-Political Change. *Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions*, Vol. 37, pp. 156–710, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eist.2020.08.009">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eist.2020.08.009</a>>.

#### NOTE

The author wishes to express his gratitude to all who contributed to the development of the article including the anonymous reviewers. The paper was originally presented at the Europaeum Spring School, 22 April 2021. This work was supported by the Cluster of Excellence 'Contestations of the Liberal Script' [EXC 2055, Project-ID: 390715649], funded by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft [DFG, German Research Foundation] under Germany's Excellence Strategy.

#### AUTHOR BIOGRAPHY

 $Keith \ Prushankin \ is \ a \ PhD \ candidate \ in political science \ at the \ Freie \ Universit \ it \ Berlin,$  a researcher at the Cluster of Excellence "Contestations of the Liberal Script," and a Europaeum Scholar. His research interests include populism, authoritarianism, and nationalism in post-communist countries.

W

### Forum

### Climate Impacts of the Ukraine War

MICHAL KOLMAŠ	Metropolitan University Prague, Czech Republic
E-MAIL	michal.kolmas@mup.cz
ORCID	https://orcid.org/0000-0001-7123-9965
ABSTRACT	The war in Ukraine has had a profound effect on climate politics and policies around the world. It has caused widespread economic crises and undermined global climate targets. It has also, however, had the potential to speed up energy transition in the mostly developed countries of the Global North. This article discusses these challenges and introduces a special section of this issue of the *Czech Journal of International Relations*, in which several leading scholars share their views on the climate impacts of the war on and beyond the EU.
KEYWORDS	European Union, climate, Ukraine, war, energy, transition
DOI	https://doi.org/10.32422/cjir.787
PUBLISHED ONLINE	10 July, 2023

58/2/2023 IIR ≻ CJIR

75

### INTRODUCTION

The war in Ukraine has had a tremendous impact on world politics. It has caused severe economic crises and spurred high inflation, exacerbated existing conflicts, propelled hundreds of thousands of people to leave homes and reconfigured the existing world order, leading some authors to argue that a new Cold War is upon us (KOTKIN 2022). Among the most severe consequences of the war were those in the fields of energy and environmental/climate politics. The Russian grip on oil and gas markets, combined with the market volatility in the face of the war, has led to dramatic increases of resource prices, which hit the European Union (EU) the hardest, but also had significant climate and energy repercussions beyond Europe.

The security implications of the war for Europe are clear. It is generally assumed that the war has destabilized the architecture of European security in military and territorial terms (VOGLER 2023). But the impacts of the war were not bound only to hard security concerns of European states. There are severe climate implications of the war, which have clearly linked hard security concerns to climate concerns. The war economy in Russia and Ukraine but also in the allied countries, has produced a huge amount of carbon emissions (BBC 2022), and has undermined the willingness of many countries to strengthen their climate pledges, as was apparent in the failure of the 2022 UN Conference of Parties in Sharm el-Sheikh. The rise in gas prices and the resulting energy wars have also prompted some countries to discuss reopening/reusing other energy resources such as coal that have slowly been withering in the developed countries' energy mixes.

Europe was particularly hit by the spike in prices. In many of the EU countries, rising energy prices led to inflation – somewhere as high as 25 percent – and the prices of regular commodities and goods have basically doubled over 2022 and 2023. This has in many ways resulted from the growing reliance of several countries (most notably Germany) on Russian gas, which was seen as a means of transition towards renewables. Within one year, the EU has made great strides to detach itself from Russian gas and oil, diminishing the share of Russian oil from 27 percent to below 10 percent by the end of 2022, and that of gas from 31 to 18 percent (EUROSTAT 2023). But the EU was not the only entity hit by the crisis. Inflation and rising prices coupled with the EU's sudden thirst for liquified natural gas (LNG)

that was previously routed to Asia, have had a negative economic effect on most countries around the world. For some developing countries such as Pakistan, Bangladesh and Indonesia, the new energy reality meant that they were unable to secure sufficient resources, and experienced several serious blackouts (STORROW - SCHONHARDT 2023).

The global energy supply has indeed been damaged by the war. And yet the reactions of particular countries have been greatly varied. Whereas several developed countries, including many within the EU, have advocated using the opportunity to expand on clean energy sources and decouple from fossil fuels, others were unable to do so and had to resort to burning more coal. The division once again primarily rested on the access to capital – those that were able to afford higher prices were able to diversify, while those that weren't did not. But there were other reasons too, stemming from the perception and securitization of the Russian threat to the relationship with China.

The Forum presented in this issue of the *Czech Journal of International* Relations focuses on the climate impacts of the Ukraine war. It presents six articles that deal with specific questions within the general theme. The first two pieces, written by John Vogler of Keele University and Jon Birger Skjærseth of the Fridtjof Nansen Institute, analyse the immediate impacts of the war and the challenges it brought to the European Union's security and energy strategy. Vogler introduces the forum with several general considerations regarding the impact of the war on the EU's domestic and foreign policy. He shows that whereas before the war, EU conceptions of climate and energy security had begun to converge in a "virtuous synergy" that supported the EU's climate leadership, the war has profoundly altered the immediacy and location of the perceived threat, leading to a dramatic reorientation of energy and security policies. Skjærseth in many ways confirms these claims, and goes one step further to argue that the war has strengthened rather than weakened the 'Fit for 55' package, accelerated the EUs energy transition and created conditions that can strengthen the EU's international climate leadership.

Oleskandra Kovalevska of Metropolitan University Prague and Mats Braun of the Institute of International Relations Prague build on these claims, but focus on the impacts of the war on the EU's narratives rather than policies. They argue that the war has merged the EU's foundational peace and climate leader narratives to illustrate the EU as the peaceful green leader in contrast to the brutal aggression of the authoritarian and climate-hurting Russian regime. This has further legitimized the EU's transition to renewables via the Fit-for-55 package. Miriam Prys-Hansen of Giga Hamburg and Simon Kaack of Lund University look inmore detail at the energy impacts of the war. They focus on the EU's thirst for sustainable resources beyond oil and gas, which was clearly exacerbated by the war. Hydrogen has emerged as a resource with a significant potential to allow the EU to reach its climate targets. Prys-Hansen and Kaack focus on India as one of the EU's main hydrogen trading partners and show its growing importance for the old continent, albeit with significant hurdles.

Ulv Hanssen of Soka University and Florentine Koppenborg of Technical University Munich continue in analysing the influence of the war beyond the EU. They look into the impacts of the war on Japan to show an example of a particular regional dynamic. Japan has securitized the war to advance the country's ongoing security transition, which significantly influenced the wording of the late 2022 new security strategy. At the same time, however, it has been much slower in translating the outcomes of the war to stronger climate pledges and pushing towards renewables. The reason, as Hanssen and Koppenborg argue, lies in Japan's reluctance to be dependent on China, which controls a significant majority of the renewables technology and infrastructure markets. And lastly, Chad Briggs of the Asian Institute of Management and Miriam Matejova of Masaryk University Brno analyse the Russian hybrid warfare strategies that were exacerbated by the war. Briggs and Matejova argue that Russia has been increasingly attacking the climate regime as a means of hybrid warfare by undermining trust in democratic institutions, scientific data, and the resilience of Western societies.

### REFERENCE

- B BBC (2022): COP27: War causing huge release of climate warming gas, claims Ukraine, 14 November 2022, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/science-environment-63625693">https://www.bbc.com/news/science-environment-63625693</a>.
- E Eurostat (2023): EU Imports of Energy Products Latest Developments. 1 March 2023, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=EU\_imports\_of\_energy\_products\_recent\_developments&oldid=554503#Main\_suppliers\_of\_natural\_gas\_and\_petroleum\_oils\_to\_the\_EU>.">https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=EU\_imports\_of\_natural\_gas\_and\_petroleum\_oils\_to\_the\_EU>.</a>
- K Kotkin, Stephen (2022): The Cold War Never Ended: Ukraine, the China Challenge, and the Revival of the West. Foreign Affairs, Vol. 101, p. 64–75.
- S Storrow, Benjamin Schonhardt, Sara (2023): Why Russia's War Is Causing Blackouts in Asia. *Politico*, 25 February 2023, <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2023/02/25/why-russias-war-is-causing-blackouts-in-asia-00084435">https://www.politico.com/news/2023/02/25/why-russias-war-is-causing-blackouts-in-asia-00084435</a>.
- V Vogler, John (2023): EU Climate and Energy Security after 24 February 2022. Czech Journal of International Relations, ahead of print, <a href="https://doi.org/10.32422/cjir.668">https://doi.org/10.32422/cjir.668</a>>.

### AUTHOR BIOGRAPHY

Michal Kolmaš is the Editor-in-Chief of the Czech Journal of International Relations and Associate Professor at Metropolitan University Prague. He focuses on environmental politics and international relations in the Indo-Pacific and has been published in several leading disciplinary outlets, including Global Environmental Politics, The Pacific Review and Cambridge Review of International Affairs. His latest authored book, titled National Identity and Japanese Revisionism, came out with Routledge in 2019.

## EU Climate and Energy Security after 24 February 2022

JOHN VOGLER	Keele University, Staffordshire, United Kingdom
E-MAIL	j.vogler@keele.ac.uk
ORCID	https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8406-9209
ABSTRACT	Before 2022, EU conceptions of climate and energy security had begun to converge in a 'virtuous synergy' that supported the Union's continuing attempts at international climate policy leadership. This paper argues that the more orthodox military security problem posed by Russia's invasion of Ukraine coupled with extreme weather events in the same period has profoundly altered both the immediacy and the location of the perceived threats. The Union's responses have been dramatic in terms of a re-orientation of established energy and security policies. Ending the dependence upon Russian gas provides the chance to accelerate the achievement of the European Green Deal and 'Fit for 55' but also involves an immediate quest for alternative gas supplies. The unresolved question is whether the Union can use this opportunity to enhance rather than dissipate its climate security and policy leadership.
KEYWORDS	European Union, energy, security, climate, leadership
DOI	https://doi.org/10.32422/cjir.668
PUBLISHED ONLINE	10 July, 2023

58/2/2023 IIR ≻ CJIR

### INTRODUCTION

There is general agreement that the invasion of Ukraine has de-stabilised the architecture of European security in military and territorial terms but also in the way in which the EU has suddenly engaged in an unprecedented 'energy war' with Russia. The implications are likely to be far-reaching. Because energy-related emissions increase the greenhouse effect such implications will involve climate policy. This yields a complex security problem for the Union which may analysed using three inter-related definitions of security. Energy security – "access to secure, adequate, reliable and affordable energy supplies" (BORDOFF ET AL. 2009: 214) — is evidently connected to orthodox conceptions of 'national security', the protection of borders and interests, if necessary, by armed force. In the case of a partly supranational entity like the Union it would be more appropriate to speak of 'hard security'. Prevailing ideas of climate security have been closely linked to these types of security. Environmental change is associated with various conflicts and assaults upon the integrity of states. Such analysis, most prominently expounded by Thomas Homer-Dixon (1999), has framed the Union's discourse on the security implications of climate change, as it did for most other discussions of the topic within NATO and elsewhere. This maintains an orthodox view of political and territorial security. An alternative, less orthodox, but potentially significant definition places the climate and global ecosystem itself, as opposed to the state, as the referent object, in which security is "...understood as the maintenance of stable climate conditions as a pre-requisite of all human enterprises" (TROMBETTA 2008: 595).

Ten years ago it appeared that, in official discourse at least, ideas of climate and energy security had begun to converge in a potentially virtuous 'synergy' (VOGLER 2013). Previously they had been both conceptually and institutionally separate. On the one hand, ever since the days of the initial Coal and Steel Community, the Union had vital economic concerns with developing and diversifying its energy supplies while perfecting its fragmented internal market. On the other, environmental policies, emerging rapidly since the 1980s, were often at odds with the apparent requirements of energy security. The relationship came into sharp focus as the Union asserted itself as a leader in international climate policy in the implementation of the 1997 Kyoto Protocol. Rightly or wrongly, the UNFCCC and its Protocol targeted the reduction of carbon dioxide emissions and the

EU responded with an ambitious programme based upon its Emissions Trading Scheme.

For many member states dependent upon coal or imported gas, the Union's atmospheric policies imperilled their energy security, leading to continuing battles within the Council as the Commission and 'progressive' member states struggled to elaborate new reduction targets to sustain the Union's leading role in climate diplomacy. Many saw the necessity to resolve the contradictions between energy and climate policy. As Energy Commissioner Piebalgs (2009) presciently argued, they were necessarily "two sides of the same coin". In advance of the 2015 Paris Agreement the EU set new emissions targets and the process of re-orienting the Union's approach to energy and climate policy continued with the Commission's ambitious European Green Deal (EGD) of 2019 and the 'Fit for 55' proposals of 2021. They attempted to provide the detailed underpinning of the pledge (NDC), made before UNFCCC COP 26, to reduce EU carbon emissions by 55% against a 1990 baseline. Major parts of these proposals remained controversial and un-agreed within the Union's legislative procedure. At COP 26 in Glasgow in November 2021 internal divisions were evident. While most member states were supportive of the proposals, other states, namely the coal and gas dependent Central European states, for whom a green transition would be costly, disagreed. These included Poland and the Czech Republic, whose leaders were openly critical of the proposals in the plenary session. One EU prime minister, referring to the EGD, described it as "...not a deal but an ideology" involving EU climate policies that were "dangerous and improper":

"Instead of negotiating long-term (gas) contracts with Russia, European politicians are busy blocking the transit capacity of the Nord Stream 2 and Opal pipelines citing worries that the EU will become dependent on Russia. Ladies and Gentlemen, this might seem like news to you, but we are already dependent on Russian natural gas and will be for at least another 20 or 30 years" (EU OBSERVER 2021).

The security situation, in all its dimensions, was soon to be transformed by the Russian invasion of Ukraine.

Perceptions of threat predicate discussions of security. The argument advanced here is that although some of the critical threats to the EU have been emerging for some time, there have been sudden changes prompted by, but going well beyond, the Russian invasion of Ukraine. The essential point is that whereas climate and security problems were formerly regarded as being largely external and distanced from the Union they were now transformed in their location and immediacy.

The EU was sheltered from immediate 'hard' security threats during much of the Cold War and its aftermath but the Russian pressure on Ukraine since 2014 and, most strikingly, the events that unfolded since the 24th of February 2023 presented a shocking and immediate threat at the eastern borders of the Union. Energy policy, under the original Steel and Coal Community, provided a means of ensuring that a Franco-German conflict would become 'materially impossible' and the early years of the European Economic Community (EEC) were characterised by an abundance of fossil fuels. Subsequently there was vulnerability to the 'oil price shocks' of the 1970s and an enlarged Union, dependent upon supplies of Russian gas and oil, struggled with supply interruptions, via Ukraine, in 2006 and 2009. Yet even these events and the crisis of 2014 involving the Russian seizure of Crimea did not entail a fundamental re-think. Germany, having discontinued its nuclear generation and closed its coal mines, continued to enjoy and extend, through the controversial Nordstream pipelines, a mutually beneficial level of dependence upon Russian gas. While Germany relied on Russian supplies for around 30% of its energy needs, other states, locked into Soviet era pipelines, were even more dependent, with the corresponding figures for Lithuania, Slovakia and Hungary being 96.1%, 57.3% and 54.2%, respectively (EUROSTAT 2022). In 2021 more than 40% of the EU's overall gas consumption came from Russia, amounting to around 155 billion cubic meters of gas (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2022: FN. 1). The February 2022 invasion of Ukraine served, quite suddenly, to shift the very foundations of EU energy supply as an immediate strategic threat to the Union's eastern flank rendered the continuation of established relations unthinkable and conjoined a hard security and an energy supply crisis.

Perceptions of the climate change problem were also shifting. Europe (defined as a WMO region rather than as the EU) has warmed at twice the global average rate over the last 30 years, which is more than the rate for

any other WMO region, and with a marked acceleration in the last decade (WMO 2022: 9). There had been extreme weather events before in Europe, for example the 2003 deadly heatwave in France, but until relatively recently their relationship to climate change was still controversial. However, public opinion surveys began to indicate real concern about this issue with 47% of citizens citing climate change as the "biggest challenge to their lives" (EIB 2019/20). By 2021 the extent of climate-change-related extreme weather events and the consequent damage (mainly through storms and flooding but also involving droughts and wildfires) in Europe could not be ignored. Apocalyptic events such as Storm Christoph in July 2021 struck at the heart of the EU. In that storm, in Germany at least 189 people died, "130 km of motorways were closed and 600 km of railway tracks were damaged", entailing "immense economic losses". The overall economic damage in Europe was estimated at \$50 billion with 510,000 people directly affected (WMO) 2022: 25). Such outcomes may appear less than catastrophic when set against the devastation of Pakistan in the subsequent year, but they seemed both shocking and unprecedented for wealthy and 'developed' Europeans. These significant alterations in the location and level of threats have already had significant impact upon EU security policies.

### HARD SECURITY

The most dramatic shift in the EU's security policy occurred when three days after the Russian invasion, the EU High Representative for Foreign Affairs Josep Borrell announced the direct EU financing of lethal aid to the Ukrainian army. In his words "a taboo has fallen" as for the first time in its history the EU would be providing lethal equipment to a third country. Military assistance, both lethal and non-lethal, has been provided through the recent (2021), and now somewhat inappropriately named, European Peace Facility (EPF). The EPF is an 'off budget funding mechanism' originally designed to provide assistance for 'crisis management' and peace support operations. By the end of January 2023 it had disbursed some 3.6 billion Euros (MILLS 2023: 50). When placed alongside the military assistance provided by most member states this is a substantial sum, but its real significance is in the sharp change in the character of the EU as an international actor that it seemed to represent. A foundational characteristic of the European Community (EC) was that it was in itself a 'peace project' following the functionalist ideas that had been introduced by

David Mitrany during the Second World War (MITRANY 1976). The EC briefly but unsuccessfully engaged in an attempt to create a European Defence Community during the early 1950s. After 1954 the specifically European dimension of defence policy was the province of the Western European Union and it was NATO that provided the essential US security guarantee defence against the Soviet Union. When the European Union did attempt to develop its own 'European Defence Identity' around the turn of the 21st century, the result was the Common Security and Defence Policy (CSDP), which has operated in an intergovernmental and voluntary manner along-side the Common Foreign and Security Policy.

Beset by arguments about 'strategic autonomy' and its relationship to NATO, it performed a range of civil and military functions in support of UN peacekeeping operations. Its operations were mainly carried out in Africa but also in the Balkans with an emphasis upon dealing with what were essentially indirect threats and contributing to good global, multilateral citizenship. As Jolyon Howarth notes, none of these "activities subsumed under 'crisis management intervention', whether military or civilian, has anything to do with European defence per se" (HOWORTH 2023: 313). Only time will tell as to the importance of recent changes on the long and uncertain road to EU strategic autonomy or 'open strategic autonomy,' as some members would insist. The appearance of a direct military threat to the East did concentrate minds and persuade member states that had previously been unable to agree on the basics of a hard security role for the Union beyond the CSDP. The expansion of the EPF was one result but it still bears some of the hallmarks of the CSDP, which it was originally designed to support, including the provision of opt outs from lethal aid funding for neutral member states. Most immediately, however, an unmissable lesson from the events of 2022 is that the Union remains dependent for its vital defence upon the United States and a re-invigorated NATO.

### **ENERGY SECURITY**

Security of energy supply is an objective of the Union where competence is shared with Member States. While the Commission shall ensure the functioning of the energy market and promote energy efficiency and interconnection "[s]uch measures shall not affect a Member State's right to determine the conditions for exploiting its energy resources, its choice between different

energy sources and the general structure of its energy supply..." (TFEU: ART. 194). Neither is energy subject to the Union's trade rules. The implication has been a divergence of policy approaches. On the one hand, the Commission has sought to obtain energy security by perfecting the functioning of the internal energy market and extending its provisions to a wider regulatory space in the EU's neighbourhood (the Energy Community) and even at one point attempting to enrol Russia in the Energy Charter Treaty. On the other, Member States have pursued their national energy interests by seeking out alternative sources of supply and building, often competitive, pipeline networks. Although diversification of supply is an EU energy security objective, European-wide policies of liberalisation, privatisation and interdependence were often challenged by energy geopolitics.

Nordstream 1, officially inaugurated by Chancellor Merkel and Russian President Medvedev (along with the then Dutch and French prime ministers) in 2011, and Nordstream 2 contained elements of both approaches. The long-term vision of successive German governments was for the engagement of Russia in a peaceful and mutually beneficial partnership, albeit the resulting partnership was one that caused problems with EU competition rules on separation of ownership and transmission (in the case of Nordstream 2). Opponents of these pipelines saw that they were essentially designed to avoid dependence on the transit of gas through Ukraine and the associated and ongoing disputes between Gazprom and the Ukrainian authorities that had been at the heart of the 2006 and 2008 supply crises. Nordstream 2 commenced construction in May 2018, but in the changed political circumstances following the Russian seizure of Crimea in 2014, the project was already coming under heavy attack from the United States and other allies. The Trump administration imposed extraterritorial sanctions on Nordstream 2 contractors on the grounds that the pipeline undermined Europe's energy security and would lead to a new vulnerability to Russian blackmail. In the light of what was soon to occur, the furious reaction of Germany, France, Austria and the Commission to this presumed assault on Europe's internal commercial affairs and energy independence, has a certain irony. This is especially so in the light of some accusations that the underhand motive of the US was to sell its own LNG to Germany and the EU. Two days before the Russian assault on Ukraine, German Chancellor Scholz moved to terminate Nordstream 2, citing the Russian claims to Donetsk and Lukhansk. The pipeline itself, although

completed, never carried any gas. Both Nordstreams were seriously, perhaps fatally, damaged by mysterious explosions in September 2022.

The immediate response by the Commission to Russia's invasion was to outline an emergency change of course for the Union in its RePowerEU proposals (SEE SKJÆRSETH 2023). Alongside a complex of immediate internal measures to tackle the problem of high energy prices and to ensure adequate gas storage for the coming winter, a two thirds reduction in gas imports from Russia by the end of the year was proclaimed with a phasing out of dependence upon all Russian hydrocarbons by 2030. This was to be achieved by "[d]iversifying gas supplies via higher LNG imports and pipeline imports from non-Russian suppliers and higher levels of biomethane and hydrogen" (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2022: 6). The gas supplies from Russia diminished drastically. This appears to be as much a consequence of the destruction of Nordstream 1 and the Russian retaliation against the sanctions, including demands for payment in roubles, as a consequence of EU action. By the end of November 2022 Russian gas imports had fallen from 42% in January to around 10% of the EU total with the slack being taken up by correspondingly large increases in imports of LNG, primarily from the US but also from Qatar and Nigeria (EUROPEAN COUNCIL 2023). The situation in the 'energy war' with Russia was complicated because the very high prices meant that Russian revenues did not fall even though only one pipeline to the West (amazingly enough, through Ukraine) was still operational (FINANCIAL TIMES 2022). Gas prices peaked during August, and then fell back to more normal levels while at the same time EU Member States managed to negotiate a common price cap. In December 2022 an EU embargo on Russian oil and a global price cap were finally implemented. While the energy security map was thus transformed away from Russian imports and towards diversified alternative supplies, the other pillar of the Commission's approach was to push for a full and enhanced implementation of its 'Fit for 55' proposals, which was announced on the basis of the European Green Deal of the preceding year and largely achieved by Spring 2023. Their fundamental objective had been to fulfil an EU climate pledge (the Nationally Determined Contribution) for 2030, and thus respond to one definition of climate security.

### **CLIMATE SECURITY**

As a concept 'climate security' has been particularly troublesome. Diverse and politically loaded 'referent objects' entail multiple meanings. There can be national, international, human and ecological climate security discourses (MCDONALD 2013). EU policies embrace all of them along with rhetorical moves that are sometimes employed to 'securitise' particular projects such as a satellite observation system (VOGLER 2002). An important and defining early statement on climate security was made by High Representative Javier Solana in 2008 (COUNCIL OF THE EUROPEAN UNION 2008). In it, climate change was framed within an externally oriented hard security concept as a 'threat multiplier'. This has remained the predominant Union definition oriented towards distanced international security threats (REMLING - BARNHOORN 2021; YOUNGS 2021). Thus, a recent European Council conclusion approved the "increased climate sensitivity of EU actions on conflict prevention and sustainable security" while endorsing "the relevance of climate change for CSDP missions and operations" (EUROPEAN COUNCIL 2019). Elsewhere, in the Directorate General for International Partnerships for example, there is a more human security-based approach. The shared underlying understanding, according to documentary and interview research, is that "[i]nsecurity is seen to be travelling to the EU via – often not further specified – threats to international stability or unregulated migration flows to Europe. Climate change is therefore framed as a source of instability in the Global South..." (REMLING - BARNHOORN 2020: 8). It may be added that this chimes well with the Union's self-image in international climate politics as an actor especially attuned to the problems of the developing world. There is some evidence of a growing concern with more localised 'ecological' security, but an indicator of the relatively low priority given to the climate threat within Europe may be seen in the under-development of adaptation strategy in terms of "legally binding targets and specific measures" (EEB 2021).

The important question is whether the rapid alterations in the nature of threat and perception of local risks can lead to an integrated security concept that fully embraces the evident connection between hard security, reduction in gas and oil dependence, their replacement by renewables and a renewed emphasis on domestic adaptation and resilience. An overarching EU strategy has clearly been lacking in this respect (STANG - DIMSDALE 2017). There is now at least a rhetorical recognition of the gravity

of the problem. The EU external energy policy paper, for example, begins with the acknowledgement of an existential threat (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 20222B). The European Green Deal and 'Fit for 55' preceded the invasion and are still wending their way through the legislative process. They involve ETS extensions, an energy tax directive to encourage sustainable fuels, and aviation and maritime emissions reform plus the highly controversial carbon border adjustment measures. An agreed new 'climate law' responds to the requirements of the Paris Agreement and IPCC reports, which perhaps provide an operational definition of climate security, and entail being on a path towards staying within the 1.5°C (at best) and 2°C thresholds by 2030 and achieving net zero emissions by 2050.

The Commission's response to the invasion of Ukraine was to 'double down' on these measures and push for more rapid achievement in the introduction of renewables and energy efficiency under RePowerEU and, to an extent, provide an alignment of climate, energy and hard security policy in removing dependence on Russian gas. This has already, as of the beginning of 2023, been substantially achieved (SKJAERSETH 2023). The problem is, of course, that in order to achieve this, highly polluting coal mines have been reopened in Germany and elsewhere and there has been a scramble to acquire new 'diversified' supplies of LNG from the US, the Middle East and Africa. There is a danger that the opening of new gas installations and overseas contracts will lock EU energy policy into a path that will miss vital climate targets. At the moment this does not appear to be happening as it was reported in late 2022 that EU carbon emissions had actually fallen (HARVEY 2022). Nonetheless, the road to de-carbonisation is far from easy and internal disagreements over policies such as the 'taxonomy' that describes whether nuclear energy or gas can be regarded as a sustainable investment under the EGD, are continuing. Yet the distance already travelled and the speed at which hard security imperatives have overcome obstacles to the abandonment of Russian hydrocarbons would have been unthinkable before 24 February 2022.

#### REFERENCES

Ē

Н

P

B Bordoff, Jason – Manasi, Deshpande – Pascal, Noel (2009): Understanding the Interaction between Energy Security and Climate Change Policy. In: Pascual, Carlos – Elkind, Jonathan (eds.): Energy Security: Economics, Politics, Strategies and Implications. Washington DC: Brookings Institution Press, pp. 209–228.

Council of the European Union (2008): Climate Change and International Security, 7249/08. Brussels: Council of the European Union, 3 March 2008.

Council of the European Union (2023): Infographic - Where Does the EU's Gas Come from? Brussels: Council of the European Union, 7 February 2023, <a href="https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/infographics/eu-gas-supply/#:-text">https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/infographics/eu-gas-supply/#:-text</a>.

EU Observer (2021): EU Malcontents Voice Anger at Climate Summit. EU Observer, 1 November 2021.

European Commission (2022): REPowerEU: Joint European Action for More Affordable, Secure and Sustainable Energy. COM(2022)108 Final. Strasbourg: European Commission.

EEB (2021): First Assessment of the EU's 2021 Adaptation Strategy. Brussels: European Environmental Bureau: 24 February 2021, <a href="https://eeb.org/wp-content/up-loads/2021/02/EEB\_First-Assessment-2021AdapatationStrategy\_24-Feb-2021.pdf">https://eeb.org/wp-content/up-loads/2021/02/EEB\_First-Assessment-2021AdapatationStrategy\_24-Feb-2021.pdf</a>.

EIB~(2020): EIB~Climate~Survey~2019/2020.~European~Investment~Bank, <a href="https://www.eib.org/en/infographics/2nd-Climae-Survey">https://www.eib.org/en/infographics/2nd-Climae-Survey</a>.

 $Eurostat(2022); EUE nergy Mix \ and Import Dependency. Eurostat, < https://ec.europa.eu/Eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Energy_imports_from_Russia-statistics>.$ 

F Financial Times (2022): 'Russia threatens to restrict gas flows to Western Europe via Ukraine'. 22 November.

Harvey, Fiona (2022): EU Emissions Continue to Fall despite Return to Coal. *Guardian*, 22 December 2022.

Homer-Dixon, Thomas (1999): Environment, Scarcity, and Violence. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Howorth, Jolyon (2023): The EU's Security and Defence Policy: A New Leap Forward? In: Hill, Christopher – Smith, Michael – Vanhoonacker, Sophie (eds.): International Relations and the European Union, 4th edition. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 305–326.

M McDonald, Matt (2013): Discourses of Climate Security. Political Geography, Vol. 33, pp. 42–51, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polgeo.2013.01.002">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polgeo.2013.01.002</a>.

Mills, Claire (2023): Military Assistance to Ukraine since the Russian Invasion. London: House of Commons Library, Research Briefing Number 9477.

Mitrany, David (1976): The Functional Theory of Politics. London: St Martin's Press.

Piebalgs, Andris (2009): EU Energy and Climate Policy. Speech at the 7th Doha Natural Gas Conference, 11 March 2009, <europa.eu.rapid/pressReleasesAction.do>.

Remling, Elise – Barnhoorn, Anniek (2021): A Reassessment of the European Union's Response to Climate-Related Security Risks. SIPRI Insights on Peace and Security, no. 2021/2.

S Skjaerseth, Jon Birger (2023): The War in Ukraine and EU Climate Leadership.

Czech Journal of International Relations, <a href="https://doi.org/10,32422/ejir.783">https://doi.org/10,32422/ejir.783</a>.

Stang, Gerald-Dimsdale, Taylor (2017): The EU and Climate Security. Planetary Security Initiative, <a href="https://www.planetarysecurityinitiative.org">www.planetarysecurityinitiative.org</a>.

Trombetta, Maria Julia (2008): Environmental Security and Climate Change: Analysing the Discourse. *Cambridge Review of International Affairs*, Vol. 21, No. 4, pp. 585–602, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/09557570802452920">https://doi.org/10.1080/09557570802452920</a>.

V Vogler, John (2002): The European Union and the Securitisation of the Environment.
In: Page, Edward A. – Redclift, Michael (eds.): Human Security and the Environment:
International Comparisons. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar, pp. 178–198.

Vogler, John (2013): Changing Conceptions of Climate and Energy Security in Europe. *Environmental Politics*, Vol. 22, No. 4, pp. 627–645, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/09644016.2013.806634">https://doi.org/10.1080/09644016.2013.806634</a>>.

W WMO (2022): State of the Climate in Europe 2021. World Meteorological Organization.
WMO-No.1304, <a href="https://library.wmo.int/doc\_num.php?explnum\_id=11379">https://library.wmo.int/doc\_num.php?explnum\_id=11379</a>.

Youngs, Richard (2021): The EU's Indirect and Defensive Approach to Climate Security.

In: Lazard, Olivia – Youngs, Richard (eds.): The EU and Climate Security: Toward Ecological Diplomacy. Carnegie Europe, <a href="https://carnegieeurope.eu/2021/07/12/eu-s-indirect-and-defensive-approach-to-climate-security-pub-84874">https://carnegieeurope.eu/2021/07/12/eu-s-indirect-and-defensive-approach-to-climate-security-pub-84874</a>.

### AUTHOR BIOGRAPHY

Y

John Vogler is currently Professorial Research Fellow in International Relations at Keele University in the United Kingdom. He has researched and written on international environmental politics and global commons issues for over 30 years. Another area of his interest has been European Union external policy and the EU as a global actor. He was convenor of the British International Studies Association Environment Working Group and a member of the UK Economic and Social Research Council's Centre for Climate Change Economics and Policy. His most recent book is Climate Change in World Politics (Palgrave 2016).

## The War in Ukraine and EU Climate Leadership

JON BIRGER SKJÆRSETH	The Fridtjof Nansens Institute, Lysaker, Norway
E-MAIL	jbskjaerseth@fni.no
ABSTRACT	Prior to Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in late February 2022, EU deliberations on the 'Fit-for-55' climate/energy package embedded in the European Green Deal were already well underway. The energy transition had also begun to gain traction towards more renewables, energy saving and emissions reduction. The invasion caused an energy-political earthquake that threatened to split the EU, slowing down or weakening these ongoing processes. This study finds that the invasion 1) strengthened rather than weakened the 'Fit for 55' package; 2) accelerated rather than slowed the ongoing energy transition; and 3) may have strengthened the EU's potential for climate leadership-by-example. However, the further consequences are highly uncertain as the EU shifts from crisis response to long-term governance of climate and energy policy implementation.
KEYWORDS	European Union, climate, leadership, Ukraine war, Fit for 55, Paris Agreement
DOI	https://doi.org/10.32422/cjir.783
PUBLISHED ONLINE	10 July, 2023

58/2/2023 IIR ≻ CJIR 93

### INTRODUCTION

Since the 1990s, the EU has aimed to play a leadership-by-example role in international climate cooperation, with increasingly ambitious targets and policy instruments. From 2009, this has involved packages of policies aimed at reducing greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions, improving energy efficiency and increasing the production of renewable energy to replace fossil fuels and promote net-zero industries. By 2020, helped by the lockdowns due to COVID-19, the EU had met its 20-20-20 targets by a good margin: GHG emissions were 31% lower than in 1990, energy consumption had been reduced by 20% and the share of renewable energy consumption had increased to 21% (EEA 2021).

In 2021, the European Commission proposed a comprehensive new climate/energy policy package for achieving the objective of a 55% net emissions reduction by 2030 (compared to 1990). This target also served as the EU's updated Nationally Determined Contribution (NDC) to the Paris Agreement. The 'Fit-for-55' package formed part of the European Green Deal (EGD) on wider sustainability, with industrial and societal ambitions of serving as a steppingstone towards the net-zero by 2050 target included in the EU Climate Law. When Russia – the largest energy supplier to the EU – invaded Ukraine on 24 February 2022, EU policymaking on the 14 legislative acts included in the 'Fit-for-55' package was underway but had not yet led to any results. In addition to causing deep suffering and destruction in Ukraine, the Russia invasion unleashed an energy-political earthquake that threatened to divide the EU, as it could possibly place energy security and affordability before sustainability concerns.

Externally, EU division could also further harm the Union's capacity to speak with 'one voice' in international climate cooperation. Internal political tensions among the member-states had represented a real risk of EU division during the 2015 Paris Conference. Poland, which had initially threatened to torpedo the 21st Conference of the Parties (COP 21), changed its stance, which was conditional on an outcome that would allow for a continuation of coal as a key energy source (ANDRESEN ET AL. 2016). In the end, the EU managed to maintain considerable political unity throughout the Paris Conference, helping to build a 'high-ambition' coalition. However,

EU-internal divisions were also evident at COP 26 in Glasgow in November 2021 – three months before the Russian invasion (VOGLER 2023).

Drawing on public reports, research papers and media articles, this paper explores the consequences of the Russian invasion of Ukraine for deliberations on key 'Fit-for-55' files, COP 27 in Sharm-El-Sheikh and the European energy transition. If the EU were to lose its climate/energy policy momentum, its potential for external climate leadership might be significantly reduced. EU climate leadership has received significant scholarly attention, but with only a limited focus on the exogenous conditions for change (SEE, E.G., SCHREURS - TIBERGHIEN 2007; PARKER - KARLSSON 2010; DUPONT - OBERTHÜR 2015; TORNEY 2015; WURZEL ET AL. 2017). Drawing on the literatures on leadership and exogenous shocks and crises, this paper explores changes in the EU climate policy, energy transition and leadership aspirations.

### LEADERSHIP AND EXOGENOUS SHOCKS

Leadership in international cooperation can be defined as an asymmetrical relationship of influence, where one actor guides or directs the behaviour of others towards a certain goal over a certain time-period (UNDERDAL 1991: 140). In international climate policy, the EU stands as an identifiable and purposive actor with the necessary capabilities to act as a leader (VOGLER 2017). Also its component parts – the EU institutions, member-states and societal actors – may play a leadership role (WURZEL ET AL. 2017; SKJÆRSETH 2017).

Much of the literature on leadership has been concerned with categorizing different types and styles of leadership (E.G. YOUNG 1991; UNDERDAL 1991; BARNES 2010; WURZEL ET AL. 2017). In addition to leadership by example, whereby actors can show the way for others, the EU may exercise other types of leadership. For one thing, it can act as an entrepreneurial leader by using its resources to formulate and frame new policy ideas, mobilize support, and craft consensus. Entrepreneurial leadership entails identifying the appropriate means, and guiding others toward a common goal. This requires diplomatic, negotiation and bargaining skills — and such skills were enhanced since 2011 through the diplomatic service of the EU: the European External Action Service (BIEDENKOPF - PETRI 2021). Second, the EU may act as an intellectual or cognitive leader by shaping and influencing the interests and preferences needed for changing the status quo through ideas. Policies can

be accelerated by intellectual leadership particularly in issue-areas where scientists and technical experts play a central role, as with climate policy (DREGER 2014). Third, structural leadership requires some type of power or force based on material resources, such as economic or military strength. The world's largest internal market – the Single European Market – gives the EU economic power to restrict access to or tax products that fail to meet minimum climate or other environmental standards, as exemplified by the recently adopted Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism (CBAM, see below). These types of leadership are not mutually exclusive: indeed, they may prove particularly effective in combination. However, they all require sufficient internal and external unity.

Theories of exogenous shocks build largely on the insight that established institutions and policies are inherently hard to change (POWELL - DIMAGGIO 1991; SKOCPOL - PIERSON 2002). Path dependency, and its self-reinforcing mechanisms like increasing returns and policy feedback, are expected to cause a bias towards reproduction and stability (NORTH 1990; PIERSON 2004). Changing an institutionalized cooperation is difficult, especially when collective norms, behavioural regularities and convergent expectations have evolved over time. However, exogenous shocks can be potentially powerful disrupters of such stability, providing moments of openness through 'critical junctures' and windows of opportunity for rapid policy innovation – which may lead to major changes in the status quo (CAPOCCIA 2015; RIXEN ET AL. 2016). 'Critical junctures' can be understood as situations of uncertainty in which decisions of pivotal actors are decisive for selecting one path of institutional development over other possible paths. However, the direction of change is essentially an empirical question. EU decisionmaking powers are dispersed among the 27 member-states and the EU institutions: the resultant wide range of pivotal actors may lead to 'joint decision traps' (SCHARPF 1988), or push EU agreements toward the lowest common denominator (SKJÆRSETH ET AL. 2016). This often results in lengthy and difficult negotiations, complex compromises, and sub-optimal policy solutions (WURZEL ET AL. 2017).

Lower ambition may ensue if the external shocks that establish collective EU norms for dealing with climate change through, e.g., effort-sharing lead to fewer behavioural regularities through greater flexibility, in turn resulting in more divergent expectations toward alternative long-term

low-carbon pathways. This could lead to a 'push-back correction' – the dismantling and erosion of previous policies (BURNS ET AL. 2020). Conversely, higher ambitions may result if the shock induces reinforcement of norms for effort sharing, more behavioural regularities through less flexibility, and more convergent expectations concerning alternative low-carbon pathways for 2030 and beyond. The shock may also pass more swiftly than expected, with limited effect on political dynamics – thus reinforcing the status quo.

### EU CLIMATE POLICY, ENERGY TRANSITION AND LEADERSHIP

In December 2019, the European Commission launched the EGD as a greengrowth strategy, emphasizing innovation, new 'green' jobs, and sustainable transformation (European commission 2019). The EGD aims for no net emissions of GHGs, economic growth decoupled from resource use, and a socially 'just' transition geographically and individually, all of which are to be achieved by 2050 (SKJÆRSETH 2021). It also aims to strengthen the EU's ambitions to be a global climate leader. It is specifically noted in the EGD roadmap that the "EU[is] to continue to lead the international climate and biodiversity negotiations, further strengthening the international policy framework" (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2019, ANNEX 4).

In autumn 2021, when the EU deliberations on the climate/energy part of the EGD – the 'Fit-for-55' package – started, Russian gas supplies to Europe were falling, as Gazprom did not fill up gas storages as expected.¹ Russia was the largest energy supplier to the EU, accounting for 36% of its natural gas, 45% of its coal and 25% of its oil imports (EUROSTAT 2022A). After the invasion, gas prices increased more than ten times compared to 2020 (as of August 2022), contributing to a crunch in the EU electricity markets. The stepwise reduction of Russian gas exports in 2022 and the sharp increase in energy prices for households and businesses caused economic and social problems that threaten to divide the EU (BORRELL 2023). This might also spill over to the 'Fit for 55' deliberations, which would result in elevating energy security concerns while pulling sustainability down the EU agenda.

Two weeks after the invasion, the Versailles Declaration by the 27 EU leaders demanded that Russia withdraw from Ukraine. To sever the EU dependence on Russian fossil fuels, the Declaration called for diversifying

energy supplies away from Russia, increasing gas storage, speeding up renewables and improving energy efficiency. In May 2022, these priorities culminated with the REPowerEU Plan for making the EU independent of Russian fossil fuels. The aims are to save energy, produce more renewable energy, and diversify EU energy supplies, including through massive imports of hydrogen. The previous goal of 10 million tons of annual hydrogen production within the EU is to be complemented by the goal of 10 million tons of annual hydrogen imports to be achieved by 2030 in order to meet the EU's climate target (SKJERSETH ET AL. 2023).

The Commission proposed strengthening several short- and medium-term measures on energy efficiency and renewable energy compared to its initial 'Fit-for-55' proposals. The renewable energy consumption target would be increased from 40% to 45%. This would also include new legislation for more rapid granting of permits for solar and wind power in dedicated 'go-to areas' with low environmental risk (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2022). The European Parliament supported the 45% target, whereas a majority of the member states in the Council wanted to retain the 40% target. In March 2023, the European Parliament and the Council reached a compromise on a provisional agreement on the Renewable Energy Directive (RED): the EU's binding renewable energy target for 2030 would be raised to a minimum of 42.5%, but with the aim of (voluntarily) reaching 45% by the same year. The Directive also included easier and faster permissions procedures.

For energy savings, new ambitions for the EU-wide energy efficiency target were proposed, as it was raised from 9% to 13% by 2030. As for the RED, the Council refused to support the Commission's REPower plan proposal, while the European Parliament pushed for a 14.5% energy efficiency target (ENDS 2023). A provisional agreement was reached: to reduce final energy consumption by 11.7% by 2030, compared to projections made in 2020. Although these outcomes are less ambitions than those proposed in REPowerEU, they are more ambitious than those initially proposed by the Commission in 2021.

As to climate policy, in October 2022, the Council and the European Parliament agreed on a provisional deal involving stricter performance standards for new cars and vans with the aim to move towards

zero-emission mobility. The co-legislators agreed to a 55% emissions reduction target for new cars and a 50% target for new vans to be reached by 2030 compared to 2021 levels. The target is a 100% CO<sub>2</sub> reduction for both new cars and vans by 2035. In November 2022, a provisional deal was reached on the Effort Sharing Regulation covering 60% of EU GHG emissions from road transport, agriculture, waste, buildings and small industries. The new target is a 40% reduction by 2030 compared to 2005 for these sectors, differentiated by new binding targets for each member-state in line with the Commission's 2021 proposal. The Council preferred more flexibility to transfer emissions among the member-states, and the European Parliament preferred less, but they agreed on a compromise close to the Commission's initial proposal (E&K 2023A). A provisional agreement was also reached on the land use, land-use change and forestry regulation (LULUCF). The objective is 310 Mt CO<sub>2</sub> equivalent of net removals by 2030 from 2026 in the use of soils, trees, plants, biomass and timber, which both emit and absorb CO<sub>2</sub> from the atmosphere. This target is in line with the Commission's 2021 proposal.

In December 2022, the Council and the European Parliament reached a deal on the EU ETS. The revised Directive will reduce emissions from power production, energy-intensive industry and aviation by 62% by 2030 compared to 2005 − up from 61% in the Commission's 2021 proposal.² The deal also establishes an EU ETS 2 for direct emissions from buildings and road transport. To protect needy households challenged by the energy crisis, the ETS 2 would enter into force one year later (2027) than initially proposed by the Commission (ICAP 2022). It can be further postponed to 2028 if energy prices are exceptionally high (more than 106€/MWh for gas and oil). Revenues going to the ETS 2 will flow into the Social Climate Fund – which is also a part of the December deal.

Shipping will be included in the new ETS Directive, and free allowances accorded to EU companies will be gradually phased out between 2026 and 2034. Also in December 2022, a political agreement was reached on the Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism (CBAM) to compensate for the phasing-out of the free allowances, and prevent 'carbon leakage,' whereby energy-intensive industries relocate production to countries with more lenient climate policies. The CBAM will apply to imports to the EU of cement, iron and steel, aluminium, fertilizers, electricity and hydrogen.

Building on earlier initiatives for a wider CBAM and responding to higher hydrogen ambitions in the REPowerEU plan, the European Parliament proposed that hydrogen be included, thus widening the scope of the CBAM compared to the Commission's initial proposal (HYDROGEN EUROPE 2023). Importers of these goods will be required to buy certificates — based on the weekly average price of EU ETS allowances — corresponding to the GHG content of the goods imported to the EU. A carbon price paid in the country of origin will be deducted from the CBAM credits.

Amid the negotiations on the 'Fit-for-55' files, COP 27 in Sharm-El-Sheikh was convened in November 2022. This COP, expected to be one of 'implementation', was complicated by the prolonged impacts of COVID-19 and the war in Ukraine, with rising energy and food prices (ENB 2022). On the one hand, critical observers indicate that that the EU was largely inward-focused and reactive at COP 27 – which could be expected, given the ongoing 'Fit-for55' deliberations (IDOS 2022). On the other hand, the REPowerEU plan, and agreements already reached and expected shortly after the COP, led the Commission Executive Vice President for the European Green Deal, Frans Timmermans, to announce an increase in the EU NDC from a 55% to an 57% reduction by 2030 compared to 1990. This announcement indicated that the EU would strengthen its leadership-by-example ambitions, but this would subsequently need to be formalized and adopted by the member-states.

There have been few signs thus far that the energy shock caused by the Russian invasion has slowed or weakened EU climate/energy policy-making. Several of the 'Fit-for-55' files proposed by the Commission before 24 February 2022 have been strengthened or widened in scope after the invasion, and there have been no major changes in the overall structure or principles underlying the policy package. On the other hand, the post-ponement of the ETS 2 also shows that the energy crisis may weaken or delay specific parts or elements of the Commission's proposals – but this instrument has been controversial since its inception. As of April 2023, most of the 'Fit-for-55' files had been finally adopted, including the revision of the EU ETS Directive, the regulations establishing the Social Climate Fund and the CBAM, the Effort Sharing and LULUCF Regulations and the file regarding CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from cars and vans.<sup>3</sup>

Whereas these results may strengthen the EU's aspirations to leadership by example, the 'Fit-for-55' package embedded in the EGD may also strengthen the EU's entrepreneurial leadership potential by taking a comprehensive cross-sectoral approach to climate, nature and environmental challenges linked to 'green' growth and a 'just' transition. Moreover, the carbon border tax mechanism is based on the EU's structural economic capabilities. The aim is to tax products imported from countries with more lenient climate policies, which may provide incentives for other major trading partners and emitters to step up their climate ambitions. However, the CBAM is expected to encounter substantial opposition from countries with industries dependent on fossil fuels, such as the USA and China (OVERLAND-SABYRBEKOV 2022). Moreover, Russia and Ukraine were candidates for CBAM influence before the war, which is now unrealistic.

The EU's credibility in terms of leading by example also depends on what happens on the ground. As the energy sector is responsible for some 75% of EU GHG emissions, energy policies and developments are pivotal for reducing GHG emissions. At this early stage after Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine, we may attempt to indicate some energy-transition developments. In line with the REPowerEU plan, the EU has been largely successful in diversifying its fossil-fuels supplies and filling gas storage sites for the 2022/2023 winter (EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT 2023). Following the Save Energy plan linked to REPowerEU, and further facilitated by a mild winter and high gas prices, energy saving led to a 20% reduction in gas consumption in August–November 2022 compared to the same months in 2021 (EUROSTAT 2022B). Moreover, in the third quarter of 2022, electricity consumption decreased by 2% compared to the same period in 2021 (COMMISSION 2022B). Initially, however, demand for coal increased, as coal was intended to compensate for the reduced gas consumption and (partly) replace gas as a backup power source (EURACTIVE 2023).

Renewable energy is a key element in the EU's energy transition with the aim to reduce GHG emissions and dependence on energy import. In 2021, the share of renewables showed a minor drop. Preliminary data for 2022 show that renewable energy production in the third quarter of 2022 rose by 1% (in TWh) compared to 2021. The increase in solar, wind and biomass energy was nearly matched by a decrease in hydropower generation

due to low water reservoirs (EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT 2023), although this reduction is likely to be temporary.

In the third quarter of 2022, EU GHG emissions increased by 2% compared with the same period in 2021. This increase is mainly related to the growth in GDP after the sharp decline in activity due to COVID-19. GHG emissions decreased by 4% in the same period compared with the pre-pandemic third quarter of 2019 (EUROSTAT 2023). Both coal consumption and  $CO_2$  emissions have apparently decreased since September 2022 (CRE 2023). According to the think-tank Ember, coal production decreased by 27 TWh and gas by 38 TWh from October 2022 to March 2023, saving 40 million tons of  $CO_2$  (E&K 2023B).

Preliminary data on the energy transition shortly after the invasion of Ukraine are mixed, and some developments are not necessarily related to the war, but observations do not indicate that the energy transition has been put on hold — quite the contrary. That being said, the longer-term consequences of the Russian invasion for the EU's energy transition remain highly uncertain.

### **CONCLUSIONS**

This study has explored the consequences of the full-scale Russian invasion of Ukraine for EU climate/energy policy, the energy transition and the EU's leadership potential. Drawing on insights from the literatures on leadership and exogenous shocks, it has explored the consequences for the deliberations on key 'Fit-for-55' files, COP 27 in Sharm-El-Sheikh and the European energy transition. The main observation on EU policymaking is that the invasion has strengthened rather than weakened the 'Fit for 55' package ambitions. However, there have been no major changes in the overall structure or principles underlying the package compared to the Commission's proposals before the invasion. Second, at COP 27, the European Commission signalled higher NDC ambitions, indicating that the EU may strengthen its ambitions to leadership by example. Third, the invasion has not dealt a blow to the ongoing European energy transition on the ground – indeed, quite the contrary – due partly to a surprisingly high level of energy savings. These observations indicate that the policy outcomes and behaviour thus far lie somewhere between the status quo and the somewhat higher ambitions compared to the situation prior to the invasion. This may in turn be explained by the resilience of the EU institutions, the unified response to the invasion among the member-states and multi-level reinforcement dynamics (SCHREURS - TIBERCHIEN 2007). However, the greater focus on the energy transition, as exemplified by the more rapid permissions procedures for renewables, may exacerbate the potential conflicts over land use, nature and biodiversity.

The EU will have to shift from crisis response to long-term governance of energy diversification, gas and electricity markets, grid interconnection, renewables, energy efficiency and energy poverty. These energy policies must be linked to EU climate policies — not only in policymaking, but also in implementation among the member-states and societal actors. Further, climate and energy policies need to be aligned to the EU's industry strategy, which has been increasingly linked to the energy transition through the net-zero industry and raw materials initiatives. Success here may enhance the EU's ability to lead internationally by example towards 2030 and beyond.

### **ENDNOTES** Although not a breach of contract, this action was widely seen as a move by Russia aimed at achieving changes in the terms for the gas trade. To accomplish this, the linear reduction factor will be increased from 2.2% to 4.3% from 2 2024 to 2027, and to 4.4% from 2028 to 2030. After pressure from Germany, the European Commission will make a proposal for CO2 neutral e-fuels which allow for combustion engines after 2035. REFERENCES Α Andresen, Steinar - Skjærseth, Jon Birger - Jevnaker, Torbjørg - Wettestad, Jørgen (2016): The Paris Agreement: Consequences for the EU and Carbon Markets. Politics and Governance, Vol. 4, No. 3, pp. 188-196. В Barnes, Pamela M. (2010): The Role of the Commission of the European Union: Creating $External\ Coherence\ from\ Internal\ Diversity.\ In:\ Connelly,\ James-Wurzel,\ R\"udiger\ (eds.):$ The European Union as a Leader in International Climate Politics. London: Routledge. Biedenkopf, Katja – Franziska Petri (2021): The European External Action Service and EU Climate Diplomacy: Coordinator and Supporter in Brussels and beyond. European Foreign Affairs Review, Vol. 26, No. 1, pp. 71-86.

Borrell, Josep (2023): A Year of War and Energy and Climate Crises. EEAS, 2 January 2023, <a href="https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/year-war-and-energy-and-climate-crises\_en">https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/year-war-and-energy-and-climate-crises\_en</a>>.

Burns, Charlotte – Eckersley, Peter – Tobin, Paul (2020): EU Environmental Policy in Times of Crisis. *Journal of European Public Policy*, Vol. 27, No. 1, pp. 1–19.

Capoccia, Giovanni (2015): Critical Junctures and Institutional Change. In: Mahoney, James – Thelen, Kathleen (eds.): *Advances in Comparative-Historical Analysis* (in the series Strategies for Social Inquiry). Cambridge University Press, pp. 147–179.

CREA (2023): Russia-Ukraine War Has Not Ledto Increased Fossil Fuel Consumption in the EU. Centre for Research on Energy and Clean Air, 13 February 2023, <a href="https://energyandcleanair.org/russia-ukraine-war-has-not-led-to-increased-fossil-fuel-consumption-in-the-eu/">https://energyandcleanair.org/russia-ukraine-war-has-not-led-to-increased-fossil-fuel-consumption-in-the-eu/</a>.

Dreger, Jonas (2014): The European Commission's Energy and Climate Policy: A Climate for Expertise? London: Palgrave Macmillan.

Dupont, Claire – Oberthür, Sebastian (eds.) (2015): Decarbonization in the European Union: Internal Policies and External Strategies. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.

E&K (2023a): EU har reformert ETS, innført 'klimatoll', faset ut fossilbilen og gjort skipsfarten grønnere. *Energi og Klima*, 27 April 2023, <a href="https://energiogklima.no/nyhet/brussel/europaparlamentet-og-eus-ministerrad-avgjor-na-norges-klimapolitikk/">https://energiogklima.no/nyhet/brussel/europaparlamentet-og-eus-ministerrad-avgjor-na-norges-klimapolitikk/</a>>.

E&K (2023b): Ikke noe kull-comeback i EU. Energi og Klima, 28 April 2023.

ENB (2022): Summary of the Sharm El-Sheikh Climate Change Conference. Earth Negotiations Bulletin, Vol. 12, No. 818, 23 November 2022, <a href="https://enb.iisd.org/sites/default/files/2022-12/enb12818e\_0.pdf">https://enb.iisd.org/sites/default/files/2022-12/enb12818e\_0.pdf</a>.

ENDS (2023): Governments Force MEPs to Capitulate in Deal on 2030 Energy Efficiency Target.  $ENDS\,Europe, 10$  March 2023.

Euractive (2023): With Russian Gas Gone, Coal Makes EU Comeback as 'Traditional Fuel'. *Euractive*, 26 January 2023, <a href="https://www.euractiv.com/section/coal/news/with-russian-gas-gone-coal-makes-eu-comeback-as-traditional-fuel/">https://www.euractiv.com/section/coal/news/with-russian-gas-gone-coal-makes-eu-comeback-as-traditional-fuel/</a>.

European Commission (2019): The European Green Deal. COM (2019) 640 final, Brussels. 11 December 2019.

European Commission (2022a): REPowerEU Plan. COM (2022) 230 final. Brussels, 18 May 2022.

European Commission (2022b): Quarterly Report on European Electricity Markets. DG Energy, Vol. 15, No. 3, <a href="https://energy.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2023-01/Quarterly%20">https://energy.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2023-01/Quarterly%20</a> Report%20on%20European%20Electricity%20markets%20Q3%202022.pdf>.

European Parliament (2023): EU Energy Security and the War in Ukraine: From Sprint to Marathon. European Parliament Briefing, 21 February 2023, <a href="https://www.europarl.europa.eu/thinktank/en/document/EPRS\_BRI(2023)739362">https://www.europarl.europa.eu/thinktank/en/document/EPRS\_BRI(2023)739362</a>.

Eurostat (2022a): EU Trade with Russia – Latest Developments. Eurostat, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Russia-EU\_-\_international\_trade\_of\_main\_product\_groups&oldid=558089#Key\_product\_groups\_imported\_by\_the\_EU\_from\_Russia>.

Eurostat (2022b): EU Gas Consumption Down by 20.1%. Eurostat, 20 December 2022, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/en/web/products-eurostat-news/w/ddn-20221220-3?pk\_campaign=ENER%20Newsletter%20JANUARY%202023">https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/en/web/products-eurostat-news/w/ddn-20221220-3?pk\_campaign=ENER%20Newsletter%20JANUARY%202023>.

Eurostat (2023): EU Economy Greenhouse Gas Emissions in Q3 2022.15 February 2023, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/products-eurostat-news/w/DDN-20230215-1">https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/products-eurostat-news/w/DDN-20230215-1</a>.

Hydrogen Europe (2023): The CBAM Regulation Contradicts regarding Hydrogen Imports. Hydrogen Europe, <a href="https://hydrogeneurope.eu/cbam-regulation-contradictions-regarding-h2-imports/">https://hydrogeneurope.eu/cbam-regulation-contradictions-regarding-h2-imports/</a>>.

D

Ē

 $ICAP\,(2022); EU\,Reaches\,Landmark\,Provisional\,Agreement\,on\,ETS\,Reform\,and\,New\\ Policies\,to\,Meet\,2030\,Target.\,International\,Carbon\,Action\,Partnership,\,23\,December\\ 2022,\,^shttps://icapcarbonaction.com/en/news/eu-reaches-landmark-provisional-agreement-ets-reform-and-new-policies-meet-2030-target>.$ 

IDOS~(2022): The EU in Sharm-El-Sheikh: Good~Cop~at~a~Bad~COP?~German~Institute~of~Development~and~Sustainability, 24~November~2022, <a href="https://blogs.idos-research.de/2022/11/24/the-eu-in-sharm-el-sheikh-good-cop-at-a-bad-cop/">https://blogs.idos-research.de/2022/11/24/the-eu-in-sharm-el-sheikh-good-cop-at-a-bad-cop/</a>.

North, Douglass C. (1990): Institutions, Institutional Change and Economic Performance. Cambridge University Press.

Overland, Indra – Sabyrbekov, Rahat (2022): Know Your Opponent: Which Countries Might Fight the European Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanisms? Energy Policy, No. 169.

Parker, Charles F. – Karlsson, Christer (2010): Climate Change and the European Union's Leadership Moment: An Inconvenient Truth? *Journal of Common Market Studies*, Vol. 48, No. 4, pp. 923–943.

Pierson, Paul (2004): Politics in Time: History, Institutions, and Social Analysis. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.

Powell, W.W. – DiMaggio, P.J. (eds.) (1991): The New Institutionalism in Organizational Analysis. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.

Rixen, Thomas – Viola, Lora Anne – Zürn, Michael (2016): Historical Institutionalism and International Relations – Explaining Institutional Development in World Politics. Oxford University Press.

Schreurs, Miranda A. – Tiberghien, Yves (2007): Multi-level Reinforcement: Explaining European Union Leadership in Climate Change Mitigation. *Global Environmental Politics*, Vol.7, No. 4, pp. 19–46.

Sharpf, Fritz W. (1988): The Joint-Decision Trap: Lessons from German Federalism and European Integration. *Public Administration*, Vol. 66, No. 3, pp. 239–278.

 $Skjærseth, Jon Birger\ (2017): The European\ Commission's\ Shifting\ Climate\ Leadership.$   $Global\ Environmental\ Politics,\ Vol.\ 17,\ No.\ 2,\ pp.\ 84-104.$ 

Skjærseth, Jon Birger (2021): Towards a European Green Deal: The Evolution of EU Climate and Energy Policy Mixes. *International Environmental Agreements: Politics, Law and Economics*, published online 18 February 2021, <DOI: 10.1007/s10784-021-09529-4>.

Skjærseth, Jon Birger – Eikeland, Per Ove – Gulbrandsen, Lars H. – Jevnaker, Torbjørg (2016):  $Linking \, EUC limate \, and \, Energy \, Policies: \, Decision-making, \, Implementation \, and \, Reform.$  Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.

Skjærseth, Jon Birger – Eikeland, Per Ove – Inderberg, Tor Håkon – Larsen, Mari Lie (2023): Norway's Internal and External Hydrogen Strategy. RIFS Discussion Paper, April 2023, <DOI: 10.48481/rifs.2023.017. https://publications.rifs-potsdam.de/rest/items/item\_6002936\_1/component/file\_6...>.

Skocpol, Theda – Pierson, P. (2002): Historical Institutionalism in Contemporary Political Science. In: Katznelson, Ira – Milner, Helen V. (eds.): *Political Science: State of the Discipline.* New York: W.W. Norton, pp. 693–721.

Torney, Diarmuid (2015): European Climate Leadership in Question: Policies toward China and India. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Underdal, Arild (1991): Solving Collective Problems: Notes on Three Modes of Leadership. In: Challenges of a Changing World, Festschrift to Willy Østreng. Lysaker: Fridtjof Nansen Institute, pp. 139–153.

Vogler, John (2017): Global Climate Politics: Can the EU Be an Actor? In: Connelly, James – Wurzel, Rüdiger – Liefferink, Duncan (eds.): Still Taking a Lead? The European Union in International Climate Change Politics. London: Routledge, pp. 20–35.

Vogler, John (2023): EU Climate and Energy Security after 24 February 2022. Czech Journal of International Relations, <a href="Sol:10.32422/mv-cjir.668">Sol:10.32422/mv-cjir.668</a>>.

N

Р

R

S

S

Y Young, Oran (1991): Political Leadership and Regime Formation: On the Development of Institutions in International Society. International Organization, Vol. 45, No. 3, pp. 281–308.

### NOTE

The author would like to thank the following colleagues for their helpful comments: Steinar Andresen, Per Ove Eikeland, Tor Håkon Jackson Inderberg, Arild Moe, Gørild Heggelund, Kristin G. Rosendal and Jørgen Wettestad.

Support for this article has come from the Norwegian Research Council (Enable, grant no. 308789; and Include, grant no. 295704).

### AUTHOR BIOGRAPHY

Jon Birger Skjærseth is Research Professor at the Fridtjof Nansen Institute. His research interests include international environmental cooperation, European climate and energy policies and corporate strategies. Among his publications are the following books which he co-authored: Corporate Responses to EUE missions Trading (2013), Linking EUClimate and Energy Policies (2016) and The Politics of Low-Carbon Innovation (2020).

# The EU's Green Peace Narrative and Russia: Russia's War in Ukraine in the EU's Climate Narrative

OLEKSANDRA KOVALEVSKA	Metropolitan University Prague, Czech Republic
E-MAIL	sasha.kovalevska1@gmail.com
ORCID	https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1493-9014
MATS BRAUN	Institute of International Relations Prague, Czech Republic
E-MAIL	mats.braun@mup.cz
ORCID	https://orcid.org/0000-0001-7574-3253
ABSTRACT	The article looks at how Russia's war in Ukraine enters the EU's climate narrative. The European Union has over time developed a narrative of itself as the global green leader. This narrative has increasingly served as a complementary one to the EU's foundational peace narrative. For the peace narrative, the EU's own violent past served as 'the other', whereas for the green leader narrative other world powers less willing to participate in climate action, including the US, China and Russia, have served as 'the others'. The current war merges the two narratives and posits the EU as the peaceful green leader in contrast to the brutal aggression of the authoritarian Russian oil and gas economy. The war discourse, moreover, facilitates the concrete work with the EU's Fit for 55 climate mitigation agenda, and during the second half of 2022, several important milestones were reached in this respect.
KEYWORDS	European Union, Ukraine, Russia, climate policy, narrative analysis
DOI	https://doi.org/10.32422/cjir.749
PUBLISHED ONLINE	10 July, 2023

58/2/2023 IIR ≻ CJIR

107

### INTRODUCTION

The European Union's status as a global green leader has long been integral to its strategic priorities. The European Green Deal (EGD) is a recent flagship initiative of the European Commission (EC) under the leadership of Ursula von der Leyen, who became President in December 2019. Some analyses have gone as far as suggesting that the EGD is a new defining "building block to the European economic model" (BONGARDT - TORRES 2022). A crucial feature of the EGD is the roadmap to make the EU carbon-neutral by 2050. Within this strategy, the 'Fit for 55' legislative package is a crucial first step aiming at reducing EU greenhouse gas emissions by 55 percent by 2030. The package was proposed by the Commission in 2021 in the middle of the Covid pandemic, and when the different proposals entered the legislative procedure the full-scale Russian invasion of Ukraine began.

There is now beginning a literature on how the previous significant crisis in the EU, the Covid pandemic, influenced the EU's approach to climate mitigation. Some parts of the initial analyses have been optimistic, and considered the pandemic and lockdowns an opportunity for economic transition, whereas others suggested that the crisis and its negative consequences on the economy would lead to a prioritization of economic investment and a decreasing willingness to impose a stringent climate mitigation policy (SEE, E.G., BÄCKSTRAND 2022). At the same time, official EU discourse tended to describe climate policy as key to the recovery from the crisis – an economic opportunity in line with the ecological modernization thesis (HAJER 1997) more recently repackaged under the label 'circular economy' (LEIPOLD 2021). The crucial point of this discourse is that economic growth and sustainable development are combinable. With the EGD and the Fit for 55 legislations, the EU continues along a path of reforms based on utilizing market-based instruments. For one thing, the EU's Emissions Trading System (ETS) has been described as the flagship of EU climate policy.

The EU's climate policy has both an internal and an external dimension. Internally, the policy aimed to enhance solidarity by introducing the social and climate fund to support the citizens and businesses most badly affected by the extension of the ETS. In addition, the ETS already included the modernization fund established primarily to support the less affluent

member-states in their transition to a climate-neutral economy. Externally, there were always several foreign policy components related to the EU's climate policy. The target of climate neutrality by 2050 and the 55 percent reduction target to be achieved by 2030 made the EU the leader among major economies in climate mitigation (VON HOMEYER - OBERTHUR - DUPONT 2022). Historically, the EU's greenhouse gas reduction commitments to the outside world came before the existence of any internal climate policy (SEE, E.G., OBERTHÜR - DUPONT 2021). The EGD and the attempts to reduce the EU's dependence on the import of fossil fuels were also always viewed as foreign policy in relation to oil/gas exporting countries, in particular Russia. Frans Timmermans explicitly warned about potential negative reactions to EU climate policy, in particular, those of Russia already before the Russian full-scale invasion of Ukraine began (TIMMERMANS 2021). Additionally, other countries are affected in this context, such as those along crucial oil shipping routes (LEONARD ET AL. 2021).

As the impact of the Covid pandemic on the EU's climate policy only begins to emerge, it is even more premature to draw definitive conclusions about the impact of Russia's war in Ukraine. Some early research has suggested that it weakens the East-West conflict within the EU over EU climate policy (VON HOMEYER - OBERTHUR - DUPONT 2022), whereas other studies have indicated a new division line between those states that consider coal as a (temporary) solution to achieving energy security and those which do not and instead focus on renewables, energy efficiency and/or nuclear energy (MIŠÍK - NOSKO 2023). Nevertheless, during the first year of the war in Ukraine, the EU managed to adopt some crucial legislation of the Fit for 55 package. In particular, the Czech Council of the EU Presidency managed to broker an agreement between the European Parliament, the Council and the European Commission on an extension of the ETS to nearly all sectors of the economy, including buildings and transport (FEDERAL MINISTRY FOR ECONOMIC AFFAIRS AND CLIMATE ACTION 2022). There were also some setbacks, in particular the reversal of the agreement to ban combustion engines by 2035 (COKELAERE 2023). A more notable change has occurred in the official 'green Europe' narrative; Russia and the war in Ukraine now occupy a sizable role in it.

Indeed, a significant transformation has emerged within the content of the official 'green Europe' narrative. This narrative, traditionally

centred around environmentally friendly practices, sustainability, and the collective action of European nations to address climate change, has experienced a shift in focus to Russia's ongoing war in Ukraine. The role of the war is not just peripheral, but substantial, thus warranting a detailed examination. This shift signifies a geopolitical angle, an addition that has nuanced the existing narrative. It brings into the conversation the implications of the war on energy security, regional stability, and the overall objectives of the 'green Europe' narrative.

This narrative change is what this article aims to decipher. In the following, we first briefly introduce how we understand the role of narratives in the development of European integration and for the EU as an actor in international politics. Thereafter, we provide an examination of the discourse among EU representatives about climate mitigation in the context of Russia's war in Ukraine. In the final discussion, we seek to answer the question of how the war is integrated into the EU discourse on climate mitigation and how the narrative can facilitate domestic legitimation as well as the external role of the EU as a green normative power. We argue that as an internal outcome, while identifying Russia as anti-green and as an aggressor in its green narrative, the EU is actually defining itself as the opposite, a process that can be conceptualized as othering in the context of collective identity building. Thus, Russia's war in Ukraine allows the EU to merge its foundational narratives of being a peace project and a climate leader. Externally, the transition to climate neutrality, which is argued for by the EU as a normative power in the international arena, is not a win-win situation for everyone, particularly not for exporters of fossil fuel.

## THE EU'S FOUNDATIONAL NARRATIVES

Narratives are stories people tell to make sense of their reality. For an evolving political entity such as the EU, narratives are crucial for the domestic process of legitimation but also for its external normative power. In times of crises and increased politicization of the European integration project, narratives are increasingly important, but crises can disrupt narratives that people have utilized to make sense of the world around them.

The foundational narrative of the EU serves as the bedrock upon which the union is built and operates, embodying the principles, aspirations,

and collective identity that bind the member states together. At its core, the EU's foundational narrative is based on the ideals of peace, unity, and prosperity. It was born out of the ashes of World War II, where a desire for lasting peace led nations to bind themselves together in an unprecedented political and economic structure. The narrative encompasses the commitment to prevent the recurrence of the devastating wars that ravaged the continent through cooperation and shared decision-making. Another crucial component of this narrative is the pursuit of prosperity. The EU seeks to create an integrated and thriving economic space where trade barriers are minimized, and economic opportunities are maximized. This commitment is reflected in the establishment of the single market and the shared currency, the Euro. Finally, democracy, human rights, and rule of law form the pillars of the EU's foundational narrative. These principles are said to guide the union's internal policies and its relationships with the outside world, serving as a beacon for countries aspiring to join the EU and acting as a yardstick for the union's actions on the global stage. In essence, the foundational narrative of the EU is a complex tapestry woven from threads of shared history, collective aspirations, and firmly held principles. It serves as both a guide for action and a mirror reflecting the union's identity.

The former Commissioner Olli Rehn claimed in 2005 that the EU was "a postmodern entity: a community of states that have agreed to pool their sovereignties and obey common laws in order to increase their impact in the world [in contrast to] the mindset of spheres of influence currently prevailing in Russia" (REHN 2005). However, already at that time, critical academic voices warned that in relation to Russia, the risk was that the EU would "learn from Russia and embrace precisely what it is lauded for having overcome: traditional (realist) geopolitics" (KLINKE 2012: 930).

Della Sala (2023) suggests that the Russian full-scale invasion of Ukraine undermines the EU's foundational myth based on achieving peace through interdependence. While facing a concrete military threat the peace narrative, which was confirmed through the Nobel Peace Prize in 2012, is not a credible story for the future anymore. However, already prior to the latest stage of Russia's war in Ukraine, research suggested that the initial peace narrative of reconciliation and postwar reconstruction

was gradually replaced by new stories such as the Green Europe narrative (MANNERS - MURRAY 2016).

We suggest here that while the Russian war undermines the EU's traditional story of facilitating peace through interaction, it simultaneously strengthens the EU's green narrative. The EU's climate policy has been internally contested, which has hampered both the EU's work on climate change policy and its potential global leadership role in this regard, which is referred to as the EU's 'green normative power' (VAN DER HEJDEN 2010). The contestation does not disappear as a consequence of the war, but from this perspective, it generates an increased urgency for coherence. Moreover, even if Della Sala (2023) might be correct in suggesting that the war undermines the EU's traditional view of itself as creating stability in the neighbourhood through interaction, it renders the traditional narrative increased relevance by showing how fragile peace is. Waever (2005) suggested that the EU's other was the continent's own brutal past, but with the war on the Union's border, the 'other' is no longer an abstract interpretation of the past. The following analysis illuminates how the war enables a merger of Green Europe and the peace narrative.

## THE GREEN EUROPE NARRATIVE IN TIMES OF WAR

The tensions between the EU and Russia regarding climate policy, let alone the geopolitical tensions between them, began well before the full-scale invasion of Ukraine. Despite their mutual interdependence in their energy relations, concerns were voiced regarding the reliability of Russian energy companies and contrasting environmental policies (EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT 2013). The EU has been criticizing Russia for its lack of ambition, as well as the inconsistencies in its approach to climate change mitigation (GROSS 2021). However, even up until the start of the invasion, there were expressions of hope for a cooperation between the EU and Russia, at least on climate issues. Russia and the EU organized a joint climate conference in 2020<sup>1</sup>; speaking at the World Economic Forum in 2021, von der Leyen described climate change as the defining challenge of our time and urged the EU's partners, including Russia, to jointly work on solutions to it together with the EU (WORLD ECONOMIC FORUM 2021). However, just a few days before the invasion, von der Leyen commented on Russia's troop build-up at Ukraine's borders at the Munich Security Conference, promising that the EU would not rely on a partner that initiated a war on the European continent (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2022A).

After the invasion, discussions on the domestic energy crisis caused by rising gas and oil prices brought Russia's war in Ukraine into the EU's climate narrative. In a press release published less than two weeks after the invasion, the EC declared the necessity to significantly speed up the commitment to move to renewable energy sources "in light of Russia's invasion of Ukraine" (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2022B). In the press release, von der Leyen and Frans Timmermans underscored the urgency of accelerating the EU's clean energy transition by stressing not only that renewable energy is "cheap" and "clean", and has the potential to create new jobs at home, but also that the EU can no longer rely on Russia as an unreliable energy supplier "who explicitly threatens us."

Since then, the EU has consistently included Russia's war in Ukraine in its climate narrative, expanding the focus from energy policy to a more general climate neutrality strategy in line with the EGD. In this narrative, the EU is presented as a peaceful and green world leader, while Russia is portrayed as an aggressive and anti-green (fossil fuel-dependent) actor who disrupts the regional order. For example, at the World Economic Forum in 2023, von der Leyen highlighted the progress made by the EU in replacing its "dangerous dependency" on Russian fossil fuels with a "net-zero transformation," describing it as an unprecedented shift in industrial, economic and geopolitical realms (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2023A). In a statement on energy from September 2022, von der Leyen once again called Russia an "unreliable supplier" which manipulates the market, and which the EU cannot work with (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2022C). Describing the steps the EU has taken to free itself from Russia's "grip," von der Leyen called the investment in renewables the most crucial one as they are cheap and will make Europe independent, stating that "the renewables are really our energy insurance for the future."

During the European Parliament Plenary on December 15<sup>th</sup> 2022, von der Leyen began her speech by detailing the devastating consequences of recent Russian missile attacks on Ukrainian cities, emphasizing that "this is what we [Europeans] are all standing up against" (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2023B). Reconfirming that the EU is peaceful (in its support of peace in Ukraine)

and green (in its progress in line with the EGD and move away from fossil fuels), von der Leyen maintained that "Putin assumed that our support for Ukraine would not last. Today, one year after the war began, he has already lost the energy war he started [against the EU]. [...] Putin's attempt to blackmail Europe using energy has been an abject failure."

This line of argumentation suggests that the EU's foundational narrative is being reshaped, with a clear distinction being made between the 'green' EU and the 'anti-green' other, Russia. As noted by Laurence Tubiana, the CEO of the European Climate Foundation, during COP's discussion on the "Impact of Russia's War against Ukraine on European Climate Policies", this is not just about an energy crisis or climate policies; it is about "reinventing Europe" because the energy transition is not only a technical issue but also a political and social issue (INTERNATIONAL INSTITUTE FOR SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT 2022). This regional integration-facilitating reinvention has started when von der Leyen's Commission presented the EGD with the promise to 'green' Europe — to centre the EU's activities around climate neutrality targets. But the post-war Europe has both accelerated the green transition to make the Union lead the "clean tech revolution" (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2023C) and demonstrated that it is a peace promoter, especially since the refugee crises in the last decade did not show the EU in a good light in that regard.

## CONCLUDING DISCUSSION - THE EU, CLIMATE AND RUSSIA

For several decades and even more so in the last few years, the EU is believed to hold leadership in global climate governance. An essential aspect of being a leader is being more ambitious than other entities. However, recently, some scholars have called for a 'grand climate strategy' of the EU GOBERTHÜR - DUPONT 2021) to harmonize the normative and diplomatic aspects of this leadership. The EU's normative leadership has been linked to setting an example but also convincing others to make changes due to the size and relevance of the EU's single market. Increasingly, however, the EU leadership in the field cannot ignore that the transition to climate neutrality is not a win-win situation for everyone, especially in the short term; exporters of fossil fuel lose not only income but also influence over the EU and, more generally, power in the international system.

The disappearing EU market for oil and gas affects not only Russia but also other major exporters such as Kazakhstan, Azerbaijan and countries in the Middle East and Africa (LEONARD ET AL. 2021). For Russia, the war in Ukraine is likely to mean that the EU market will soon disappear completely, especially considering that market analysts had already predicted a fall in Russian GDP growth as a consequence of climate mitigation measures elsewhere (MAKAROV ET AL. 2020). If the EU's normative leadership is successful, this will mean a gradual decrease of other markets. For Russian 'state capitalism,' the fossil fuel revenues will be difficult to compensate for (KINOSSIAN - MORAGN 2022). Moreover, Putin's popularity and power have been linked to the rising oil prices during the early period of his leadership, which was combined with the process of nationalization (DRESSEN 2014).

For the EU, the war can potentially facilitate internal coherence. The Czech Republic, a country often described as being reluctant at best when it comes to EU climate policies (SEE, E.G., BRAUN 2019), held the EU Council presidency during the second half of 2022. Despite the country's opposition criticizing the Green Deal for contributing to increased energy prices, the government moderated its critique in this regard and stressed the need for a transfer to a carbon-neutral energy mix that would make the country more independent. However, the increased prices in Czechia, as in other countries of the EU, also led to an increase in coal use.

In this analysis, we have proposed that the ongoing conflict in Ukraine has catalyzed a unique convergence within the EU's foundational narratives. This convergence is between the EU as a peace project – historically dedicated to preventing conflict through integration – and the EU as a climate leader committed to environmental sustainability and spearheading global green initiatives. As such, a pertinent question arises: is the EU's response to Russia's aggression in Ukraine a reflection of a broader trend towards the EU behaving as a more traditional power in the sphere of international relations?

The EU began imposing sanctions on Russia over the Ukraine situation as early as 2014, and in 2023, another round of sanctions was enacted. These actions indicate an increasing willingness to use economic power to influence international affairs, a characteristic more typical of traditional state actors. Moreover, the EU's decision to supply arms to Ukraine,

particularly since the start of the full-scale Russian invasion, marks a novel and significant step in its external policy.

However, these actions, suggesting a shift towards the EU acting as a conventional power, do not necessarily undermine its foundational narrative of being a peace project. In fact, they could be seen as a reaffirmation of this narrative. By standing up against aggression, the EU is demonstrating its commitment to maintaining peace and stability within its borders and its neighbouring regions. It is signalling that it is prepared to take necessary measures to safeguard its values and principles.

When we bring into the mix the narrative of the EU as a global climate leader, the situation becomes even more nuanced. The EU's actions can be interpreted not only as an attempt to maintain peace but also as an effort to safeguard its green initiatives. This combination of peacekeeping and environmental stewardship has given rise to what might be termed as the 'green peace' narrative. This narrative, if sustained, could foster domestic legitimacy and earn external recognition, enhancing the EU's standing as a unique and influential actor on the global stage.

## ENDNOTES

See the conference agenda here: <a href="https://www.eeas.europa.eu/delegations/russia/first-eu-russia-climate-conference-dialogue-climate-policy-and-next-steps-en">https://www.eeas.europa.eu/delegations/russia/first-eu-russia-climate-conference-dialogue-climate-policy-and-next-steps-en</a>.

#### REFERENCES

Bäckstrand, Karin (2022): Towards a Climate-Neutral Union by 2050? The European Green Deal, Climate Law, and Green Recovery. In: Bakardjieva Engelbrekt, Antonina – Ekman, Per – Michalski, Anna – Oxelheim, Lars (eds.): Routes to a Resilient European Union. London: Palgrave Macmillan, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-93165-0\_3">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-93165-0\_3</a>.

Bongardt, Annette – Torres, Francisco (2022): The European Green Deal: More than an Exit Strategy to the Pandemic Crisis, a Building Block of a Sustainable European Economic Model. *JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies*, Vol. 60, No. 1, pp. 170–185, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.13264">https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.13264</a>.

Cadier, David (2014): Eastern Partnership vs Eurasian Union? The EU-Russia Competition in the Shared Neighbourhood and the Ukraine Crisis. *Global Policy*, Vol 5. No. 1, pp. 76–85, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/1758-5899.12152">https://doi.org/10.1111/1758-5899.12152</a>.

Cokelaere, Hanne (2023): Approval of EU's 2035 Combustion Engine Ban Postponed. *Politico*, 3 March 2023, <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/approval-of-eus-2035-combustion-engine-ban-postponed/">https://www.politico.eu/article/approval-of-eus-2035-combustion-engine-ban-postponed/</a>>.

Damro, Chad (2012): Market Power Europe. *Journal of European Public Policy*, Vol. 19, No. 5, pp. 682–699, <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13501763.201">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13501763.201</a> 1.646779>.

DeBardeleben, Joan (2021): Ideas and Normative Competition in EU-Russian Relations. In: Romanova, Tatiana – Maxine, David (eds.): *The Routledge Handbook of EU-Russia Relations*. New York: Routledge, pp. 58–68.

Dekker, Jon (2014): Regional and Global Energy Series: Russia, Ukraine, and Energy Security. Wilson Center, <a href="https://www.wilsoncenter.org/publication/regional-and-global-energy-series-russia-ukraine-and-energy-security">https://www.wilsoncenter.org/publication/regional-and-global-energy-series-russia-ukraine-and-energy-security</a>.

Della Sala, Vincent (2023): Ontological Security, Crisis and Political Myth: The Ukraine War and the European Union. *Journal of European Integration*, Vol. 45, No. 3, pp. 361–375, <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/07036337.2023.2183396">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/07036337.2023.2183396</a>.

European Commission (2021): Regulation (EU) 2021/1119 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 30 June 2021 establishing the framework for achieving climate neutrality and amending Regulations (EC) No 401/2009 and (EU) 2018/1999 ("European Climate Law"). Brussels: European Commission, <a href="https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:32021R1119">https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:32021R1119</a>.

European Commission (2022a): Speech by President Ursula von der Leyen at the Munich Security Conference 2022. Brussels: European Commission, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/speech\_22\_1221">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/speech\_22\_1221</a>.

European Commission (2022b): REPowerEU: Joint European Action for More Affordable, Secure, and Sustainable Energy. Brussels: European Commission, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP\_22\_1511">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP\_22\_1511</a>.

European Commission (2022c): Statement by the President von der Leyen on Energy. Brussels: European Commission, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/da/speech">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/da/speech</a> 22 5389>.

European Commission (2023a): Special Address by the President von der Leyen at the World Economic Forum. Brussels: European Commission, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/speech\_23\_232">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/speech\_23\_232</a>.

European Commission (2023b): Speech by the President von der Leyen at the European Parliament Plenary on the Conclusions of the European Council Meeting of 15 December 2022. Brussels: European Commission, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/speech\_23\_255">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/speech\_23\_255</a>.

European Commission (2023c): The Green Deal Industrial Plan: Putting Europe's Net-Zero Industry in the Lead. Brussels: European Commission, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip\_23\_510">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip\_23\_510</a>.

European Parliament (2013): EU and Russian Policies on Energy and Climate Change. Strasbourg: European Parliament, <a href="https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/briefing\_note/join/2013/522304/EXPO-AFET\_SP(2013)522304\_EN.pdf">https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/briefing\_note/join/2013/522304/EXPO-AFET\_SP(2013)522304\_EN.pdf</a>.

Falkner, Robert (2007): The Political Economy of 'Normative Power' Europe: EU Environmental Leadership in International Biotechnology Regulation. *Journal of European Public Policy*, Vol. 14, No. 4, pp. 507–526, <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13501760701314326">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13501760701314326</a>.

Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Climate Action (2008): New EU Climate Policy in Place: New Agreement in Finalizing the Fit for 55 Climate Package. Berlin: The Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Climate Action, <a href="https://www.bmwk.de/Redaktion/EN/Pressemitteilungen/2022/12/20221218-new-eu-climate-policy-in-place-political-agreement-in-finalising-the-fit-for-55-climate-package.html">https://www.bmwk.de/Redaktion/EN/Pressemitteilungen/2022/12/20221218-new-eu-climate-policy-in-place-political-agreement-in-finalising-the-fit-for-55-climate-package.html</a>>.

Gross, Matthew (2021): The European Union, the Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism, and Global Climate Leadership. *Harvard International Review*, 17 November 2021,

E

D

G

F

<a href="https://hir.harvard.edu/the-european-union-the-carbon-border-adjustment-mechanism-and-global-climate-leadership/">https://hir.harvard.edu/the-european-union-the-carbon-border-adjustment-mechanism-and-global-climate-leadership/</a>.

H Hajer, Maarten A. (1997): The Politics of Environmental Discourse: Ecological Modernization and the Policy Process. Oxford: Oxford University Press, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/0198">https://doi.org/10.1093/0198</a>
29333X.001.0001>.

International Institute for Sustainable Development (2022): COP 27 Side Event | Impact of Russia's War against Ukraine on European Climate Policies and Ways Forward. [Video], <a href="https://www.iisd.org/events/impact-war-ukraine-european-climate-policies">https://www.iisd.org/events/impact-war-ukraine-european-climate-policies</a>>.

Jenichen, Anne (2022): The Politics of Normative Power Europe: Norm Entrepreneurs and Contestation in the Making of EU External Human Rights Policy. *JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies*, Vol. 60, No. 5, pp. 1299–1315, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.13157">https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.13157</a>>.

Keohane, Robert O. (2002): Ironies of Sovereignty: The European Union and the United States. *JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies*, Vol. 40, No. 4, pp. 743–765.

Kinossian, Nadir – Morgan, Kevin (2022): Authoritarian State Capitalism: Spatial Planning and the Megaproject in Russia. *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space*, Vol. 55, No. 3, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0308518X221104824">https://doi.org/10.1177/0308518X221104824</a>.

Klinke, Ian (2012): Postmodern Geopolitics? The European Union Eyes Russia. *Europe-Asia Studies*, Vol. 64, No. 5, pp. 929–947, <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09668136.2012.676237">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09668136.2012.676237</a>>.

Leipold, Sina (2021): Transforming Ecological Modernization 'from Within' or Perpetuating It? The Circular Economy as EU Environmental Policy Narrative. Environmental Politics, Vol. 30, No. 6, pp. 1045–1067, <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09644016.2020.1868863?">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09644016.2020.1868863?</a>>.

Makarov, Igor - Chen, Henry - Paltsev, Sergey (2020): Impacts of Climate Change Policies Worldwide on the Russian Economy. *Climate Policy*, Vol. 20, No. 10, pp. 1242–1256, <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/14693062.2020.1781047journalCode=tcpo20">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/14693062.2020.1781047journalCode=tcpo20</a>.

Manners, Ian (2002): Normative Power Europe: A Contradiction in Terms? *JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies*, Vol. 40, No. 2, pp. 235–258.

Manners, Ian – Murray, Philomena (2016): The End of a Noble Narrative? European Integration Narratives after the Nobel Peace Prize. *JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies*, Vol. 5, No. 1, pp. 185–202, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.12324">https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.12324</a>.

Mišík, Matus – Nosko, Andrej (2023): Post-pandemic Lessons for EU Energy and Climate Policy after the Russian Invasion of Ukraine: Introduction to a Special Issue on EU Green Recovery in the Post-Covid-19 Period. *Energy Policy*, No. 177, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2023.113546">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2023.113546</a>.

 $\label{eq:mudge_stephanie} \ L. - Vauchez, Antoine (2012): Building Europe on a Weak Field: Law, Economics, and Scholarly Avatars in Transnational Politics. \\ \textit{American Journal of Sociology}, Vol. 118, No. 2, pp. 449–492, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1086/666382">https://doi.org/10.1086/666382</a>.$ 

Oberthür, Sebastian – Dupont, Claire (2021): The European Union's International Climate Leadership: Towards a Grand Climate Strategy? *Journal of European Public Policy*, Vol. 28, No. 7, pp. 1095–1114, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/13501763.2021.1918218">https://doi.org/10.1080/13501763.2021.1918218</a>>.

Rehn, Olli (2005): Values Define Europe, Not Borders. Financial Times, <a href="https://www.ft.com/content/c84dbbac-5dbc-11d9-ac01-00000e2511c8">https://www.ft.com/content/c84dbbac-5dbc-11d9-ac01-00000e2511c8</a>.

Van der Heijden, Hein-Anton (2010): Social Movements, Public Spheres and the European Politics of the Environment: Green Power Europe? New York: Springer.

118

0

R

Ī.

м

Von Homeyer, Ingmar – Oberthür, Sebastian – Dupont, Claire (2022): Implementing the European Green Deal during the Evolving Energy Crisis. *Journal of Common Market Studies*, Vol. 60, No. S1, pp. 125–136, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.13397">https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.13397</a>.

 $\label{lower_continuity} Von Lucke, Franziskus - Diez, Thomas - Aamodt, Solveig - Ahrens, Bettina (2021): \\ \textit{The EU and Global Climate Justice: Normative Power Caught in Normative Battles.} \ New York: Routledge.$ 

 $Waever, Ole\,(2005): The\,Temporal\,Structure\,of\,European\,Security\,Identity.\,Paper\,presented\,at\,the\,Annual\,Conference\,of\,the\,International\,Studies\,Association.$ 

 $Wagner, Wolfgang (2017): Liberal Power Europe. {\it JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies}, Vol. 55, No. 6, pp. 1398-1414, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.12572">https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.12572</a>.$ 

World Economic Forum (2021): Special Address by Ursula von der Leyen, President of the European Commission | Davos Agenda 2021. Youtube [video], <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=unl2SBxH900">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=unl2SBxH900</a>.

#### NOTE

W

The authors gratefully acknowledge funding from Metropolitan University Prague's internal grant (ref. 91-97).

#### AUTHOR BIOGRAPHY

Oleksandra Kovalevska is a PhD candidate in International Relations and European Studies at Metropolitan University Prague. Her research is primarily focused on climate and sustainability politics of the European Union. She is also a member of several research teams, working on projects focused on the EU's sustainability politics and Eurasian regional integration, and supported by the EU's Jean Monnet Programme and the Czech Science Foundation. Her research was published in international scientific journals and think tanks.

Mats Braun is the director of the Institute of International Relations Prague and Jean Monnet Chair in European Studies at Metropolitan University in the same city. In his research he focuses primarily on regional organizations. He has published his research in leading journals on European studies (for instance the Journal of Common Market Studies) and leading journals on environmental politics (including the journal Environmental Politics). He is the author of the books Europeanization of Environmental Europe in Central and Eastern Europe (Ashgate/Routledge 2014/2016) and The Politics of Regional Cooperation and the Impact on the European Union – A Study of Nordic Cooperation and the Visegrad Group (Edward Elgar Publishing 2021).

## India, the Inevitable? How the War in Ukraine Shapes EU-India Energy Relations

MIRIAM PRYS-HANSEN	German Institute for Global and Area Studies, Federal Republic of Germany
E-MAIL	miriam.prys@giga-hamburg.de
ORCID	https://orcid.org/ 0000-0003-0077-368X
SIMON KAACK	Lund University, Sweden
E-MAIL	simon.kaack@giga-hamburg.de
ABSTRACT	In the wake of global energy shortages that were triggered or intensified by the Russian war in Ukraine, the search for reliable and sustainable resources is intensifying. Consequently, both new energy partnerships and the expansion of existing agreements are pushed by EU member states. In this article, we examine these trends with a particular eye on green hydrogen and its role in the cooperation between India and the EU. Not only in this context is this 'fuel of the considered' a climate hope and an economic miracle cure and therefore it increasingly takes on a central role in the apparently growing overtures of the EU to its partners in the Indo-Pacific in general, and India in particular, especially in, but not limited to, the field of energy. With India's growing geopolitical stature and confidence, which is most visible in its focus on strategic autonomy and neutrality in regard to the war in Ukraine, as well as its – at times – increasingly divergent political values in comparison to some of its European partners, the content and scope of the currently underdeveloped partnership continues to be in question.
KEYWORDS	energy, security, India, European Union, hydrogen
DOI	https://doi.org/10.32422/cjir.744
PUBLISHED ONLINE	8 June, 2023

58/2/2023 IIR ≻ CJIR

121

## **ENERGY SECURITY IN UNCERTAIN TIMES**

Energy security is a central goal of all governments; and for most countries, but especially those in the Global South, a stable and affordable energy supply is one of the most important yet volatile factors (if not the single most important one) for economic development. Yet, the pursuit of energy security at all costs is often seen to stand in conflict with the pursuit of good environmental and climate policies. The little progress made in the past three decades in negotiations on the global climate regime, for instance, is seriously threatened by new pressures resulting from a sequence of certain events and disasters, including the COVID-19 pandemic and, above all, the Russian war of aggression against Ukraine.

One prominent example in this regard is Germany's attempt at *Energiewende* (energy transformation), which was hit at a sensitive point: the so-called transitional energy sources, which are mainly made up of Russian natural gas. With the economic sanctions on Russia and the resulting end of supplies of natural gas, the resulting emergency purchases of Germany and other members of the European Union (EU) on the global spot market to secure national energy supplies contributed to turning the regional crisis into a global (energy) crisis. Countries such as Bangladesh have experienced blackouts at regular intervals due to the lack of affordable energy, while many others are suffering under high energy prices (ISLAM – JANJUA 2022) and their spill over into food production – for example, Egypt, which faced skyrocketing food inflation rates of up to 31% in November 2022 (IEPRI 2022).

Furthermore, the emergency fossil fuel purchases, especially by European nations as self-proclaimed leaders in the area of climate change (EUROPEAN COUNCIL 2023), were accompanied by considerable political reputational costs in the Global South. Yet, the crisis also offered other (unintended) effects for some, including the two Asian great powers, India and China. While Russia was hit by Western sanctions, India persistently abstained from all related votes at the UN General Assembly to condemn the Russian invasion, while China voted against Russia's suspension from the UN Human Rights Council (UN 2022A) and abstained from the non-recognition vote regarding Russia's proclaimed annexations (UN 2022B) as well as from a call to withdraw from Ukrainian territory on the eve of the start

of second year of the invasion (UN 2023). With their refusals to outspokenly blame Russia, both states created the basis for the continued and significantly increased imports of Russian gas and oil (MURTAUGH - CHAKRABORTY 2022) to them at extremely discounted prices.

The shortage of Russian gas supplies to the EU since the outbreak of the war has in turn made the EU more determined not to become directly dependent again on only one supplier of its key energy resources, particularly with China in mind, as it currently dominates the market for key inputs for batteries, solar panels, and other components that are necessary for a shift to renewable energies. The resulting diversification of trade relations focuses on reinforcing ties with established partners, including Canada, but also on strengthening ties to partners in Asia and Latin America. India has become a focal point in this regard, both as a partner of the EU in general, and specifically as a participant in Germany's drive for several newly concluded economic and (renewable) energy cooperation agreements (DELLATTE 2022).

This feeds into India's self-perception as a leader in the field of solar power, among others, but also into its overall strengthened position in the global order and its growing confidence on the world stage. One might say that India has become an inevitable (energy) partner. In addition to its many domestic projects, India's leadership ambition is expressed in the creation and maintenance of international forums such as the International Solar Alliance (ISA). In this context, both sides like to cultivate a rhetoric of "natural partners" who come together as the world's largest democracies. However, this requires an increased willingness on the part of the EU to look the other way on issues of rule of law and human rights. For instance, there has been little to no public criticism so far of the Indian practice of buying Russian discount oil, which has been referred to as "not our business" by the German Ambassador in New Delhi (NDTV 2023). At the domestic level, India has been declared an electoral authority in V-Dem's Liberal Democracy Index, ranked 97 out of 197 countries in terms of their levels of liberal democracy, and branded as "one of the worst autocratizers in the last 10 years" (V-DEM INSTITUTE 2023). Concerning press freedom in India, Reporters Without Borders ranked the country in the 150th place in this regard out of 180 states in 2022 (RSF 2023A), compared to its being in the 131st place in 2012 (RSF 2023B). More recently, the shrinking of spaces for civil society in India has become globally visible in the growing number of think tanks and NGOs, including Oxfam India and the Centre for Policy Research, which have lost their Foreign Contribution Regulation Act licence (HINDUSTAN TIMES 2022). Two other examples of this shrinking of civil society spaces are the tax raids on the BBC offices in Delhi shortly after their broadcast of a critical documentary on PM Modi (CNN 2023), and the increasingly sharp rhetoric against 'outsiders' that allegedly try to influence Indian domestic affairs — for instance, by the foreign minister (INDIA TODAY 2023). It appears that against the backdrop of this growing self-confidence of India and the European need to find partners, any critique of India by the EU may be rather muted.

The key reason for what could be described as a strategic "tolerance" or "pragmatism" in this case is certainly the Russian war in Ukraine and its repercussions for the EU as a whole as well as its individual member states. The seemingly stable European peace order has been shattered by some states' clear deviation from some of its core principles, including the violent attempt to change borders. In addition, and to the surprise of many, the war has been regarded as mostly a "European" problem rather than a global one in many parts of the world. This not only had serious repercussion for Europe's self-image as a normative power with global reach, but also very concrete consequences for its trade relationships, as it strives to become less dependent on potential norm violators; and this specifically includes China with its looming threat to Taiwan, in addition to Russia. A renewed focus was given to so-called "value partners", especially when it comes to ensuring the EU's energy security. Germany, for example, has just concluded an energy partnership and a hydrogen alliance with Canada. Yet, this push to diversify has also led to a certain level of "strategic pragmatism" when it comes to human rights and other high-held norms and values. An example of this is the energy supply agreement with Azerbaijan, particularly after it recently went to war with Armenia, a country that has partner status with the EU, over Nagorno-Karabakh, and this war is flaring up on a regular basis. As said above, democratic backsliding is also on the advance in India, yet it is a highly desirable partner for the EU in many areas of concern, as it expands its weight, for instance, in the field of renewable energy but also in that of (green) hydrogen, a field in which the Modi government wants to become a global leader. Yet, while the Ukraine war has given new impetus to these dynamics, many foundations for an expanding energy and specifically a hydrogen partnership between

the EU and its member states on the one side and India on the other, were already laid before 24 February 2022.

# EXPANSION OF ENERGY AND HYDROGEN PARTNERSHIPS BEFORE FEBRUARY 2022

Hydrogen, especially green hydrogen, is an example of contemporary developments at the intersection of conflict, climate change and energy security; it is considered both a climate hope and an economic miracle cure. Even before the Russian invasion in Ukraine, the EU had expanded its hydrogen relations with partners in the Indo-Pacific but also other regions. Green hydrogen has great (but also so far largely unfulfilled) promise in this regard. These international partnerships on hydrogen often involve industrialized nations in the Global North and emerging or developing countries in the Global South. While industrialized nations secure their own energy supply in this way, in theory, actors in the Global South may benefit from investments in sustainable development in their economies but also in expanding their own energy supply. Yet, this model has also come under scrutiny for setting up new dependencies, specifically if local benefits, especially in terms of energy supply, are not secured. Such cooperation efforts and agreements, besides those with India, are primarily those that the EU has with Namibia, Brazil, Egypt, and Morocco (LINDNER 2022); and in the absence of a broader governance framework for hydrogen relations (VAN DE GRAAF ET AL. 2020) this is something that needs to be carefully considered.

Overall, however, the race for global hydrogen sources and associated markets is booming across the globe, and new agreements are negotiated in multiple bilateral or multilateral partnerships. In addition to joint research projects, these agreements also include, for instance, concrete trade intentions between the countries involved as well as related national development strategies that place hydrogen at the centre of their own future national economies. Globally oriented hydrogen strategies exist, for example, in the EU, the US, Canada, and the UK, but also in India and China.

The EU, for example, has developed its strategy on hydrogen in 2020 as one way of substantiating the European Green Deal. It envisions the creation of a European hydrogen economy, including an expansion in

research and innovation, and scaling up production and infrastructure. Twenty action points were listed, of which all had been implemented by the first quarter of 2022. Furthermore, the overarching economic strategy is flanked by publicity measures such as the European Hydrogen Week 2022 or the Clean Hydrogen Partnership Awards 2022. To link industrial interests and involve relevant stakeholders, the European Clean Hydrogen Alliance was created in July 2020 to form a bridge between industry representatives, public authorities, civil society, and other relevant groups for the large-scale deployment of clean hydrogen technologies by 2030 (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2022A).

India, for its part, launched its National Hydrogen Mission in August 2021 as the primary framework for managing national demands and achieving its self-set climate targets. The mission aims to standardize and bundle national hydrogen activities and bring science and industry closer together. Potential areas of green hydrogen use for India include fertilizer, steel, and petrochemicals as well as transport and industry schemes (MNRE 2022). At the same time, the mission aims to develop India as a global hub for the whole value chain of hydrogen and fuel cells technology, which could contribute not only to reaching the BJP government's target of Indian energy independence by 2047 (IBID.), but also to India complying with its overarching climate targets (including reaching net-zero by 2070) and simultaneously assuming a position of leadership in a market that global competitors are also striving to lead.

## **ENERGY PARTNERSHIPS IN TIMES OF WAR**

While emergency purchases and conservation efforts characterized the European energy winter of 2022–2023, and widespread blackouts have been avoided, EU member states will likely have to manage their energy demand without any Russian gas supplies at all for the foreseeable future. In its Energy Outlook 2022, the IEA assumes that the Russian war of aggression will drive up investments in and the subsequent shift towards renewable energy sources from \$1.3 trillion in 2022 to more than \$2 trillion annually by 2030 (IEA 2022). Considering the increased efforts to promote national and global hydrogen economies, it thus can be assumed that bior minilateral hydrogen-related alliances will increase both in number and in quality. On the part of the EU, in the REPowerEU plan, published

in May 2022, the Commission proposed to establish a global European hydrogen facility and import-oriented green hydrogen that, in their duality, are intended to ensure a level playing field between EU production and third-country imports (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2022B).

India has become a partner at the forefront of these endeavours, and this has led to an increased diplomatic and political courtship that expanded and diversified an – in theory – strategic partnership that has existed since  $2004_{(MEA\ 2021)}$ . One of the most notable expressions of these aims is the resumption of negotiations on a free trade agreement with India in June 2022, as these negotiations had previously been stalled (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2022D). And while previous EU-India collaborations in the energy sector focused on offshore wind energy, solar roof tops and solar parks, integration of renewable energy and storage, smart grids, biofuels and energy efficiency in buildings, in September 2022, Energy Commissioner Kadri Simson travelled to Delhi for deepening the EU-India cooperation in the area of hydrogen, among others, guided by the EU-India Green Hydrogen Forum. The combination of diplomatic attention that India receives from the EU and the corresponding provision of financial resources for projects is in fact currently unparalleled on this scale. These expanding relations between the EU and India are cushioned by a rhetoric that emphasizes mutual appreciation and cooperation. At the same time, both sides are pursuing ambitious and potentially competitive goals, with the EU, for example, aiming for a boost of the hydrogen share in its energy mix to 14 percent of its final energy demand by 2050 (POLITICO 2022).

As per usual, however, the policy directives of the EU Commission at least partially overlap or even conflict with interests of individual member states, which could play into the hands of external partners such as India or China. One example is the German foundation H2Global, which was set up by the Federal Government with a mandate to increase investment in hydrogen for the German market. The foundation is explicitly focussed on non-EU countries and Germany aims to support this mechanism with more than €4 billion (KURMAYER 2022). Germany thus considers India a key partner for its own sustainable energy transition, but also for containing the carbon-emitting economic growth of emerging economies. To substantiate their partnership, extensive German-Indian governmental consultations were held in May 2022 and have subsequently been deepened

by concretized projects on renewable energies and energy efficiency as well as climate-resilient urban development, climate-friendly mobility, and the sustainable management of natural resources (BMZ 2022). These initiatives significantly expand existing bilateral formats, including the Indo-German Environment Forum, the Indo-German Energy Forum, and the Indo-German Green Hydrogen Task Force, among others. In addition to the cooperation on PV solutions, a hydrogen economy between them should be developed jointly (THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT 2022A). So far, however, the Indo-German projects have primarily served as technical implementation projects, without any global political glamour. The ISA, on the other hand, was heavily promoted by France and India in international forums, and this promotion included personal statements by President Macron and PM Modi. Competitive and partnership entanglements in the energy sector therefore exist not only between global political players themselves, but also within the EU and third parties such as India.

It has become clear that India can significantly benefit from this new level of attention and support, yet it also has sufficient leverage to insist on its strategic autonomy when it comes to its positioning on the war in Ukraine and warding off critique of its domestic politics, for instance.

# CONCLUSION: THE EU-INDIAN PARTNERSHIP ON SHAKY GROUNDS?

Overall, India serves the EU and its member states not only as an important and emerging trading partner, but also as an anchor in the newly solidified understanding of the Indo-Pacific as a strategically important region. Alongside the ASEAN states, India is seen as a bulwark against the all-encompassing dominance of the People's Republic of China, even though all three actors stand for conflicting and partly overlapping interests. India's vital role as an EU value partner for the maintenance of the rules-based order is repeatedly stressed in strategically goal-oriented documents such as the German Indo-Pacific Guidelines (THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT and the related progress reports or the EU Strategy for Cooperation in the Indo-Pacific (EUROPEAN COMMISSION 2021).

India is also a key partner with infrastructural development potential, for instance within the framework of the EU's Global Gateway Strategy,

and is in a primary position for investments, which should also include the hydrogen sector (Delegation of the European Union to India and Bhutan 2022). This has been primarily manifested in the India-EU Connectivity Partnership, launched in late 2022, which mainly intends to expand, diversify, and renew the EU-Indian trade relations, and serves to build a global narrative which is, above all, in competition with the Chinese Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) (PANDA 2022). Much rhetoric in the EU reinforces this value partnership by using the standard trope of the EU and India as the two largest democracies in the world that together can strive for human rights and environmental safeguarding, along with trade, security, and research cooperation. If we compare this to the situation of Brazil under the right-wing populist Jair Bolsonaro, who was mostly shunned by European partners (Bolsonaro was the only Brazilian President without a single bilateral visit to Europe - with the exception of a short visit to Hungary in 2022) (STUENKEL 2022), the EU's very different approach to India is noticeable in times in which autocratization tendencies in India persist and are growing. India has witnessed an increase in civil society and political restrictions under the Modi government. Moreover, India's stance on the war in Ukraine has caused, at least initially, substantial irritation in the EU. Yet, this potential for conflict has since been actively played down, presumably as a consequence of the even more difficult relations with China and the fear of alienating a still democratic state that has assumed a significant role on the geopolitical stage.

The deepened European-Indian hydrogen cooperation can therefore be interpreted as the dawn of a new, shared and positive energy future imaginary. It is — at this point — indeed an imaginary, as India still heavily relies on domestic and imported coal for its expanding energy needs, and the EU has dealt with the sudden breakdown of Russian gas supplies by developing new fossil-fuel based partnerships elsewhere in the world. Examples include the construction of new LNG terminals at the German coastline and the conclusion of long-term supply agreements with states such as Qatar (THE GUARDIAN 2022).

By courting India, the EU clearly tries to pursue a comprehensive approach that aims to combine the issues of energy security, global climate protection and increasing geopolitical relevance with calculated strategic partnerships, especially with states of the Global South. More importantly, however, this new attention to India is driven by avoiding new

dependencies on China at all costs. This puts the metaphorical ball distinctly in India's court, and gives it considerable leeway despite its setbacks to democracy, despite its profiting from cheap Russian oil and despite its increasingly questionable human rights record. An all-encompassing value match is therefore not to be expected from the new EU-India partnership. Rather, it is changing geopolitical realities that make India an inevitable port of call for the EU.

#### **ENDNOTES**

Hydrogen exists in several 'colour' variants, which represent the respective degrees of sustainability in its production. A grey colour, the currently predominant variant, means that it is created from natural gas or methane, using steam methane reformation without carbon capturing; blue hydrogen also stems from gas but the resulting emissions are captured and stored. Green hydrogen is produced exclusively from renewable energies.

#### REFERENCES

В

D

Е

- BMZ (2022): Deutsch-Indische Partnerschaft für grüne und nachhaltige Entwicklung vereinbart konkrete Projekte gegen die Klimakrise.

  BMZ, <a href="https://www.bmz.de/de/aktuelles/aktuelle-meldungen/deutsch-indische-partnerschaft-gruene-nachhaltige-entwicklung-129158">https://www.bmz.de/de/aktuelles/aktuelle-meldungen/deutsch-indische-partnerschaft-gruene-nachhaltige-entwicklung-129158>.
- C Clean Hydrogen Partnership (2022): Who We Are. Clean Hydrogen Partnership, <a href="https://www.clean-hydrogen.europa.eu/about-us/who-we-are\_en">https://www.clean-hydrogen.europa.eu/about-us/who-we-are\_en</a>>.

CNN~(2023): Search~of~BBC~Offices~by~Indian~Government~Ends~after~Three~Day~Raid.~CNN, 16~February~2023, <a href="https://edition.cnn.com/2023/02/16/media/india-bbc-office-raid-third-day-thursday-intl-hnk/index.html">https://edition.cnn.com/2023/02/16/media/india-bbc-office-raid-third-day-thursday-intl-hnk/index.html</a>.

Delegation of the European Union to India and Bhutan (2022): Global Gateway and the EU-India Connectivity Partnership. Creating Links, Not Dependencies. Delegation of the European Union to India and Bhutan, <a href="https://www.eeas.europa.eu/sites/default/files/documents/Global%20Gateway%20and%20EU-India%20connectivity%20Partnership.pdf">https://www.eeas.europa.eu/sites/default/files/documents/Global%20Gateway%20and%20EU-India%20connectivity%20Partnership.pdf</a>>.

Dellatte, Joseph (2022): Towards COP27: An Agenda for India-Europe Climate Policy Cooperation. Institut Montaigne, 14 October 2022, <a href="https://www.institutmontaigne.org/en/analysis/towards-cop27-agenda-india-europe-climate-policy-cooperation">https://www.institutmontaigne.org/en/analysis/towards-cop27-agenda-india-europe-climate-policy-cooperation</a>.

European Commission (2021): EU Strategy for Cooperation in the Indo-Pacific. European Commission, 16 September 2021, <a href="https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/joint-communication-indo-pacific\_en">https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/joint-communication-indo-pacific\_en</a>>.

European Commission (2022a): European Clean Hydrogen Alliance. European Commission, <a href="https://single-market-economy.ec.europa.eu/industry/strategy/industrial-alliances/european-clean-hydrogen-alliance\_en>.">https://single-market-economy.ec.europa.eu/industry/strategy/industrial-alliances/european-clean-hydrogen-alliance\_en>.</a>

European Commission (2022b): REPowerEU Plan. European Commission, 18 May 2022, <a href="https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=COM%3A2022%3A230%3AFIN&qid=1653033742483">https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=COM%3A2022%3A230%3AFIN&qid=1653033742483</a>.

European Commission (2022c): EU and Azerbaijan Enhance Bilateral Relations, Including Energy Cooperation. European Commission, 18 July 2022, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP\_22\_4550">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP\_22\_4550</a>>.

European Commission (2022d): EU Trade Relations with India. Facts, Figures and Latest Developments. European Commission, <a href="https://policy.trade.ec.europa.eu/eu-trade-relationships-country-and-region/countries-and-regions/india\_en#:~:text=EU%2DIndia%20agreement&text=The%20EU%20is%20India%20third,%25)%20 and%20China%20(11.4%25)>.

European Commission (2023): Commission Sets Out Rules for Renewable Hydrogen. European Commission, 13 February 2023, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP\_23\_594">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP\_23\_594</a>>.

European Council (2023): Taking the Lead on Climate Change. European Council, <a href="https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/eu-climate-change/">https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/eu-climate-change/</a>>.

The Federal Government (2022a): India Is a Key Partner for Germany. The Federal Government, <a href="https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-en/search/germany-india-2029938">https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-en/search/germany-india-2029938</a>>.

The Federal Government (2022b): Progress Report on the Implementation of the Federal Government Policy Guidelines for the Indo-Pacific in 2022. The Federal Government, <a href="https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/blob/2551720/02b94659532c6af17e40a831bed8fe57/220906-fortschrittsbericht-der-indo-pazifik-leitlinien-data.pdf">https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/blob/2551720/02b94659532c6af17e40a831bed8fe57/220906-fortschrittsbericht-der-indo-pazifik-leitlinien-data.pdf</a>.

The Guardian (2022): Germany Agrees 15-Year Liquid Gas Supply Deal with Qatar. The Guardian, 29 November 2022, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/nov/29/germany-agrees-15-year-liquid-gas-supply-deal-with-qatar">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/nov/29/germany-agrees-15-year-liquid-gas-supply-deal-with-qatar</a>.

Hindustan Times (2022): After Tax 'Surveys', CPR Responds; Oxfam Says No Internet, 'Phones Confiscated'. *Hindustan Times*, 9 September 2022, <a href="https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/after-i-t-survey-at-cpr-think-tank-responds-we-are-confident-that-101662725463292.html">https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/after-i-t-survey-at-cpr-think-tank-responds-we-are-confident-that-101662725463292.html</a>

India Today (2023): Congress Responds to Jaishankar's 'Inside People Taking Politics Outside' Remark. *India Today*, 26 March 2023, <a href="https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/congress-reacts-jaishankar-domestic-politics-abroad-remark-prime-minister-narendra-modi-jairam-ramesh-2351724-2023-03-26">https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/congress-reacts-jaishankar-domestic-politics-abroad-remark-prime-minister-narendra-modi-jairam-ramesh-2351724-2023-03-26</a>.

International Energy Agency (IEA) (2022): World Energy Outlook 2022. October 2022, <a href="https://www.iea.org/reports/world-energy-outlook-2022">https://www.iea.org/reports/world-energy-outlook-2022</a>.

International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI) (2022): Food Price Shocks and Diets among Poor Households in Egypt. International Food Policy Research Institute, 29 December 2022, <a href="https://www.ifpri.org/blog/food-price-shocks-and-diets-among-poor-households-egypt">https://www.ifpri.org/blog/food-price-shocks-and-diets-among-poor-households-egypt</a>.

Islam, A. – Janjua, H. (2022): Europe's Liquefied Natural Gas Demand Surge Hits Asia. Deutsche Welle, 10 November 2022, <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/lng-european-thirst-for-natural-gas-puts-bangladesh-and-pakistan-in-the-dark/a-63401354">https://www.dw.com/en/lng-european-thirst-for-natural-gas-puts-bangladesh-and-pakistan-in-the-dark/a-63401354</a>.

Kurmayer, Nikolas J. (2022): Scholz Ups Global Hydrogen Ambitions, Dwarfs EU Initiative. Euractiv, 9 November 2022, <a href="https://www.euractiv.com/section/energy-environment/news/scholz-ups-global-hydrogen-ambitions-dwarfs-eu-initiative/">https://www.euractiv.com/section/energy-environment/news/scholz-ups-global-hydrogen-ambitions-dwarfs-eu-initiative/</a>.

 $\label{lindner} Lindner, Robert (2022): Green Hydrogen Partnerships with the Global South. Advancing an Energy Justice Perspective on "Tomorrow's Oil". \textit{Sustainable Development}, pp. 1–16, <a href="https://doi-org/10.1002/sd.2439">https://doi-org/10.1002/sd.2439</a>.$ 

Ministry of External Affairs (MEA) (2021): India-European Union Bilateral Relations. Ministry of External Affairs, 4 May 2021, <a href="https://www.mea.gov.in/Portal/ForeignRelation/India-EUBBMay21.pdf">https://www.mea.gov.in/Portal/ForeignRelation/India-EUBBMay21.pdf</a>>.

Ministry of New & Renewable Energy (MNRE) (2022): National Hydrogen Mission. Ministry of New & Renewable Energy, 21 March 2022, <a href="https://static.pib.gov.in/WriteReadData/specificdocs/documents/2022/mar/doc202232127201.pdf">https://static.pib.gov.in/WriteReadData/specificdocs/documents/2022/mar/doc202232127201.pdf</a>.

G

Н

I

K

L

M

 $\label{lem:ministry} Ministry of New \& Renewable Energy (MNRE) (2023): National Green Hydrogen Mission. Ministry of New \& Renewable Energy, January 2023, <a href="https://mnre.gov.in/img/documents/uploads/file_f-1673581748609.pdf">https://mnre.gov.in/img/documents/uploads/file_f-1673581748609.pdf</a>>.$ 

Murtaugh, Dan – Chakraborty, Debjit (2022): Russia Pockets \$24bn from Selling Energy to China, India. *Al Jazeera*, 6 July 2022, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2022/7/6/russia-pockets-24b-from-selling-energy-to-china-india">https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2022/7/6/russia-pockets-24b-from-selling-energy-to-china-india</a>.

NDTV (2023): Not Our Business: Germany on India Buying Discounted Russian Oil. NDTV, 22 February 2023, <a href="https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/not-our-business-germany-on-india-buying-discounted-russian-oil-3804983">https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/not-our-business-germany-on-india-buying-discounted-russian-oil-3804983</a>>.

Panda, Jagannath P. (2022): EU's Global Gateway Strategy and Building a Global Consensus vis-a-vis BRI. Ordnungspolitische Diskurse, No. 2022-10, OrdnungsPolitisches Portal (OPO), Erfurt.

Politico (2022): America Hernandez: Go Big or Go Green? The EU's Massively Expanding Hydrogen Bet. *Politico*, 19 October 2022, <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/go-big-or-go-green-the-eus-massively-expanding-hydrogen-bet/">https://www.politico.eu/article/go-big-or-go-green-the-eus-massively-expanding-hydrogen-bet/</a>.

R Reporters Without Borders (RSF) (2023a). India. Reporters Without Borders, <a href="https://rsf.org/en/country/india">https://rsf.org/en/country/india</a>>.

Reporters Without Borders (RSF) (2023b): Index 2011–2012. Reporters Without Borders,  $\frac{1}{2}$  Arttps://rsf.org/en/index?year=2012>.

S Stuenkel, Oliver (2023): Brazil: EU Relations at the Best and Worst of Times. The Southern Mirror: Reflections on Europe From the Global South, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, <a href="https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/06/29/brazil-eu-relations-at-best-and-worst-of-times-pub-87307">https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/06/29/brazil-eu-relations-at-best-and-worst-of-times-pub-87307</a>>.

V-Dem Institute (2023): Democracy Report 2023. Defiance in the Face of Autocratization. V-Dem Institute, <a href="https://www.v-dem.net/documents/29/V-dem\_democracyre-port2023\_lowres.pdf">https://www.v-dem.net/documents/29/V-dem\_democracyre-port2023\_lowres.pdf</a>>.

Van de Graaf, Thies – Overland, Indra – Scholten, Daniel – Westphal, Kirsten (2020): The New Oil? The Geopolitics and International Governance of Hydrogen. *Energy Research & Social Science*, Vol. 70, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2020.101667">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2020.101667</a>>.

 $World\ Bank\ (2022): World\ Bank\ Group\ Announces\ International\ Low-Carbon\ Hydrogen\ Partnership.\ World\ Bank, 15\ November\ 2022, <a href="https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2022/11/15/hydrogen-for-development-partnership-h4d-launch">h+d-launch</a>-launch</a>-$ 

### AUTHOR BIOGRAPHY

Miriam Prys-Hansen is Lead Research Fellow and Head of Research Programme 4 on "Global Orders and Foreign Policies" at the German Institute for Global and Area Studies in Hamburg, Germany. Her research focuses on global environmental and climate politics, and specifically on India's climate foreign policy and she has published widely in various journals, including International Studies Review, International Politics, and International Relations of the Asia-Pacific.

 $Simon\ Kaack\ graduated\ from\ the\ Master's\ degree\ programme\ in\ Human\ Rights\ Studies\ at\ Lund\ University.\ Throughout\ his\ studies\ , he\ focused\ on\ human\ rights\ developments\ in\ Southeast\ Asia\ , institutionalisation\ processes\ of\ ASEAN\ and\ its\ relationship\ with\ the\ EU.$  As a student assistant at the\ German\ Institute\ for\ Global\ and\ Area\ Studies\ (GIGA)\ he\ did\ work\ on\ the\ global\ climate\ regime\ and\ future\ politics\ , particularly\ in\ the\ context\ of\ India.

Р

## More Weapons than Windmills: Japan's Military and Energy Policy Response to Russia's Attack on Ukraine

ULV HANSSEN	Soka University, Tokio, Japan
E-MAIL	hanssen@soka.ac.jp
FLORENTINE KOPPENBORG	Technical University of Munich, Federal Republic of Germany
E-MAIL	Florentine.koppenborg@hfp.tum.de
ORCID	https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9767-3097
ABSTRACT	Russia's attack on Ukraine was a shock to both the international security architecture and global energy markets. This article examines Japan's response to these shocks. It finds that the Ukraine War spurred dramatic policy changes in Japan's defense policy, but only moderate ones in its energy policy. The war has so far had a particularly weak impact on Japan's green transition despite the potential renewable energy has for Japanese energy security. We argue that the main reason for the discrepancy between Japan's responses in the defense field and energy field is found in its increasingly strong tendency to securitize "the China threat". Strengthening Japan's defense policy as a response to Russia's aggression is seen by Japanese policymakers as compatible with counterbalancing China. However, a full-blown transition to renewable energy is not, due to the Japanese fear of becoming further trade-dependent on China, which dominates renewable energy markets.
KEYWORDS	Japan, crisis, Ukraine war, energy, military, defense, securitization
DOI	https://doi.org/10.32422/cjir.733
PUBLISHED ONLINE	8 June, 2023

58/2/2023 IIR ≻ CJIR

133

## INTRODUCTION

Russia's invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 was a shock to the system – both the international security architecture and energy markets. As the biggest military conflict in Europe since the end of World War 2, it has brought NATO members closer together in a marked shift from when French President Emmanuel Macron decried the "death of NATO" in 2019 (THE ECONOMIST 2019). The security concerns are not limited to Europe, but also reverberate in Asia. Japanese Prime Minister Kishida Fumio (2023) has repeatedly stressed that "Ukraine may be the East Asia of tomorrow". In the field of traditional military security, Japan's response culminated in the dramatic decision to double Japan's defense spending by 2027 and acquire enemy base strike capabilities (TATSUMI 2023).

Given that Russia is one of the largest producers and exporters of oil and gas, its actions in Ukraine also sent shockwaves through international energy markets with "potentially serious implications for international energy security" (IEA 2022A). In the wake of the attack, oil and gas prices skyrocketed, which is a challenge in particular for energy import-dependent countries like Japan. In the years before the Russian attack, Japan relied on Russia for approximately seven percent of its total fossil fuel imports (METI 2022). Globally, the energy crisis "has sparked unprecedented momentum for renewables" as concerns about energy security led many countries to strengthen their renewable energy policy to increase the share of domestically produced electricity (IEA 2022B).

The Ukraine War has thus posed a major challenge for Japan in the defense field and the energy field. However, as we will show, Japan's responses to the war have been starkly different in the two fields. In the defense field, we have seen language and action of such a dramatic nature that it should be labeled as a case of securitization. In the energy field, however, there has been little change, especially when it came to the green transition. Since Russia's actions have been framed as both a military and an energy threat, it is pertinent to ask why securitization has only taken place in Japan's defense policy and not in its energy policy. We argue that this discrepancy can be explained by "the China factor". The securitization in the defense field complements Japan's strategy to counter the rise of China – an increasingly important Japanese objective – while securitization in

the energy field does not. This is because policymakers in Tokyo fear that a mass-scale transition to renewable energy could increase Japan's trade dependence on China, which dominates many of the renewable energy markets. We conclude by presenting some policy recommendations and point out that Japanese concerns about a possible increase in trade-dependence on China are somewhat overblown in the case of renewable energy.

## **SECURITIZATION**

Shock events, such as wars, accidents or economic crises, challenge the credibility of existing institutions and policies. By spotlighting deficiencies in existing structures, they create a window of opportunity for change (CAPOCCIA - KELEMEN 2007). It is not given, however, that a shock event translates into a fundamental policy change during critical junctures. Radical change depends on key actors' perception of the crisis at hand and their ability to mobilize support for new ideas. In times of crises, policymakers often resort to a tactic known as "securitization" – the framing of a problem as so urgent that extraordinary policy measures must be taken. Hence, a successful securitization transforms a window of opportunity into a radical reorientation of policy.

The originators of securitization theory, the so-called Copenhagen School, argue that securitization consists of the following steps. First, since security issues are often not self-evident, a securitizing actor must perform a speech act in which s/he frames a certain object as an existential threat that requires an imminent response. Typically, the speech act will be along the lines of "If we do not tackle this problem, everything else will be irrelevant (because we will not be here or will not be free to deal with it in our own way)" (BUZAN - WÆVER - DE WILDE 1998: 24). As Ralf Emmers (2016: 172) notes, in contrast to realism's focus on the material nature of the threat, the constructivist securitization approach focuses on how an issue is "made to be perceived as a threat". According to this view, threats do not objectively manifest themselves, but must, in a sense, be spoken into being. The speech act is therefore intended to convince a relevant audience of a threat that necessitates extraordinary measures. In democracies the relevant audience is typically the voters, who provide policymakers with political mandates to act. Second, if the speech act is accepted by the relevant audience, the securitizing actor implements extraordinary measures "outside the normal bounds of political procedure" (BUZAN - WÆVER - DE WILDE 1998: 24). Such extraordinary measures differ in accordance with the nature of the threat, but they are typically considered rather extreme responses that would not be possible under normal circumstances.

In the following, we demonstrate that although Russia's actions were framed as both a military and an energy threat by Japan, the corresponding Japanese securitization only took place in the defense field while the response in the energy field has been far more restrained.

## JAPAN'S DEFENSE POLICY RESPONSE TO THE UKRAINE WAR

Japan has undertaken a radical reform of its defense policies in the wake of the Ukraine War. The lack of popular opposition to these radical measures suggests that we are dealing with a successful case of securitization. It is important to note that the process of defense securitization in Japan had been underway for several years in response to the heightened threat perceptions vis-à-vis China (HAGSTRÖM - HANSSEN 2016). However, Russia's invasion of Ukraine greatly intensified Japan's defense securitization. Japan's National Security Strategy (NSS), released in December 2022, made 15 references to "Russia" as compared to only one in the previous NSS released in 2013. The document describes Russia's attack on Ukraine as an event that "shakes the very foundation of the international order". Russia's attack on Ukraine is not primarily framed as a direct threat to Japan's security, but rather as an indirect one in the sense that Russia's aggression erodes the rule of law and might induce a similar aggression by China in Japan's vicinity. This fear is evident in the document's argument that "[t]he possibility cannot be precluded that a similar serious situation may arise in the future in the Indo-Pacific region, especially in East Asia". It concludes that the breakdown of the rule of law coupled with the aggressive behavior by Japan's neighbors, ensures that "Japan's security environment is as severe and complex as it has ever been since the end of World War II" (CABINET SECRETARIAT 2022).

The securitization in the defense field has not been limited to speech acts by the defense establishment. Importantly, it has also been accompanied by some rather extraordinary measures in Japan's actual defense policy. Most notably, in November 2022, the Kishida Fumio government decided to double Japan's defense spending by 2027. This decision breaks

Japan's long-standing policy of limiting the defense budget to one percent of the GDP. By raising defense spending to two percent of the GDP, Kishida is overturning a key principle in Japan's defense policy and will likely propel Japan to third place on the list of military spenders. The increased budget will naturally enable the acquisition of new weapons systems. The most controversial of these is the planned acquisition of cruise missiles that would give Japan the ability to launch counterstrikes against bases on enemy territory. This is a breach, although not the first, of Japan's postwar policy of not possessing so-called offensive weapons, i.e. weapons with power projection abilities. According to one expert, these changes represent "the biggest turning point in the history of the country's security and defence policy after World War II" (TSURUOKA 2023).

This means that in the defense field, Russia's war in Ukraine has greatly intensified an already ongoing securitization effort. This securitization has manifested itself in both dramatic speech acts and extraordinary measures – the hallmarks of securitization.

## JAPAN'S ENERGY POLICY BEFORE THE UKRAINE WAR

Such securitization has been largely absent in the energy field. Japan is notoriously resource-poor, making it highly dependent on energy imports to cover its industrial and household needs. The oil crises in the 1970s badly hurt Japan's economy and initiated a pursuit of energy security that continues to this day. Nuclear energy has long been promoted as the ideal energy source to meet the country's needs (METI 2010), but all of its nuclear power plants were shut down after the 2011 Fukushima nuclear disaster, and the country's energy self-sufficiency rate plummeted to an all-time low of 6.3 percent in 2014 (METI 2022). Nuclear reactor restarts were severely slowed down by the increase in technical safety costs and social acceptance costs that resulted from the nuclear safety reforms after 2011 (KOPPENBORG 2021). This presents a major obstacle to Japan's nuclear power-reliant energy security strategy. The share of nuclear power has hovered between four and seven percent in the past few years, trailing far behind the share of 20–22 percent which the government seeks to achieve by 2030. The gap resulting from the sluggish nuclear reactor restarts has been filled with additional fossil fuel imports.

Due to an increase in renewable energy production and the restarts of some nuclear power plants, Japan's energy self-sufficiency rate rose to 12.1 percent in 2019, but this is still one of the lowest energy self-sufficiency rates among the major economies. Taking a closer look at Japan's electricity generation in 2019, oil, coal and gas accounted for a combined share of 76 percent of all electricity generated in the country. The introduction of a feed-in tariff for renewable energy in 2012 spurred substantial growth in the installed capacity of renewable energy. Consequently, renewables accounted for 18 percent of all electricity generation in 2019 (METI 2022). In 2020, the then Yoshihide Suga government announced the goal of achieving carbon neutrality by 2050 and subsequently raised the renewable target share for 2030 to 36–38 percent in the 2021 Strategic Energy Plan.

Despite the perennial pursuit of energy security, Japan's energy mix still makes it highly dependent on fossil fuel imports. This situation is exacerbated by the sluggish nuclear reactor restarts, which have worsened Japan's energy import dependence conundrum.

## JAPAN'S ENERGY POLICY RESPONSE TO THE UKRAINE WAR

Before the invasion of Ukraine, Russia accounted for 3.6 percent of Japan's oil imports, 8.8 percent of its liquefied natural gas (LNG) imports, and 11 percent of its coal imports (METI 2022). Under pressure from Europe and the US, Japan has taken some steps to decouple from the Russian energy market. In April 2022, Japan declared its intention to gradually phase down its imports of Russian coal and oil, and in December, Japan joined the G7 nations in implementing a price cap on Russian crude oil. By the end of 2022, Japan had reduced its Russian oil and coal imports by 56 and 41 percent, respectively, compared to the prior year. However, Japan's LNG imports from Russia actually increased by four percent in 2022 (EURACTIV 2023). Furthermore, Japan decided to maintain its Russian oil and gas imports from the Sakhalin projects, in which Japanese companies have placed considerable investments. Unlike the United States and many European countries, it has largely refrained from using the Ukraine War as an opportunity to lessen its energy import-dependence and hasten its transition to domestically produced renewable energy.

Even though Japan was not as reliant on Russian fossil fuels as some of the European countries, it has still suffered massively from the global increase in oil and gas prices. This impact has been exacerbated by the historically weak yen. In July 2022, Prime Minister Kishida underscored the challenge to Japan's energy security posed by Russia's invasion of Ukraine: "We are currently facing an extremely tense situation, with the risk of the first energy crisis since the oil shock in 1973" (KISHIDA 2022). While such language comes close to a securitization speech act, Japan has been slow to follow it up with commensurate action.

The Green Transformation (GX) Roadmap, adopted as official government policy on February 10, 2023, essentially has three objectives: first, to provide a plan for Japan to achieve its Paris Agreement goal of reducing emissions by 46 percent by 2030 (compared to 2013 levels) and reaching carbon neutrality by 2050; second, to alleviate the current energy crisis; third, to create a strong link between industrial and energy policy so that the green transformation can stimulate economic growth.

Concretely, the roadmap places particular emphasis on nuclear power. To revive Japan's ailing nuclear power program, the roadmap proposes a) an extension of the lifespan of existing nuclear power plants and b) the construction of next-generation nuclear power plants. The former is achieved by discounting years in shutdown from the number of allowed operating years. This effectively enables the plants' operation beyond the designated upper limit of 60 years. Kishida has also pushed hard for the construction of "next-generation nuclear power plants" as part of his energy strategy, even though this next-generation technology is not yet market-ready and will thus not have any immediate impact on the current energy situation. The push for operation extensions and new nuclear power plants marks a shift from the ambiguity on this matter exhibited by Kishida's predecessors (KOPPENBORG 2023). Kishida's willingness to tamper with nuclear regulations has, however, raised questions about the government's commitment to nuclear safety, including unusually blunt criticisms from one of the Nuclear Regulation Authority's scientists (NHK 2023).

In addition to the renewed focus on nuclear power, the GX roadmap aspires to accelerate the introduction of renewable energy. Since renewable energy presents a safe way to achieve the twin goals of lessening

energy import-dependence and reducing CO<sub>2</sub> emissions, any full-blown securitization of Japan's energy policy would have to include a push toward a green transition. The roadmap does indeed contain the objective of "making renewable energy the main power source". While this sounds promising, concretely, the roadmap does little more than rehashing the 2021 Strategic Energy Plan's target of a 36–38 percent renewable energy share by 2030. Since that plan's envisioned energy mix also contains a 41 percent fossil fuel share, it is clear that the roadmap, despite its promises, will not make renewable energy Japan's "main power source", but rather seeks to make renewable energy a supplement to the real main power source, which continues to be fossil fuel.

Hence, the biggest problem with the roadmap's environmental vision is that it further locks in Japan's reliance on fossil fuels. The roadmap heavily promotes hydrogen and ammonia as well as carbon capture and storage (CCS) technology as a way of reducing CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from fossil fuel power plants. However, these technologies only have a limited CO<sub>2</sub> reduction potential and will likely serve as a justification for the construction of more fossil fuel power plants, including highly polluting coal plants. This lock-in effect is also why the plan has been heavily criticized by virtually every major environmental organization in Japan (SEE JAPAN BEYOND COAL 2023 FOR A SUMMARY).

Overall, the newest roadmap is largely old wine in new bottles. Japan thus failed to use the shock of the Ukraine War as an opportunity for securitizing its energy policy so that it would lead to a massive, society-wide transition to renewable energy and away from fossil fuel. Perhaps with the exception of a renewed focus on nuclear power, including a government attempt to water down nuclear safety standards, Japan's energy response to Russia's invasion of Ukraine has been devoid of extraordinary measures. This is unfortunate because it is estimated that the results will fall seven to 12 percent short of the nuclear power targets for  $2030 \, \overline{\mbox{(KOPPENBORG 2023)}}$ . This will reinforce the future reliance on imported fossil fuels and thus demonstrates why a wholehearted transition to renewable energy is the best option to alleviate both Japan's perennial energy-dependence problem and its  ${\rm CO_2}$  emission challenge.

## THE CHINA FACTOR

As we have seen, the Japanese securitization in wake of the Ukraine War has been significant in the defense field, but not in the energy field. The reason for this discrepancy, we argue, is found in Japan's growing concerns about the Chinese hegemony in East Asia. While for many years after the end of the Cold War, Japan had high hopes for a peaceful coexistence with China, the increasing tensions in the bilateral relationship since approximately 2010 have turned such hopes into concerns about a possible economic or even a military conflict. In the early 2000s, then Prime Minister Koizumi Junichirō (2001–2006) stressed repeatedly that China's rise was not a "threat" but an "opportunity" for business and cooperation (HANSSEN 2021 [2020]: 165-166). This stands in stark contrast to how China is framed by the Japanese Government today. The 2022 National Security Strategy, for example, describes China's actions as "a matter of serious concern for Japan and the international community, and present an unprecedented and the greatest strategic challenge in ensuring the peace and security of Japan and the peace and stability of the international community" (CABINET SECRETARIAT 2022: 9).

This increased threat perception has, as already mentioned, spurred Japanese securitization moves in the defense sphere. Controversial moves such as allowing collective self-defense and the acquisition of offensive weaponry such as F-35 fighter jets and small aircraft carriers, were undertaken primarily to counter the perceived China threat. North Korea's development of nuclear weapons has of course also contributed to these securitization moves. But as Hagström and Turesson (2009) point out, it could be credibly argued that the North Korea threat has functioned as a "perfect excuse" for military securitization moves that are in reality aimed at China, which is seen as the far greater threat, but is also more difficult to explicitly label as such given its economic, political and military clout. In other words, the main driver of Japan's military securitization is the rising threat perception vis-à-vis China.

Russian aggression lends itself to Japanese defense securitization because, just like in the case of North Korea, Russia's aggressive conduct can justify military measures by Japan that fit neatly into its grand strategy of countering the China threat. That is to say, the defense measures against Russia complement Japan's securitization of China. Regardless of whether

Japanese policymakers actually feel that Russia is a direct threat to Japan or not, if Russia's dramatic attack on Ukraine can help justify a doubling of defense spending in the eyes of the public, policymakers see this as an opportunity to bolster Japan's defense securitization of China. In fact, in the wake of the outbreak of the Ukraine War, we have seen attempts by the Kishida government to link the threats from Russia and China. This is especially clear in the 2022 National Security Strategy, which both frames Russia's "strategic coordination with China" as a "strong security concern", and warns that "a similar serious situation [as the Ukraine War] may arise in the future in the Indo-Pacific region, especially in East Asia" (CABINET SECRETARIAT 2022: 10, 2), which is a thinly veiled reference to a potential Chinese invasion of Taiwan. This framing allows policymakers to respond to the shock of Russia's aggression against Ukraine by taking countermeasures against China since the two threats are deemed as closely linked. In that sense, Russia too has become a "perfect excuse" for Japanese policymakers to securitize the China threat. It is this complementarity between the Russia threat and the China threat that has enabled such a rapid securitization in Japan's defense field since Russia's attack on Ukraine.

This complementarity is absent in the energy sphere, however. A seemingly ideal solution to Japan's energy-dependence on foreign countries in general and Russia in particular, would be a mass-scale transition to renewable energy and away from fossil fuels. However, the fear in Japan is that a renewable transition would increase Japan's trade-dependence on China and make Japan's energy policy vulnerable to the whims of the Chinese Communist Party, which is an outcome that is highly incompatible with a strategy of counterbalancing China. This is the main reason, we argue, that external shocks such as the Ukraine War have had only a limited potential to spur an energy securitization of the renewable variant in Japan.

A mass-scale transition to renewable energy could happen through imports of manufactured equipment from foreign countries or through the development of a world-leading renewable energy industry on the domestic level. But both these approaches are likely to increase Japan's trade-dependence on China, which is something recent Japanese leaders have tried desperately to avoid.

First, importing ready-made renewable energy modules from abroad, would make it difficult to avoid China because China dominates many of the renewable energy markets and can often offer the cheapest prices. For example, when it comes to solar panels, a market Japan dominated in the 1990s, China today holds a 74 percent global market share in this industry (HATTORI - CHEN 2021). China is also by far the biggest market for wind turbines with almost 40 percent of their global onshore installations (GLOBAL WIND ENERGY COUNCIL 2021: 50). A cost-effective strategy based on importing ready-made renewable energy modules and hardware would therefore almost inevitably lead to increased imports from China, which controls the key markets. However, as Cabinet Office Vice Minister Wada Yoshiaki recently warned, "if[...] we import components from China, that is not really a secure way to generate power" (NORDIC INNOVATION HOUSE TOKYO 2022: 27:23-27:35).

Second, Japan could alternatively try to build up a world-leading domestic renewable energy industry, but this too is difficult to do without increasing Japan's trade-dependence on China. The reason is that this would require access to massive quantities of resources for the production of solar cells, windmills, batteries, etc. Since Japan is notoriously resource-poor, most of these resources would have to come from foreign suppliers. This option raises concerns that a wider transition to renewable energy would further increase Japan's reliance on Chinese imports (METI OFFICIAL 2023). Avoiding Chinese suppliers is, of course, possible, but only if Japan is willing to forego the often cheaper prices of Chinese resources. For example, when it comes to blue and green hydrogen, Song et al. (2021) have demonstrated that China could provide Japan with both quantities and prices that more than match Japan's specified targets for 2030 and 2050. China is also the world's largest producer and exporter of steel and rare earth minerals, both of which are essential for production of renewable energy hardware. This means that avoiding Chinese resources would entail a far higher price tag on a Japanese plan to reinvigorate the domestic renewable energy industry.

Both an increase of hardware imports and an increase of resource imports would almost necessarily lead to increased trade-dependence on China. It is therefore easy to understand why Japanese policymakers, who are becoming increasingly hawkish on China, have not expressed the same enthusiasm for renewable energy securitization as they have for defense

securitization in the wake of the Ukraine War. The latter securitization effort is compatible with the major objective of preventing Chinese hegemony in East Asia, and the former is not.

### **CONCLUSION**

Russia's invasion of Ukraine was perceived as creating formidable military and energy challenges for Japan. The war constituted a window of opportunity for policy change in both the defense and energy field, but securitization was only carried out in the former. The defense field has seen both dramatic speech acts and the implementation of extraordinary measures that would have been difficult to carry out before the war. The energy field, on the other hand, has seen few strong speech acts and even fewer measures that can be characterized as extraordinary. Japan's energy response has mainly consisted of rehashing existing renewable energy targets while seeking to increase nuclear power generation and locking in fossil fuel utilization for decades to come through the allure of techno-fixes such as ammonia and CCS.

In this paper we have argued that the discrepancy between these responses can primarily be explained by the China factor. While the securitization in the defense field complements Japan's strategy to constrain China's growing power in East Asia, energy securitization of the renewable variant does not.

The reason is that China dominates many of the markets that Japan would have to tap into if it were to get serious about a green transition. Hence, any large-scale shift to renewable energy will evoke concerns about Chinese supply chains. When it comes to both renewable energy hardware and the resources needed to create such hardware, China can often offer the cheapest prices. While many components can be bought from non-Chinese suppliers, some degree of dependence on cheap Chinese suppliers is probably unavoidable as long as the profit-seeking business side is expected to drive the green transition. This presents Japan with a green transition dilemma: either buy Chinese and increase Japan's trade-dependence on China, or forego the Chinese market and buy expensively elsewhere. For policymakers and industrialists in Japan, neither option is particularly

attractive. The unfortunate consequence is that Japan resists phasing out fossil fuels and fails to play up to its potential in the green transition.

We would, however, argue that the fear of becoming vulnerable to Chinese export stops is somewhat exaggerated when it comes to renewable energy. Unlike fossil fuel imports, which permanently need to continue when the product is spent, hardware and resources for renewable energy can be used for a long time once they have been imported. Even if Japan were to import the majority of the necessary hardware and resources from China, once they would be in place, they would work regardless of China's export policies. A renewable energy supplier cannot hold other countries politically hostage in the same way a fossil fuel supplier can.

For several reasons, the China factor should not be allowed to perpetually serve as a Japanese excuse to postpone the green transition. First, Japan is the world's fifth largest greenhouse gas emitter and its current energy transition plans to retain a 41 percent share of fossil fuels in its electricity supply by 2030 are incompatible with its goal of cutting emissions by 46 percent by the same year. Second, it is risky for the government to bet on nuclear power in a situation where increased technical safety costs and social acceptance costs have complicated nuclear plant restarts (KOPPENBORG 2021). Failed restarts would result in a scenario where Japan would need to produce more than the planned 41 percent of its electricity from fossil fuels. This would continue to exacerbate Japan's energy import conundrum. It would also put Japan at odds with commitments made under the Paris Agreement and, more recently, at the G7 Energy and Climate Ministers Meeting, where Japan committed to a "fully or predominantly decarbonized power sector by 2023" (MOE 2023).

Thus, to meet the dual challenge of decarbonizing energy generation and increasing energy security, the Japanese Government should increase its support for the domestic renewable energy industry. Japan's technological and manufacturing strengths should be mobilized for the production of competitive renewable energy hardware that can be installed across the Japanese landmass and at sea. With an almost 30,000 km long coastline, Japan has a huge untapped potential for offshore wind power. According to the International Energy Agency, the maximum power potential of Japan's offshore wind is more than 9000 TWh of energy per year, which

constitutes approximately nine times its current electricity demand (IEA 2019: 70). A lack of shallow waters complicates the implementation of this idea, however, as deep waters typically require more technologically unproven floating turbines, so it will be difficult for Japan to reach its full potential in this respect. But even a fraction of Japan's full wind power potential would go a long way to turn the green transition into reality. Japan should immediately begin utilizing its vast and largely untapped potential for offshore wind power generation.

Although the shock of the Ukraine War failed to speed up the green transition in Japan, it is not too late for the country to embark on a more ambitious path toward carbon neutrality. This would require a long-term strategy to reinvigorate the country's renewable energy industry and a firm resolve to once and for all phase out fossil fuel. We are hopeful that the winds of change will also reach Japan's shores.

	REFERENCES
В	$Buzan, Barry-Wæver, Ole-de Wilde, Jaap (1998): \textit{Security: A New Framework for Analysis}. \\ London: Lynne Rienner Publishers.$
С	Cabinet Secretariat (2022): National Security Strategy of Japan. Tokyo: Cabinet Secretariat, December 2022, <a href="https://www.cas.go.jp/jp/siryou/221216anzenhoshou/nss-e.pdf">https://www.cas.go.jp/jp/siryou/221216anzenhoshou/nss-e.pdf</a> >.
	$\label{eq:capoccia} Capoccia, Giovanni-Kelemen, Daniel R. (2007): The Study of Critical Junctures: Theory, Narrative, and Counterfactuals in Historical Institutionalism. \textit{World Politics}, Vol. 59, No. 3, pp. 341–369, https://doi.org/10.1017/S0043887100020852.$
Е	$The Economist (2019): Emmanuel Macron Warns Europe: NATO Is Becoming Brain-Dead. \\ \textit{The Economist.} 7 November 2019, https://www.economist.com/europe/2019/11/07/emmanuel-macron-warns-europe-nato-is-becoming-brain-dead.$
	$Emmers, Ralf (2016): Securitization. In: Collins, Allan (ed.): {\it Contemporary Security Studies}, \\ {\it Fourth Edition}. London: Oxford University Press, pp. 169–81. \\$
	Euractiv (2023): Sakhalin Exception: The Russian Energy Japan Can't Quit. Euractiv, 19 January, <a href="https://www.euractiv.com/section/energy/news/sakhalin-exception-the-russian-energy-japan-cant-quit/">https://www.euractiv.com/section/energy/news/sakhalin-exception-the-russian-energy-japan-cant-quit/</a> .
G	Global Wind Energy Council (2021): Global Wind Report 2021. Brussels: GWEC, 25 March 2021, <a href="https://gwec.net/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/GWEC-Global-Wind-Report-2021.pdf">https://gwec.net/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/GWEC-Global-Wind-Report-2021.pdf</a> .
Н	$\label{lem:hagström} Hanssen, Ulv~(2016): War~Is~Peace: The Rearticulation of "Peace" in Japan's China Discourse. \textit{Review of International Studies}, Vol.~42, No.~2, pp. 266–286,   \\ https://doi.org/10.1017/S0260210515000157.$
	$\label{thm:condition} Hagstr\"{o}m, Linus-Turesson, Christian (2009): Among Threats and a "Perfect Excuse": Understanding Change in Japanese Foreign Security Policy. \textit{Korean Journal of Defense Analysis}, Vol. 21, No. 3, pp. 297–314, https://doi.org/10.1080/10163270903087238>.$

Hanssen, Ulv (2021 [2020]): Temporal Identities and Security Policy in Postwar Japan. Oxon and New York: Routledge.

Hattori, Takashi – Chen, Yi-chun (2021): Impact of Chinese Renewable Technology Exports on Japan's Energy Transition: The Case of the Solar Photovoltaic Industry. In: Mori, Akihisa (ed.): China's Carbon-Energy Policy and Asia's Energy Transition. London: Routledge, pp. 210–230.

IEA (International Energy Agency) (2019): Offshore Wind Outlook 2019. France: IEA, November 2019, <a href="https://www.iea.org/reports/offshore-wind-outlook-2019">https://www.iea.org/reports/offshore-wind-outlook-2019</a>.

IEA (International Energy Agency) (2022a): Russian Supplies to Global Energy Markets. IEA, February 2022, <a href="https://www.iea.org/reports/russian-supplies-to-global-energy-markets">https://www.iea.org/reports/russian-supplies-to-global-energy-markets</a>.

IEA (International Energy Agency) (2022b): Renewables 2022: Executive Summary. IEA, <a href="https://www.iea.org/reports/renewables-2022/executive-summary">https://www.iea.org/reports/renewables-2022/executive-summary>.

Japan Beyond Coal (2023): GX kihon hōshin to GX suishin hōan no kakugi kettei ni NGO kara hihan ga aitsugu [Criticisms from NGOs of the GX Basic Plan and the Cabinet Decision on the GX Promotion Bill]. Japan Beyond Coal, 14 February 2023, <a href="https://beyond-coal.jp/news/gx-cabinet-decision-20230210/">https://beyond-coal.jp/news/gx-cabinet-decision-20230210/</a>>.

Kishida, Fumio (2022): GX Implementation Council, July 27, 2022. Tokyo: Prime Minister's Office of Japan, 27 July 2022, <a href="https://japan.kantei.go.jp/101\_kishida/actions/202207/\_00021.html">https://japan.kantei.go.jp/101\_kishida/actions/202207/\_00021.html</a>.

Kishida, Fumio (2023): Message from Prime Minister Kishida Fumio on the G7 Hiroshima Summit. Tokyo: Prime Minister's Office of Japan, 31 March 2023, <a href="https://japan.kantei.go.jp/101\_kishida/statement/202303/\_00018.html">https://japan.kantei.go.jp/101\_kishida/statement/202303/\_00018.html</a>.

Koppenborg, Florentine (2021): Nuclear Restart Politics: How the "Nuclear Village" Lost Policy Implementation Power. *Social Science Japan Journal*, Vol. 24, No. 1, pp. 115–135, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/ssjj/jyaa046">https://doi.org/10.1093/ssjj/jyaa046</a>.

Koppenborg, Florentine (2023): Japan's Nuclear Disaster and the Politics of Safety Governance. New York: Cornell University Press.

METI (Ministry of Economy, Trade, and Industry) (2010): The Strategic Energy Plan of Japan – Summary. Tokyo: METI, 18 June 2010, <a href="http://www.meti.go.jp/english/press/data/pdf/20100618\_08a.pdf">http://www.meti.go.jp/english/press/data/pdf/20100618\_08a.pdf</a>.

METI (Ministry of Economy, Trade, and Industry) (2022): 2021 – Understanding the Current Energy Situation in Japan (Part 1). Tokyo: METI, 12 August 2022, <a href="https://www.enecho.meti.go.jp/en/category/special/article/detail\_171.html">https://www.enecho.meti.go.jp/en/category/special/article/detail\_171.html</a>.

METI Official (2023): Interview on February 6. Tokyo.

MOE (Ministry of the Environment) (2023): G7 Climate, Energy and Environment Ministers' Communiqué. Tokyo: MOE, 16 April, <a href="https://www.env.go.jp/content/000128270.pdf">https://www.env.go.jp/content/000128270.pdf</a>.

NHK (2023): Japan's Nuclear Watchdog Approves New System for Aging Plants by Majority Vote. Tokyo: NHK, 14 February 2023, <a href="https://www3.nhk.or.jp/nhkworld/en/news/20230214\_19/">https://www3.nhk.or.jp/nhkworld/en/news/20230214\_19/</a>.

 $Nordic Innovation House Tokyo (2022): Nordic Talks Japan: Energy Security as Driver for the Green Transition (Dec 8, 2022). YouTube, 12 December 2022, <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ON_3n9WzAY8&t=1656s">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ON_3n9WzAY8&t=1656s></a>.$ 

Song, Shaojie et al. (2021): Production of Hydrogen from Offshore Wind in China and Cost-Competitive Supply to Japan. *Nature Communications*, Vol. 12, No. 6953, pp. 1–8, <a href="https://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-021-27214-7">https://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-021-27214-7</a>.

Tatsumi, Yuki (2023): How Russia's Invasion of Ukraine Changed Japan's Approach to National Security. Japan: Stimson, 16 February 2023, <a href="https://www.stimson.org/2023/how-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-changed-japans-approach-to-national-security/">how-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-changed-japans-approach-to-national-security/</a>.

S T

N

M

Tsuruoka, Michito (2023): Tokyo's Awakening: Japan in the Indo-Pacific after Russia's Invasion of Ukraine. Danish Institute for International Studies, 4 January 2023, <a href="https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-in-the-indo-pacific-after-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-">https://www.diis.dk/en/research/tokyos-awakening-japan-japan-japan-japan-japan-japan-japan-j

### NOTE

 $We would \ like to thank \ the \ anonymous \ reviewer \ and \ Michal \ Kolma\'s for their helpful \ comments.$ 

 $Florentine\ Koppenborg\ acknowledges\ the\ funding\ from\ the\ German\ Academic\ Exchange\ Service\ (DAAD)\ (grant\ no.\ 57610481).$ 

### AUTHOR BIOGRAPHY

Ulv Hanssen is an associate professor at Soka University's Faculty of Law. His research focuses on Japan's security policy and international relations, as well as North Korea-related developments. He is the author of Temporal Identities and Security Policy in Postwar Japan (Routledge, 2020).

Florentine Koppenborg is a postdoctoral fellow at the School of Public Policy (Hochschule für Politik, HfP) at the Technical University of Munich. Her research interests are within the area of energy and climate policy, particularly energy transitions ("Energiewende") and interactions with climate policy. She has authored a book on Japan's Nuclear Disaster and the Politics of Safety Governance (Cornell University Press, 2023) as well as several peer-reviewed articles and book chapters on Japan's nuclear energy and climate policy.

## Hybrid Warfare in Ukraine and its Impact on Climate Politics

CHAD M. BRIGGS	Asian Institute of Management, Republic of the Philippines			
E-MAIL	chadmbriggs@gmail.com			
ORCID	https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2147-4024			
MIRIAM MATEJOVA	Masaryk University, Czech Republic			
E-MAIL	matejova@fss.muni.cz			
ORCID	https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4943-2835			
ABSTRACT	The Russian invasions of Ukraine in 2014 and 2022 represented not only attempts to erase Ukrainian sovereignty but were also linked to a larger campaign by the Kremlin to undermine trust in democratic institutions, scientific data, and the resilience of Western societies. This form of hybrid warfare has long taken a particular focus on energy systems, both in attempts to maintain Russian oil and gas exports, and to target energy infrastructure in invaded states like Ukraine. This article briefly traces the origins of the Russian government's "assault on truth," revealing how the information battlespace has affected global climate politics. The disruption of climate politics has long been a goal of the Kremlin and its allies. We argue that the ongoing energy crisis must be approached carefully, with particular attention to countering anti-science and anti-climate efforts.			
KEYWORDS	hybrid warfare, Ukraine war, trust, resilience, climate			
DOI	https://doi.org/10.32422/cjir.745			
PUBLISHED ONLINE	8 June, 2023			

58/2/2023 IIR ≻ CJIR

149

## INTRODUCTION

The 2022 escalation of the Russian invasion of Ukraine sparked a series of cascading impacts that overturned many people's assumptions about war and peace in Europe, with energy insecurity and price spikes being some of the most visible consequences for those outside of Ukraine. International sanctions against the Russian Federation have used its reliance on revenues from energy exports to the West as a form of punishment. As a result, energy prices skyrocketed and worries about gas shortages spread across Europe. Many analysts viewed this energy security disruption as an unintended consequence of the Russian aggression, as something to be weathered while actions are taken to reduce reliance on Russian oil and gas supplies (FLANAGAN ET AL. 2022). Yet, it is important to understand that energy insecurity is not simply a consequence of the war in Ukraine. The targeting of energy and climate security, most often through covert and unconventional means, has been central to Russian foreign policy objectives for decades. If the international community is to respond effectively to the Kremlin's actions, we must understand the larger context within which the Russian invasion represents an end game for climate security, not merely a bump in the road.

For decades prior to the war, the Kremlin had been actively working to undermine climate and energy politics in the West. From attempts to maintain its dominance in the global oil and gas market to targeting energy infrastructure in invaded states like Ukraine, the Russian government has repeatedly demonstrated its willingness to use energy as a tool for political gain. Through a combination of state-sponsored propaganda, information operations, cyber-attacks, and covert operations, the Kremlin has sought to sow discord and confusion in Western energy markets, all the while working to maintain its own exports and influence (BLANK 2016).

Partly these actions were motivated by financial gains. Oil and gas exports accounted for 68 percent of Russia's total export revenue in 2013, the year before its illegal annexation of Crimea (EIA 2014). Even as successive sanctions have hit the Kremlin and its related companies, this reliance remained an existential vulnerability for Russian national security. Yet maintaining market access to the West was only part of the larger set of objectives for Vladimir Putin and the Russian government. As others have

pointed out, Russia's broader foreign policy objectives include undermining Western institutions, trust, and concepts of objectivity upon which actions could be taken against Moscow, either as a form of active defense, or as a reflection of Putin's visions of Moscow's role in Eurasia (BUGAJSKI 2009: 9-13; GALEOTTI 2019; HILL - STENT 2022; KOFMAN - ROJANSKY 2015). This is not a new phenomenon (certainly not for those familiar with earlier Soviet information and censorship policies), but such efforts not only continued after the fall of the Soviet Union, but became more covert, distributed, and effectively asymmetrical (RATSIBORYNSKA 2018).

As we discuss below, such "hybrid" tactics target and exploit vulnerabilities and undermine society's resilience. Resilience targeting involves, among other things, undermining trust in democratic institutions, scientific research and the idea of objectivity as well as breaking down the reliability of key institutions such as healthcare and energy systems (DANYK-BRIGGS 2023). While not the original target of hybrid warfare, climate change has been made into a cultural touchstone and a long-term way to disrupt societies. The invasion of Ukraine reveals these vulnerabilities in terms of reliance on fossil fuels (e.g., German imports from Russia), institutionalized distrust in energy transitions, and anti-science attacks that both allow continued Russian exports and impose costs on the West.

# HYBRID WARFARE, ENERGY, AND CLIMATE SECURITY: THE RUSSIAN PERSPECTIVE

While its exact meaning is subject to continuing academic discussion, hybrid warfare usually employs a wide spectrum of military and non-military tools and actions in pursuit of strategic objectives, somewhat akin to Chinese doctrines of "unrestricted warfare" (E.G., COMMIN - FILIOL 2015). Many hybrid warfare tactics are not new; for example, both Americans and the Soviets have used them during the Cold War. At the time, the Kremlin considered itself already at war with the West and free to take whatever actions could help reach its objectives, short of sparking Western military responses. In recent years, the repertoire of hybrid warfare tactics has expanded in scope with new cyber and information technologies. As with most unconventional warfare, a state or other political actor can resort to hybrid tactics as part of a broader effort to destabilize governments, sow uncertainty and mistrust among allies, and hinder military operations, all

while denying involvement in such activities (LANOSZKA 2016). A lack of clear attribution is thus an important component of hybrid strategies, as it allows for sidestepping assumptions that one must have proof of deliberate action before a response is warranted.

Some scholars and analysts believe that the concept of hybrid warfare is not unique, others criticize it for being too broad, and yet others believe that hybrid warfare is only about tactics and not strategic objectives (SEE FRIDMAN 2017; WIGELL 2019). The objectives and tactics we discuss below perhaps fit best under the label of 'hybrid interference' proposed by Wigell (2019). In this understanding, hybrid interference is a 'wedge strategy' that relies on a number of "state-controlled, non-kinetic means that are concealed in order to provide the divider with official deniability and manipulate targeted actors without elevating their threat perceptions" (WIGELL 2019: 256). The targets are often liberal democracies as liberal democratic values are perceived as exploitable vulnerabilities. Hybrid interference relies on covert means to exploit specific vulnerabilities, including cyber operations, disinformation, political corruption, and the use of economic inducements.

Hybrid and unconventional warfare (UW)¹ strategies have been central to Russian foreign policy, intertwined with Russia's military doctrine of *maskirovka* that relies on the use of various tools for deception, including concealment, imitation, denial, and disinformation (BARTKOWSKI 2015). The Russian view of security differs from Western understandings – at the core of this view is not a mere protection from potential threats but their removal from the world (HILL 2022). From the Russian perspective, hybrid warfare is about Western efforts to destabilize Russia and other adversaries – for example, through disinformation and subversive politics (KORYBKO 2015). The Russian *gibridnaya voyna* is a broader concept than Western hybrid warfare; it reaches beyond military activities and into political, economic, and social public spheres (FRIDMAN 2017). For this reason, it is difficult to clearly delineate an assertive Russian foreign-policy behaviour, different types of influence operations, and hybrid warfare.

US analysts, for example, tend to frame Russian cyber and information operations in terms of election interference, partly due to the high-profile nature of the 2016 presidential election. This is also a reflection of US social sciences that often favour rational actor approaches to politics and

rational choice influences centered on campaigns and elections. The RAND Corporation concept of "virtual societal warfare," while valuable, reflects this limitation in only examining how exposure to disinformation might change election or direct policy preferences (MAZARR ET AL. 2019). The Russian view of information and cognitive warfare is far more expansive, as it aims not only to shape elections and policy in accordance with Russia's long-term goals, but, at a deeper level, to shape perceptions of the world and limit what options one thinks are possible (CUNNINGHAM 2020). This concept, known as reflexive control in Soviet and Russian military doctrine, works to narrow the field of view on critical issues, so that an adversary acts in a way desired by Moscow, leaving the opponent to think it was their own choice (JAITNER - KANTOLA 2016).

Russian views of energy security, too, differ from Western understandings. In Western countries, energy security has different meanings, depending on the country's or group's point of view. The UN Sustainable Development Goals, for example, define energy security as a combination of concerns like access to resources, and affordability and sustainability of resource use (WU - WU 2015). The multiple dimensions of energy security, however, often lead to disagreements and widely divergent policy responses to energy insecurity – like it was in the case of the 2022 energy crisis. Climate change as a security risk is a much newer concept which also suffers from sharp disagreements over how the term should be defined and what policy responses are suitable. Some see climate change as a harbinger of violent conflict, some focus on forced migration across borders, and others on ecological or human security risks (KOUBI 2019; MCMICHAEL - BARNETT - MCMICHAEL 2012).

In Russia, energy and climate security tend to be more narrowly defined and more highly prioritized in the context of national security. While the Kremlin considers how energy trades and deals influence foreign policy, its main priority has often been to maximize export markets for Russian fossil fuels. As a country with larger fuel reserves than domestic consumption, for Moscow, access to resources has not meant ensuring access to those fuels but securing export markets. With the oil and gas company profits linked to Vladimir Putin's own finances, such considerations took on significance in recent decades (E.G., HARDING 2007). Without oil and gas exports, both Putin and the Russian government would lose

crucial sources of revenue. From this perspective, global climate politics has served as a threat to Russian state security. If Russia's export markets turned to renewable energy sources and concepts of net-zero emissions, the state's budget revenues could quickly dwindle, with no alternative Asian markets that would provide for easy energy transportation being established.<sup>2</sup>

Undermining climate discussions and negotiations has become an effective tactic to keep some countries, particularly in Central and Western Europe, dependent on fossil fuels as alternatives would seem too risky. The Western actions against the Russian Federation after 2014 heightened fears in Moscow that its energy security was at risk in an existential sense. Without access to Western technology and capital from companies like Exxon-Mobil, the Kremlin-associated companies like Rosneft, Lukoil, and Gazprom could not access increasingly difficult oil and gas fields, particularly offshore and Arctic deposits (MADDOW 2019: 337-338). With many of the easier-to-access fields depleted and with the already substantial pipeline loss due to permafrost melt and disrepair, the Kremlin had to establish an alternate reality to increasingly strident warnings against climate change risks.

## **RUSSIAN ANTI-CLIMATE STRATEGIES**

The Russian government's approach to climate change partly mirrors its authoritarian politics. A common strategy since the Soviet times has been undercutting concepts of objective reality in the Soviet/Russian space, tightly controlling environmental sciences, and generally viewing such experts as de facto dissidents (WEINER 1999). Such policies continued and even accelerated under the leadership of Vladimir Putin, with Kremlin actions extending far beyond Russian borders (POMERANTSEV 2015). As we elaborate below, these actions have implications for sustainable responses to climate change both in general and within the context of the ongoing war in Ukraine. The Russian anti-climate actions take two main forms: fossil fuel reliance and resilience targeting. They work symbiotically, have been strengthened by the use of cyber technologies, and overlap with political ends desired by other, non-Russian actors.

## Fossil fuel reliance

Fossil fuel reliance refers to a set of activities, from bribery and corruption to overt military action, designed to keep Russian export markets tied to the expectation of continued oil and gas from the Russian Federation (BLANK - KIM 2016). Gas and oil were long exported from the Soviet Union to the West as an alternative to what was framed as unreliable sources in the Middle East, leveraging Western European experiences from the OPEC oil crisis of the 1970s (BALMACEDA 2007). By 2021, the European Union was annually importing 155 billion cubic meters of natural gas from Russia, or around 45% of its total imports (KARDAS 2023). Due to the nature of pipeline infrastructure and politics, some countries were more reliant on Russian sources than others, with Germany and Italy being the largest consumers.

Establishing such pipeline conduits and long-term reliance works to the advantage of Moscow, as pipelines are expensive and time-consuming to build, rerouting oil and gas is not easy, and alternative import pathways often suffer from capacity restrictions. In 2022, for example, European countries could not simply replace their gas imports from Russia by those from another exporter like Norway, as existing pipelines from Norway only allowed around a 10% increase in gas flow before reaching capacity (ZHOU ET AL. 2023). This situation arose due to Moscow's foreign policy strong-arm tactics, promotion of internal corruption, bribery and co-option of key political leaders, and periodic threats (such as the shutting off gas supplies to Central Europe in the winter of 2006) (ORENSTEIN 2019: 67).

The Kremlin well understood that a coherent European energy security policy could be undermined by a divide-and-conquer policy of bilateral deals, economic incentives backed up by geopolitical threats, and blocking of alternative pipelines from regions like the Caspian and the Middle East/North Africa (GENS 2019). For example, the construction of the Nord Stream 2 pipeline sparked disunity among European states, and between Germany and the USA, which viewed the project as a dangerous increase in dependence on Russian supplies (E.G., DE JONG - DE GRAAF - HAESEBROUCK 2020). The new infrastructure was to bypass traditional Ukrainian routes and deliver gas directly from Russian territory to Germany even though the existing pipelines were sufficient to carry gas from Russia to Central and Western Europe. From the Russian perspective, the military actions

against Ukraine in 2014 (and later in 2022) made such a project desirable as it allowed the bypassing of Ukrainian territory and the related transit payments. The European disunity surrounding the project was in part a product of Russian foreign policy. The development of Nord Stream 2 also contributed to further disagreements on European climate policy (E.G., WENDLER 2021). At the same time, Europe's energy dependence plays large in the growing call for energy transitions away from fossil fuels. Such efforts, however, have been targeted through the second strategy used by the Kremlin and its allies: resilience targeting.

## Resilience targeting

Resilience targeting refers to actions that deliberately reduce or undercut the resilience of communities or systems, intending to make them more vulnerable to outside shocks, or unable to reconstitute societies following a conflict (BRIGGS 2020; LE MASSON ET AL. 2019). The Kremlin's hybrid warfare playbook uses resilience targeting across a wide spectrum of activities, many of which intersect with climate policies or climate-related risks. Although these activities may be vastly different, they serve the same strategic objectives in the context of resilience targeting.

The first category concerns attacks on physical infrastructure, with the Russian invasion of Ukraine highlighting some of the most severe examples. Beginning in October 2022, Russian military forces greatly increased their precision standoff targeting of energy infrastructure in Ukraine, often with the use of cruise missiles or drones. Within several months, Ukraine's energy minister reported that half the energy infrastructure in the country had been damaged or destroyed, from electrical substations to physical damage of nuclear power stations (RAMSARAN 2023). While attacks on energy infrastructure are nothing new in warfare, the scale and pattern of the Russian attacks indicate that this targeting is not related to the military activity in the east of Ukraine so much as it is intended to wear down the resilience of the Ukrainian people, and significantly increase the costs associated with reconstruction.

Destruction of energy systems presents opportunities for a greater attention to green energy transitions in Europe and, in particular, Ukraine, but it is here that the second (and perhaps less obvious) form of resilience targeting makes this task more difficult to achieve. In the context of climate and energy security, undermining climate science and harassing scientists amplifies uncertainty and distrust among the public, which complicates the enactment of effective policy measures. Attacks on the fundamentals behind understanding climate change have been occurring for decades, and these attacks have been carried out in conjunction with other key actors around the world. For example, recent court cases in the USA have shown deliberate obfuscation and funding of climate denial institutes by fossil fuel companies going back to the 1970s (E.G., HIGHAM - KERRY 2022). But since at least the 2000s, Russian foreign policy has deliberately and systematically attacked climate scientists, activists, and negotiations around concepts of sustainability, even while officially issuing lukewarm domestic climate mitigation targets (KOCHTCHEEVA 2022). As noted earlier, these foreign actions are partly motivated by the hope to maintain fossil fuel export markets, but the psychological and policy impacts go far beyond the sale of natural gas to Western Europe.

The attacks on climate science follow specific patterns, with the attackers looking to undermine trust in scientists and media, and constrain discussions of climate politics in ways that do not allow alternative narratives to take root. In information spaces, this means that only certain dominant narratives are allowed, and other, dissenting voices are attacked and drowned out. Social media users are harassed, Twitter feeds are flooded, and media discussions are filled with "authoritative" denials (SEE ORESKES - CONWAY 2011; BRIGGS 2020). In the Russian context, the intention is to direct policy alternatives into narrowly defined, pro-Kremlin choices.

The 2009 "Climategate" email scandal³ is instructive in this regard, as it not only set a precedent for information attacks on climate science and politics, but it was also often repeated in the following years (E.G., GARDU-GEHAMN - KARUNAKARAN 2014). Russian actors have been blamed for Climategate, but their involvement was never decisively proven (HUDSON 2009; MANN 2022: 36-42). The attack had two major components which illustrate how coordinated actions could undermine climate resilience in the long term. First, specific attacks were carried out on scientists associated with climate research. This included not only hacking into their email accounts but also constructing narratives around their intentions and actions. Typically, the most senior scientists were avoided, with the attackers instead targeting

mid-level researchers and professors who were not accustomed to attacks and had few to no political protections. Known as "cyber aggression," such targeting is well identified in the cyber warfare literature (DUGGAN 2015); in those cases, the targets lack protection, can be slow to react, and are maligned through the second ingredient in the coordinated attacks — media packaging.

When the emails were released in 2009, the exposure was rolled out in a coordinated fashion among media sites friendly to fossil fuel interests and the Kremlin, in particular, groups like WikiLeaks. Rather than wait for others to sift through thousands of emails and complex scientific data, these data bundlers amplified the malign intents ascribed to the targeted scientists, including through easy-to-digest and easy-to-replicate narratives that could be easily spread through the Internet. These frames had been cultivated for some time by various actors, and in the USA they drew upon anchors of skepticism of science and scientists (BOWE ET AL. 2014). The attacks drew upon long-standing conspiracy theories, many of them anti-Semitic, to anchor the scientists' "evil intentions" and fit the narratives into larger contexts for those who were already receptive. Broad brushstroke illustrations of scientists manipulating data for easy money to extend the political control of "global elites," fit the exercise into a historical and nefarious plot, since the actual emails showed little more than typical academic discussions over how to handle data uncertainties (BRICKER 2013).

The 2009 Climategate events set out a pattern for attacks on climate science and beliefs in the urgency of the transition to renewable energy sources, including questioning of anthropogenic climate change by Putin and other world leaders (TYNKKYNEN - TYNKKYNEN 2018), harassment of climate scientists (e.g., frequent open records requests, uncertainty amplification) (BIDDLE - KIDD - LEUSCHNER 2017), promotion of analyses that claim that Western Europe cannot survive without Russian oil and gas (RBC 2022), corruption of key government officials (GRASSO 2017), and cyber-attacks and threats against energy infrastructure (COOPER 2023). At the same time the Russian government engaged with United Nations negotiations and promised greenhouse gas reductions (though without any mechanisms for achieving such promises), giving Moscow plausible deniability against allegations that they were ever against policies for sustainable energy transitions (BROWN ET AL. 2023).

As the Kremlin benefits from status quo policies of fossil fuel use, all that needs to be accomplished is to amplify uncertainty over climate science, energy alternatives, and sustainability. The resulting policy delay and paralysis (e.g., "let's wait for more information," "let's stick with what we know for energy sources") works to the advantage of Moscow and its allies. This approach also fits with what Consentino (2020) refers to as "Surkovian politics" – rather than creating a well-rounded propaganda narrative, the Kremlin pushes for a bewildering array of conflicting narratives, some of them partly real, some based on conspiracies, but in total difficult to fact-check against a firehouse of disinformation (E.G., BORT 2022; HUNT 2021; PAUL MATTHEWS 2016). This type of tactics aims for "not necessarily military success but rather a process of constant disorientation and destabilization that could be exploited for geopolitical ends" (CONSENTINO 2020: 47).

Of course, both Climategate and similar attacks on science were not solely or even directly attributable to the Russian government. They fit into a decades-long pattern of climate denial, obfuscation, and amplification of uncertainty, involving a number of oil-exporting countries, oil companies, and members of Western governments (ORESKES - CONWAY 2011). What is crucial is that the Russian government was aligning its disinformation campaigns with both foreign policy and military actions, and it is this combination of disinformation and active measures around climate and energy that has distinguished the Kremlin roles in the current geopolitical energy land-scape. Disinformation goes hand in hand with energy market coercion and manipulation (COLLINS 2017), even if Moscow's latest attempts might end up backfiring and instead accelerate green transitions.

## CONCLUSION

The 2022 invasion of Ukraine has shed light not only on Western energy vulnerabilities but also on the long-standing Russian hybrid warfare tactics in climate politics. In this article we discussed two anti-climate strategies pursued by the Kremlin for decades prior to the war: building reliance on fossil fuels (for example, through pipeline politics) and reducing climate resilience mainly through attacks on climate scientists and activists that involved discrediting or silencing dissenting voices. We argued that the energy and climate insecurity are intertwined and that such insecurity

is not simply a consequence of the war in Ukraine. However, the war will likely have implications for sustainable responses to climate change.

The groundwork for the response to an invasion of Ukraine was laid long ago. By dividing dependent states, Moscow hoped to prevent the kind of coordinated sanctions by Brussels and Washington, DC in the year following February 2022. If enough states received exemptions, and if Asian countries like India, China, and the Philippines increased their imports from Russia, the Paris Agreement commitments would still be left by the wayside. The war has provided impetus for countries to abandon fossil fuel dependence and accelerate the renewable energy transition, but the Kremlin bets on the long game. Long-term investments in political polarization, resilience targeting, and conspiracies to undermine support for Ukraine may ultimately fracture the Western support and resolve, and the larger global condemnation of the invasion may be tempered by whatever energy deals the Kremlin can broker abroad.

If the war is used as an excuse to increase oil and gas drilling (NEW YORK TIMES 2022), if concerns over supply chain disruptions justify investments in traditional energy production, and if questions over the veracity of climate science lessen the need for a concrete response, then the Kremlin's strategies will have borne fruit. Disruption of climate politics was not a military aim of the Russian invasion of Ukraine, but energy politics and impacts on global environmental politics cannot be removed from the context of the events since 2014. If the Russian Federation persists in its war against Ukraine, it will become increasingly difficult for the Western response to maintain its coordinated and biting sanctions, especially as the USA enters a contentious 2024 election season. The war presents Europe and the world with an opportunity to make a clean break from legacy energy infrastructure and dependence, but this can only be achieved with clear leadership and resolve, while addressing both sanctions and the hybrid attacks on climate politics, science, and trust between states.

#### **ENDNOTES**

- 1 This term refers to the use of other than conventional war strategies, including guerilla fighting and subversion.
- 2 This is mainly due to insufficient infrastructure like the lack of suitable gas pipeline connections and high costs of oil transport for Russian firms. See, for example, Trickett (2022).
- In 2009, as the world leaders were preparing for a new round of climate negotiations in Copenhagen, outside groups hacked email servers at the Climatic Research Unit at the University of East Anglia in the UK, and at Pennsylvania State University in the USA. Thousands of emails and files of research on climate change were copied and uploaded on the Internet, spurring a conspiracy theory among climate denialists. Climate change, as they believed, was a scientific conspiracy where data had been manipulated and critics silenced.

#### REFERENCES

В

Balmaceda, Margarita (2007): Energy Dependency, Politics and Corruption in the Former Soviet Union: Russia's Power, Oligarchs' Profits and Ukrain's Missing Energy Policy, 1995–2006.

Routledge.

Bartkowski, Maciej (2015): Nonviolent Civilian Defense to Counter Russian Hybrid Warfare. Johns Hopkins University White Paper (translated from the original by the Lithuanian Ministry of Defense), March 2015, <a href="http://advanced.jhu.edu/academics/graduate-degree-programs/global-security-studies/program-resources/publications/white-paper-maciej-bartkowski/">http://advanced.jhu.edu/academics/graduate-degree-programs/global-security-studies/program-resources/publications/white-paper-maciej-bartkowski/</a>.

Biddle, Justin – Kidd, Ian – Leuschner, Anna (2017): Epistemic Corruption and Manufactured Doubt: The Case of Climate Science. *Public Affairs Quarterly*, Vol. 31, No. 3, pp. 165–187.

Blank, Stephen – Kim, Younkyoo (2016): Economic Warfare a la Russe: The Energy Weapon and Russian National Security Strategy. *The Journal of East Asian Affairs*, Vol. 30, No. 1, pp. 1–39.

Bort, Christopher (2022): Why the Kremlin Lies: Understanding Its Loose Relationship with the Truth. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 6 January 2022, <a href="https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/01/06/">https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/01/06/</a> why-kremlin-lies-understanding-its-loose-relationship-with-truth-pub-86132>.

Bowe, Brian J. – Oshita, Tsuyoshi – Terracina-Hartman, Carol – Chao, Wen-Chi (2014): Framing of Climate Change in Newspaper Coverage of the East Anglia E-mail Scandal. *Public Understanding of Science*, Vol. 23, No. 2, pp. 157–169.

Bricker, Brett Jacob (2013): Climategate: A Case Study in the Intersection of Facticity and Conspiracy Theory. *Communication Studies*, Vol. 64, No. 2, pp. 218–239.

Briggs, Chad M. (2020): Climate Change and Hybrid Warfare Strategies. *Journal of Strategic Security*, Vol. 13, No. 4, pp. 45-57.

Brown, Oli – Froggatt, Antony – Gozak, Natalia – Katser-Buchkovska, Nataliya – Lutsevych, Orysia – Nixey, James (2023): The Impact of Russia's War against Ukraine on Climate Security and Climate Action. An independent experts' analysis for the OSCE, coordinated by Chatham House, January 2023, <code>https://alpanalytica.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/Independent-Experts-Analysis-The-impact-of-Russias-war-against-Ukraine-on-climate-security-and-climate-action-9-Feb-23.pdf>.</code>

Bugajski, Janusz (2009): Dismantling the West: Russia's Atlantic Agenda. Potomac Books, Inc.

C Collins, Gabriel (2017): Russia's Use of the "Energy Weapon" in Europe. Issue Brief 7, Rice University, <a href="https://scholarship.rice.edu/handle/1911/98850">https://scholarship.rice.edu/handle/1911/98850</a>.

58/2/2023

Commin, Grégory – Filiol, Eric (2015): Unrestricted Warfare versus Western Traditional Warfare: A Comparative Study. *Journal of Information Warfare*, Vol. 14, No. 1, pp. 14–23.

Cooper, Charlie (2023): NATO Warns Russia Could Target Undersea Pipelines and Cables. Politico, 3 May 2023, <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/nato-warns-russia-could-target-undersea-pipelines-and-cables/">https://www.politico.eu/article/nato-warns-russia-could-target-undersea-pipelines-and-cables/</a>.

Cosentino, Gabriele (2020): Polarize and Conquer: Russian Influence Operations in the United States. In: Cosentino, Gabriele: *Social Media and the Post-Truth World Order*. Cham: Palgrave Pivot, pp. 33–57.

Cunningham, Conor (2020): A Russian Federation Information Warfare Primer. The Henry M. Jackson School of International Studies, Washington University, <a href="https://jsis.washington.edu/news/a-russian-federation-information-warfare-primer/">https://jsis.washington.edu/news/a-russian-federation-information-warfare-primer/</a>.

Danyk, Yuriy – Briggs, Chad M. (2023): Modern Cognitive Operations and Hybrid Warfare. *Journal of Strategic Security*, Vol. 16, No. 1, pp. 35–50.

 $\label{eq:continuous} \begin{tabular}{l} de Jong, Moniek - Van de Graaf, Thijs - Haesebrouck, Tim (2022): A Matter of Preference: Taking Sides on the Nord Stream 2 Gas Pipeline Project. \textit{Journal of Contemporary European Studies, Vol. 30, No. 2, pp. 331–344.} \end{tabular}$ 

Duggan, Patrick M. (2015): Strategic Development of Special Warfare in Cyberspace. *Joint Force Quarterly*, Vol. 79, No. 4, pp. 46–53.

EIA (2014): Oil and Natural Gas Sales Accounted for 68% of Russia's Total Export Revenues in 2013. U.S. Energy Information Administration, 23 July 2014, <a href="http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=17231">http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=17231</a>.

Flanagan, Mark – Kammer, Alfred – Pescatori, Andrea – Stuermer, Martin (2022): How a Russian Natural Gas Cutoff Could Weigh on Europe's Economies. IMF Blog, 19 July 2022, <a href="https://www.imf.org/en/Blogs/Articles/2022/07/19/blog-how-a-russias-natural-gas-cutoff-could-weigh-on-european-economies">https://www.imf.org/en/Blogs/Articles/2022/07/19/blog-how-a-russias-natural-gas-cutoff-could-weigh-on-european-economies</a>.

Fridman, Offer (2017): Hybrid Warfare or Gibridnaya Voyna? Similar, but Different. *The RUSI Journal*, Vol. 162, No. 1, pp. 42–49.

Galeotti, Mark (2019): Active Measures: Russia's Covert Geopolitical Operations. Security Insights, Vol. 31, pp. 1–7.

 $Gardu, Raghu-Gehman, Joel-Karunakaran, Arvind~(2014): Boundaries, Breaches, and Bridges: The Case of Climategate. {\it Research Policy}, Vol.~43, No. 1, pp. 60–73.$ 

Gens, Bjorn (2019): Germany's Russia Policy and Geo-economics: Nord Stream 2, Sanctions and the Question of EU Leadership towards Russia. *Global Affairs*, Vol. 5, No. 4–5, pp. 315–34.

Grasso, Costantino (2017): The Dark Side of Power: Corruption and Bribery within the Energy Industry. In: Leal-Arcas, Rafael – Wouters, Jan (eds.): Research Handbook on EU Energy Law and Policy. Edward Elgar Publishing, pp. 237–256.

Harding, Luke (2007): Putin, the Kremlin Power Struggle and the \$40bn Fortune. The Guardian, 21 December 2007, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2007/dec/21/russia.topstories3">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2007/dec/21/russia.topstories3</a>.

Higham, Catherine-Kerry, Honor (2022); Taking Companies to Court over Climate Change: Who Is Being Targeted? LSE, 3 May 2022, <a href="https://www.lse.ac.uk/granthaminstitute/news/taking-companies-to-court-over-climate-change-who-is-being-targeted/">https://www.lse.ac.uk/granthaminstitute/news/taking-companies-to-court-over-climate-change-who-is-being-targeted/</a>.

Hill, Fion a (2022): The Four Freedoms: Freedom from Fear. BBC Reith lecture, December 2022, <a href="https://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/w3ct413m">https://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/w3ct413m</a>.

Hill, Fiona-Stent, Angela~(2022): The World Putin Wants: How Distortions about the Past Feed Delusions about the Future. Foreign Affairs, Vol.~101, p. 108.

 $\label{thm:composition} Hudson, John (2009): Did the Russian Secret Service Mastermind 'Climategate'? \\ \textit{The Atlantic}, 7 December 2009, 'https://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2009/12/did-the-russian-secret-service-mastermind-climategate/347348/>.$ 

D

Е

G

н

Hunt, Jennifer (2021): Commentary: Countering Cyber-Enabled Disinformation: Implications for National Security. *Australian Journal of Defence and Strategic Studies*, Vol. 3, No. 1, pp. 83–88.

Jaitner, Margarita Levin – Kantola, Harry (2016): Applying Principles of Reflexive Control in Information and Cyber Operations. *Journal of Information Warfare*, Vol. 15, No. 4, pp. 27–38.

Kardas, Szymon (2023): Conscious Uncoupling: Europeans' Russian Gas Challenge in 2023. European Council on Foreign Relations, 13 December 2023, <a href="https://ecfr.eu/article/conscious-uncoupling-europeans-russian-gas-challenge-in-2023/#:~:text=Before%20Russia%20invaded%20Ukraine%2C%20the,cent%20of%20total%20gas%20 imports>.

Kochtcheeva, Lada V. (2022): Foreign Policy, National Interests, and Environmental Positioning: Russia's Post Paris Climate Change Actions, Discourse, and Engagement. *Problems of Post-Communism*, Vol. 69, No. 4–5, pp. 423–435.

Kofman, Michael – Rojansky, Matthew (2015): A Closer Look at Russia's 'Hybrid War'. Kennan Cable, No. 7, <a href="https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/">https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/</a> publication/7-KENNAN%20CABLE-ROJANSKY%20KOFMAN.pdf>.

Korybko, Andrew (2015): Hybrid Wars: The Indirect Adaptive Approach to Regime Change. Moscow: Institute for Strategic Studies and Predictions, <a href="https://orientalreview.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/AK-Hybrid-Wars-updated.pdf">https://orientalreview.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/AK-Hybrid-Wars-updated.pdf</a>.

Koubi, Vally (2019): Climate Change and Conflict. *Annual Review of Political Science*, Vol. 22, pp. 343–360.

Lanoszka, Alexander (2016): Russian Hybrid Warfare and Extended Deterrence in Eastern Europe. *International Affairs*, Vol. 92, No. 1, pp. 175–195.

Le Masson, Virginie – Benoudji, Colette – Sotelo Reyes, Sandra – Bernard, Giselle (2019): How Violence against Women and Girls Undermines Resilience to Climate Risks in Chad. *Disasters*, Vol. 43, No. S.3, pp. S245–270.

Maddow, Rachel (2019): Blowout: Corrupted Democracy, Rogue State Russia, and the Richest, Most Destructive Industry on Earth. Crown.

Mann, Michael (2022): The New Climate War. Public Affairs Press.

Mazarr, Michael J. – Bauer, Ryan Michael – Casey, Abigail – Heintz, Sarah – Matthews, Luke J. (2019): The Emerging Risk of Virtual Societal Warfare. In: Mazarr, Michael J. – Bauer, Ryan Michael – Casey, Abigail – Heintz, Sarah – Matthews, Luke J.: Social Manipulation in a Changing Information Environment. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation.

McMichael, Celia – Barnett, Jon – McMichael, Anthony (2012): An Ill Wind? Climate Change, Migration, and Health. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, Vol. 120, No. 5, pp. 646-654.

 $New York\ Times\ (2022): U.S.\ Oil\ Industry\ Uses\ Ukraine\ Invasion\ to\ Push\ for\ More\ Drilling\ at\ Home. New\ York\ Times\ , 26\ February\ 2022\ , \ 'https://www.nytimes.com/2022/02/26/climate/ukraine-oil-lobby-biden-drilling.html'>.$ 

Orenstein, Mitchell (2019): The Lands in Between: The New Politics of Russia's Hybrid War.
Oxford University Press.

Oreskes, Naomi – Conway, Erik M. (2011): Merchants of Doubt: How a Handful of Scientists Obscured the Truth on Issues from Tobacco Smoke to Global Warming. Bloomsbury Publishing USA.

Paul, Christopher – Matthews, Miriam (2016): The Russian "Firehose of Falsehood" Propaganda Model: Why It Might Work and Options to Counter It. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, <a href="https://www.rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PE198.html">https://www.rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PE198.html</a>.

L

M

N

0

Р

Pomerantsev, Peter (2015): Authoritarianism Goes Global (II): The Kremlin's Information War. *Journal of Democracy*, Vol. 26, No. 4, pp. 40-50.

R Ramsaran, Sarah (2023): Ukraine's Energy Minister Says Russia Has Damaged Half of Country's Energy Infrastructure. CBC News, 26 February 2023, <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/ukraine-energy-minister-interview-rbl-1.6759503">https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/ukraine-energy-minister-interview-rbl-1.6759503</a>.

Ratsiborynska, Vira (2018): Russia's Hybrid Warfare in the Form of Its Energy Manoeuvers against Europe: How the EU and NATO Can Respond Together? NATO Defense College.

RBC (2022): Выходцы из McKinsey описали сценарий для EC без российского газа [McKinsey Affiliates Described the Scenario for the EU without Russian gas]. Война санкций, 19 September 2022, <a href="https://www.rbc.ru/economics/19/09/2022/63274a">https://www.rbc.ru/economics/19/09/2022/63274a</a> 409a794704f150b463>.

T Trickett, Nicholas (2022): Asia Can't Save Russia's Energy Sector. *The Diplomat*, 28 June 2022, <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2022/06/asia-cant-save-russias-energy-sector/">https://thediplomat.com/2022/06/asia-cant-save-russias-energy-sector/</a>.

Tynkkynen, Veli-Pekka – Tynkkynen, Nina (2018): Climate Denial Revisited: (Re) Contextualising Russian Public Discourse on Climate Change during Putin 2.0. Europe-Asia Studies, Vol. 70, No. 7, pp. 1103–1120.

W Weiner, Douglas R. (1999): A Little Corner of Freedom: Russian Nature Protection from Stalin to Gorbachev. University of California Press.

Wendler, Frank (2021): Contesting the European Union in a Changing Climate: Policy Narratives and the Justification of Supranational Governance. *Journal of Contemporary European Studies*, Vol. 30, No. 1, pp. 67–83.

Wigell, Mikael (2019): Hybrid Interference as a Wedge Strategy: A Theory of External Interference in Liberal Democracy. *International Affairs*, Vol. 95, No. 2, pp. 255–275.

Wu, Jianguo - Wu, Tong (2015): Goal 7 - Ensure Access to Affordable, Reliable, Sustainable and Modern Energy for All. *United Nations Chronicle*, April 2015, <a href="https://www.un.org/en/chronicle/article/goal-7-ensure-access-affordable-reliable-sustainable-and-modern-energy-all-">https://www.un.org/en/chronicle/article/goal-7-ensure-access-affordable-reliable-sustainable-and-modern-energy-all-</a>.

Zhou, Chuanlong – Zhu, Biqing – Davis, Steven J. – Liu, Zhu – Halff, Antoine – Ben Arous, Simon – de Almeida Rodrigues, Hugo – Ciais, Philippe (2023): Natural Gas Supply from Russia Derived from Daily Pipeline Flow Data and Potential Solutions for Filling a Shortage of Russian Supply in the European Union (EU). Earth System Science Data, Vol. 15, No. 2, pp. 949–961.

## NOTE

7.

This work was supported by grant #VJ01010122 provided by the Ministry of the Interior of the Czech Republic.

## AUTHOR BIOGRAPHY

Chad M. Briggs, PhD is Professor of Disaster Risk at the Asian Institute of Management, Principal Consultant at Global Interconnections LLC, and Global Security Studies lecturer at Johns Hopkins University. He is an executive member of the Global Military Advisory Council on Climate Change (GMACCC), was previously at RIT-Kosovo, and was the Minerva Professor and Chair of Energy and Environmental Security at Air University (USAF). Briggs has worked on cyber and infrastructure protection in Ukraine with USAF, NATO and the EU, including volunteering to advise Ukrainian security experts and officials on irregular/hybrid warfare and information operations since 2014.

Miriam Matejova, PhD is Assistant Professor in Political Science at Masaryk University and a fellow at the Norman Paterson School of International Affairs, Carleton University. She is an editor at Environment: Science and Policy for Sustainable Development, and formerly a lecturer at the University of British Columbia (UBC) and a visiting researcher at the University of Oxford's Department of Politics and International Relations. Dr. Matejova holds a PhD in Political Science from UBC. She has published articles on energy and environmental security, global environmental activism, foreign intelligence, and international conflict management.

# **Book Review**

## Weber, Isabella M.: How China Escaped Shock Therapy: The Market Reform Debate

1<sup>ST</sup> EDITION, LONDON AND NEW YORK: ROUTLEDGE, 2021, 342 PAGES, 978-1-138-59219-3

RUDOLF FÜRST	Institute of International Relations Prague, Czech Republic
E-MAIL	furst@iir.cz
DOI	https://doi.org/10.32422/cjir.790

58/2/2023 IIR ≻ CJIR 169

Before the People's Republic of China's fascinating economic growth became a common topic, China was one of the poorest countries in the world, having been severely disrupted by the failed *Great Leap Forward* campaign (1958–1962) and the subsequent political chaos of Mao Zedong's *Great Proletarian Cultural Revolution* (1966–1976). This is not a miracle but an evidently successful upturn from the bottom of poverty to modern prosperity, and it is explained at length in this extraordinary monograph by Isabella Weber, whose deep insight into the global political economy as well as the Chinese modern statecraft synthetizes the fields of global economic economy and history.

Weber disrupts stereotypical expectations of the supremacy of ideology over practice in China while avoiding the Western disregard for the traditional intellectual legacy of the Chinese civilization. In the same manner, she shows China's historical openness to global economic expertise, which includes a major connection to Central and East Europe (CEE). Of course, her book mainly contributes to the scholarship on the history of China's economic expertise and contemporary economic model of state capitalism. However, it also sheds more light on the still surprising transnational history of how CEE (post)socialist experts co-shaped the variegated rise of neoliberal globalization both at home (KOPEČEK 2019) and globally (MARK ET AL. 2019).

Let's start with addressing the history of Chinese economic expertise. Weber uses a case study of the Chinese economic reform process in the 1970s and 1980s as a contribution to the never-ending discussion between market (neo)liberals and their Keynesian opponents. Her way of doing this is a *long-durée* perspective which allows the readers to understand the very socio-historical roots of the Chinese approach to this West-centered global debate; that is, she puts it in the centuries-long context of a dynastic era theory. This reveals a dynamic interaction between the state bureaucracy measures and the spontaneity of regional politics and market forces as a never-ending tension. The second context Weber applies is a more immediate 20th-century context. Weber explains the economic and political collapse of the Chinese Republic in the aftermath of World War II, and then critiques the Soviet-based Maoist model of economic management.

The main focus of the book and the center of Chinese economic development is the politics of inflation as a key to understanding the debate on the appropriate path to market reform in the 1970s and 1980s. Only the abovementioned contexts allow one to understand why and how the postwar communist government faced the imperative of creating a functioning market with state-controlled prices. In connection with this, Weber takes us on a historical hair-raising journey of a Chinese modern historical catastrophe in which inflation plays the main role. The inflation destroyed the Kuomintang political system in the late 1940s and thus paved the way to the communist takeover. Since the onset of the reform process in the 1970s, the Communists targeted inflation as part of avoiding the risk of repeating the previous state economic collapse.

The reconstruction of the post-war economy based on a tight price regulation and the state-led creation of a market was thus a temporary success for the People's Republic of China (PRC). The first three chapters trace the long origins of this post-war state interventionism by pointing to parallels between it and the early tradition of Chinese political economy during the *Warring States* period (770-476 B.C.). This period is when the main schools of Chinese social theory originated. Weber then refers to the Chinese tradition of dynastic economic policies and their state price regulation interventions, looking at how they regulated basic commodities, monopolies, and taxation in times of crop failure and a shortage of strategic supplies. Behind this process, the Song dynasty (960–1279) philosopher, politician, and reformer Wang Anshi (1021–1086) was a key figure who helped inspire a state intervention into the market and social stabilization (pp. 34–35). This was a kind of "Keynesianism" in a historically, culturally and geographically very distant context.

While the post-World War II regime succeeded in reining in the inflation, its state bureaucratic system failed, however, in delivering on the regime's main promise, which was to lift the mass of the Chinese population from poverty. Even the USA and the UK had to resort to price controls and state intervention in the market supply during World War II, which partially persisted during their gradual return to a full market economy. In China, the inflationary catastrophe in the late 1940s was eventually averted, the goods supply was restored, the new currency, the Renminbi (Yuan), was introduced and stabilized, and the new tax system provided

the state with income. The Communist Party rule was thus partially legitimized, but at a high cost: the majority of the 800 million rural population remained stuck at a low standard of living in a system oriented towards industrialization and urbanization. The state control became recognized as a burden that had to be counteracted. Twenty years of communist revolutionary reforms did not lift the PRC from the position of one of the poorest countries in the world.

What was done about this and how it was done is the topic of chapters 4–7. This is also where the CEE experts enter the story as an intellectual force of inspiration for the Chinese academics and liberal-minded party leaders. After Mao's death in 1976, in accordance with the Chinese tradition, there was a demand for heretical debates on market-oriented liberal theories against state interventionism as tools of averting the threats of inflation and political crisis. The post-Maoist rise of the pragmatic party faction was also connected with a desire for a new economic science and paradigm. This movement, during its origins, was led by the younger generation of the party leadership, which increasingly engaged with neoliberalism, the new international vogue at the turn of the 1970s and 1980s.

At that time, in the communist states of the world, including China, the new ideas at the "origins" of the then expected market-oriented reform correlated with the establishment of new economic "think-tanks", such as the *Financial Research Institute* in Budapest (Fabry 2018) or the *Forecasting Institute* in Prague (SOMMER 2015). In China, such a think-tank was the *Chinese Academy of Social Sciences* (CASS), which was established in 1977 and became the center of the economic reform and the internationalizing of the domestic discussion. In this transnational translation of global neoliberalism, World Bank experts, reform economists who were emigrants from CEE, and also some prominent Western economists served as intermediaries. Their ideas resonated with the new generation's push for market restoration and price liberalization.

The prominent figures among these experts included the West German ordoliberals Armin Gutowski and Wolfram Engels, and the Central European former émigré or dissident economists Włodzimierz Brus, Ota Šik, Péter Kende, Juliusz Strumiński, and János Kornai. These foreign experts became lecturers and consultants in the CASS, participating in

conferences where the scenarios of price reform and introducing a free market were discussed. This was a diverse group advocating for scenarios ranging from a radical *big bang* or *shock therapy* through a rapid abandoning of the price control to a more structured and gradual reform process, namely one that would entail the state dividing commodity price categories into groups by their relevance in domestic supply chains.

Ota Šik was one of the prominent advisors whose footprint on price reform resonated with the Chinese academic circles (pp. 131–135). Being formerly one of the intellectual leaders of the economic reform during the supressed Czechoslovak liberalization in the 1960s, he argued, together with Brus, that liberal economic reforms would fail if they were not paralleled by a corresponding political change. Even though both theorists still supported the model of socialism with a partially liberalized economy, any challenge to the Communist Party was a taboo in China. Šik immediately lost political support after his interview for West German media, where the Czechoslovak emigrant mentioned that a liberal economy without abandoning the party dictatorship was impossible and pointed out that liberal changes to the economy would inevitably "undermine their [the Communist Party's] position" (p. 137).

Although he was then no longer invited to give lectures, Šik's contribution to the theoretical debate remained relevant. His prophetic vision of the political consequences of economic liberalization came true in the whole Eastern Bloc, including the Soviet Union. Unlike most CEE dissidents, who found a market transition incompatible with preserving socialism, Šik proposed a reform concept which would replace state planning with market mechanisms without dismantling the socialist system. His market socialism would rely on state-owned enterprises in the key industries, while the other sectors would be privatized in order to produce competitive markets. The state's role in this system would be to protect fair competition by supressing monopolies. The key reform step would be the change to the price system. This would happen through a classification of commodities into three groups according to input-output calculation and their relevance for economic stability. Consumer goods prices would be left floating, while energy, basic food and short supply goods would remain under state regulation. In this sense, Šik stood against the shock therapy ideologues such as Milton Friedman, who also lectured at the CASS.

Experimental gradualism eventually prevailed among the Chinese reformers (pp. 135–146). Although World Bank consultants and many CEE dissident theorists influenced the Chinese domestic interest in price reform, their advice on either shock therapy or a planned gradual liberalization gave way to a more cautious strategy. In this sense, the *long durée* Chinese approach partially trumped the international advice, although both remained in constant interaction with each other. Weber explains the experimental gradualism through the metaphor of "tower rebuilding" (p. 179). The international advice would suggest destroying the tower and building a new and better one, and in extreme shock-therapy cases, this would be done regardless of the pains of the destruction. Meanwhile, the Chinese approach of price stabilization and economic reform focused on experimentally removing parts of the tower one by one while carefully watching the building's statics and rather preventing it from collapsing.

As Weber's analysis traces the first market reforms (Chapter 6), it shows that while the market reform paradigm achieved general acceptance, the scenarios leading to this objective nevertheless remained disputed. Such reforms predictably started as experiments at the regional level (typically in the countryside – they were not nationwide) with the backing of some reform-minded party leaders. For example, the rural reform was implemented through a system of farm households contracting land, which introduced a dual price regime and a quantitative quota. Farmers were free to choose the sort of planting, while the mandatory production was up to the state quota for state set prices, and the selling of above-quota crops was set for free and higher market prices. This dual system soon achieved a sufficient food supply, a sufficient price stability, and rising living standards while still assuring the state's regulative role. Following this, the Chinese Communist Party's Central Committee adopted the program Decision on Reform of the Structure, which integrated the market strategy with the dual-track price system. Encouraged by the rapid success of the rural reforms and the partial progress in light industries, the government pushed for a speeding up of the market reforms through a "big bang".

Amidst the opinion split in the Communist Party and academic circles, Deng Xiaoping1 gave a strong personal endorsement to the speeding up of the reform. He voiced it in the *People's Daily* as "Long-term pain is worse than short-term pain" (p. 250). This meant rejecting the so far still

running dual-price system, and instead, taking the risk of an immediate large scale price liberalization. As a result, the inflation peaked at 25 percent, the highest number for it since the 1940s. A buying panic, a run on banks, and rising local unrests followed, upon which the shock therapy was immediately cancelled in 1988. The temporary economic chaos and massive corruption turned into a serious political crisis. The June 4th, 1989 Tiananmen massacre is reflected upon in the author's summary of information gained from her interviews. As she exposes the "imported" shock therapy as its *economic* cause, she debunks the Western liberal narrative wherein the Tiananmen massacre had to do solely with the *political* protest against the Party.

Sure, *How China Escaped Shock Therapy* neglects some aspects of the political context such as the rising tensions in the Tibet Autonomous Region and the split on media freedom within the Communist Party (DITTMER 1990). However, the book's final review of the late 1980s Chinese economic structural and fiscal landscape provides great insight into China's internal debate between liberals and conservatives on economic affairs (pp. 225–258). Western literature has so far hardly captured so specifically the Chinese clash of conservatism and modernism and their difficult search for a political consensus, wherein elements of an unusually open exchange of views are mixed with strict authoritarianism. What is more, the paradox of the 1988 top-down attempt at a drastic reform and its swift reversal teaches us one other lesson. Combined with the 1989 ousting of the Party First Secretary Zhao Ziyang, who was accused of something he did not commit himself, the story of the market reform is an instructive story for understanding the peculiarity of contemporary China's political milieu.

The book complements many fields. As the rising profile of Isabela Weber as a highly influential economic expert on fighting today's inflation shows, the book is very topical. The only question is how much her study of the Chinese fight against inflation informs her own intellectual interventions into the West's contemporary debate. First, the abundant Chinese resources used in the monograph are accompanied by a final list and biographies of about forty key Chinese reform economists who were introduced in the book. The double-digit GDP growth since the 1990s has overshadowed the disputes over accelerating reforms in the late 1980s. Weber's account corrects this, and thus reminds the reader that

the political economy discussions on China's or CEE's economic model in a global perspective must take the individual social forces and ideas involved, and not just the institutions, into account (NÖLKE ET AL. 2015). Second, the book completes the very transnational history of (post)socialist transitions. It is an account that confirms CEE's experience (MYANT - DRAHOKOUPIL 2011). In both CEE and Central Asia, the shock therapy backfired and led to unnecessary and painful transition crises. Those countries such as Poland (KING - SZNAJDER 2006), which just like China learned this lesson early on and gradually switched to a more state-led and gradualist alternative, are the most successful transition cases in the end.

#### **ENDNOTES**

At that time, Deng Xiaoping no longer held any official top state executive position; nevertheless, he continued to maintain his position in the Party and state hierarchy as the "Paramount Leader", which meant that he stood above the level of the Party's first secretary and the prime minister. Formally, he was a member of the Politburo until 1987, the Chairman of the Advisory Committee until November 1989 and, more importantly, the Chairman of the Central Military Commission until November 1989.

### REFERENCES

- D Dittmer, Lowell (1990): China in 1989: The Crisis of Incomplete Reform. Asian Survey,
   Vol. 30, No. 1, pp. 25–41.
- F Fabry, Adam (2018): The Origins of Neoliberalism in Late "Socialist" Hungary: The Case of the Financial Research Institute and "Turnabout and Reform." Capital & Class, Vol. 42, No. 1, pp. 77–107, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0309816817692125">https://doi.org/10.1177/0309816817692125</a>.
- K King, Lawrence P. Sznajder, Aleksandra (2006): The State-Led Transition to Liberal Capitalism: Neoliberal, Organizational, World-Systems, and Social Structural Explanations of Poland's Economic Success. American Journal of Sociology, Vol. 112, No. 3, pp. 751–801, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1086/507851">https://doi.org/10.1086/507851</a>>.

Kopeček, Michal (ed.) (2019): Architekti dlouhé změny: expertní kořeny postsocialismu v Československu. Prague: Argo, FF UK, ÚSD AV ČR.

M Mark, James – Iacob, Bogdan C. – Spaskovska, Ljubica (2019): 1989: A Global History of Eastern Europe. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Myant, M. R. – Drahokoupil, Jan (2011): *Transition Economies: Political Economy in Russia*, *Eastern Europe, and Central Asia*. Hoboken, NJ: Wiley.

- Nölke, Andreas Ten Brink, Tobias May, Christian (2015): Domestic Structures,
   Foreign Economic Policies and Global Economic Order: Implications from the Rise of
   L Large Emerging Economies. European Journal of International Relations, Vol. 21,
   No. 3, pp. 538–567, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/1354066114553682">https://doi.org/10.1177/1354066114553682</a>>.
  - Sommer, Vítězslav (2015): Forecasting the Post-Socialist Future: Prognostika in Late Socialist Czechoslovakia, 1970–1989. In: Andersson, Jenny Rindzevičiūtė, Eglė (eds.): The Struggle for the Long-Term in Transnational Science and Politics: Forging the Future. Routledge, pp. 144–168, <a href="https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315717920">https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315717920</a>.

### AUTHOR BIOGRAPHY

Rudolf Fürst is a Senior Non-resident Fellow at the Institute of International Relations Prague. His field of research and publications cover contemporary Chinese affairs, Sino-European relations, relations of Central and East European states with China, post-communist transformation, and soft power.

S

## IIR Library

#### 64 445

The Age of counter-revolution: states and revolutions in the Middle East / Jamie Allinson. – Cambridge; New York: Cambridge University Press, 2022. xi, 367 pages. ISBN 978-1-108-73552-0.

## 64 435

Backfire: how sanctions reshape the world against U.S. interests / Agathe Demarais. New York: Columbia University Press, [2022]. xii, 292 pages. ISBN 978-0-231-19990-2.

#### 64 437

Banking on Beijing: the aims and impacts of China's overseas development program / Axel Dreher, Andreas Fuchs, Bradley Parks, Austin M. Pagesge, Michael J. Tierney. Cambridge; New York, NY: Cambridge University Press, 2022. xx, 374 pages. ISBN 978-1-108-46339-3.

#### 64 422

Bibi: my story / Benjamin Netanyahu. New York; London: Threshold Editions, 2022. vii, 724 pages. ISBN 978-1-6680-0844-7.

#### 64 347

Cannibal capitalism: how our system is devouring democracy, care, and the planet – and what we can do about it / Nancy Fraser. London; New York: Verso, 2022. xvii, 190 pages. ISBN 978-1-83976-123-2.

### 64 433

Cyber threats and nuclear weapons / Herbert Lin. – Stanford, California: Stanford University Press, [2021]. xiii, 200 pages. (Security studie). ISBN 978-1-5036-3039-0.

### 64 411

Deploying feminism: the role of gender in NATO military operations / Stéfanie von Hlatky. New York: Oxford University Press, [2023]. xviii, 223 pages. (Bridging the gap). ISBN 978-0-19-765352-4.

### 64 415

The Digital Silk Road: China's technological rise and the geopolitics of cyberspace / edited by David Gordon and Meia Nouwens. Abingdon: Routledge, 2022. 220 pages. (Adelphi, ISSN 1944-5571; 487–489). ISBN 978-1-032-48687-1.

## 64 401

EU common foreign and security policy after Lisbon: between law and geopolitics / Luigi Lonardo. Cham: Springer, [2023]. xxi, 162 pages. ISBN 978-3-031-19130-5.

#### 64 442

Evaluating NATO enlargement: from Cold War victory to the Russia-Ukraine war / James Goldgeier, Joshua R. Itzkowitz Shifrinson, editors. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan, [2023]. xvii, 645 pages. ISBN 978-3-031-23363-0.

#### 64 407

Foreign fighters and radical influencers: radical milieus in the postwar Balkans / Asya Metodieva. London; New York: Routledge, 2023. xi, 175 pages. (Political violence). ISBN 978-1-032-22735-1.

#### 64 436

From development to democracy: the transformations of modern Asia / Dan Slater, Joseph Wong. Princeton; Oxford: Princeton University Press, [2022]. xi, 348 pages. ISBN 978-0-691-16760-2.

#### 64 432

Inside the deal: how the EU got Brexit done / Stefaan De Rynck. Newcastle upon Tyne: Agenda Publishing, 2023. xxii, 260 pages. ISBN 978-1-78821-568-8.

#### 64 373

International organisations, non-state actors, and the formation of customary international law / edited by Sufyan Droubi and Jean d'Aspremont. Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2020. xiii, 440 pages. (Melland Schill perspectives on international law). ISBN 978-1-5261-3415-8.

### 64 439

Line of advantage: Japan's grand strategy in the era of Abe Shinzō / Michael J. Green. New York: Columbia University Press, [2022]. x, 311 pages. ISBN 978-0-231-20467-5.

### 64 413

The Marketizers: public choice and the origins of the neoliberal order / Jacob Jensen. London: Goldsmiths Press, 2022. viii, 282 pages. ISBN 978-1-913-38052-6.

### 64 429

Offensive cyber operations: understanding intangible warfare / Daniel Moore. London: Hurst & Company, [2022]. xi, 354 pages. ISBN 978-1-78738-561-0. Rev.: Survival, Vol. 64, Is. 5 (2022), p. 174–180.

## 64 357

Protesting Jordan: geographies of power and dissent / Jillian Schwedler. Stanford, California: Stanford University Press, [2022]. xiv, 372 pages. (Stanford studies in Middle Eastern and Islamic societies and cultures). ISBN 978-1-5036-3158-8. Rev.: Foreign Affairs, Vol. 102, No. 1 (2023), p. 205.

### 64 402

Russia's 2022 war against Ukraine and the foreign policy reaction of the EU: context, diplomacy, and law / Luigi Lonardo. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan, [2022]. xiii, 87 pages. (Global Foreign Policy Studies). ISBN 978-3-031-18693-6.

#### 64 351

Russia's foreign policy: change and continuity in national identity / Andrei P. Tsygankov. Sixth edition. Lanham; Boulder; London: Rowman & Littlefield, [2022]. xxviii, 270 pages. ISBN 978-1-5381-6149-4.

#### 64 356

Sextarianism: sovereignty, secularism, and the state in Lebanon / Maya Mikdashi. Stanford, California: Stanford University Press, [2022]. xiii, 265 pages. ISBN 978-1-5036-3155-7.

#### 64 417

Socialism goes global: the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe in the age of decolonization / a collectively researched and written monograph, co-ordinated by James Mark, Paul Betts. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2022. vi, 367 pages. ISBN 978-0-19-284885-7.

#### 64 414

Spies and lies: how China's greatest covert operations fooled the world / Alex Joske. Melbourne; London: Hardie Grant Books, 2022. iv, 268 pages. ISBN 978-1-743-79799-0.

### 64 438

Spies, lies, and algorithms: the history and future of American intelligence / Amy B. Zegart. Princeton; Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2023. xv, 405 pages. ISBN 978-0-691-22307-0.

### 64 416

Terrorism in contemporary France: a vicious circle of violence / Jan Eichler. Cham: Springer International Publishing, [2023]. vii, 164 pages. (Contributions to Political Science). ISBN 978-3-031-23550-4.

## 64 420

The Reagan moment: America and the world in the 1980s / edited by Jonathan R. Hunt and Simon Miles. Ithaca; London: Cornell University Press, 2021. x, 464 pages. ISBN 978-1-5017-6069-3.

## 64 434

The Rise of regions conflict and cooperation / edited by Ronald L. Tammen and Jacek Kugler, Lanham: Boulder: London: Rowman & Littlefield, [2020]. xv, 310 pages. ISBN 978-1-5381-7115-8.

## 64 403

To Ukraine with love: essays on Russia's war and Europe's future / Benjamin Tallis. [London]: [Benjamin Tallis], 2022. 232 pages. ISBN 979-8-367-94876-9.

#### 64 440

Turkey under Erdoğan: how a country turned from democracy and the West / Dimitar Bechev, New Haven: London: Yale University Press, [2022]. xiv, 263 pages. ISBN 978-0-300-24788-6.

## 64 431

War transformed: the future of twenty-first-century great power competition and conflict / Mick Ryan. Annapolis, Maryland: Naval Institute Press, [2022]. xi, 298 pages. ISBN 978-1-68247-

Rev.: The RUSI Journal, Vol. 167, Is. 3 (2022), p. 90-91.

When the world seemed new: George H.W. Bush and the end of the Cold War / Jeffrey A. Engel. Boston; New York: Mariner Books: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2018. viii, 596 pages. ISBN 978-1-328-51165-2.